Functional Characterization of SERRATE Interacting Proteins

Dissertation

der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Eberhard Karls Universität Tübingen zur Erlangung des Grades eines Doktors der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.)

vorgelegt von

Corinna Speth

aus Bietigheim-Bissingen

Tübingen 2014

Tag der mündlichen Qualifikation:

Dekan:

- 1. Berichterstatter:
- 2. Berichterstatter:

02.05.2014 Prof. Dr. Wolfgang Rosenstiel Dr. Sascha Laubinger Prof. Dr. Klaus Harter

Table of contents

Fable of contents	. I
Summary	V
Zusammenfassung	/11

hapter I: Introduction into miRNA-mediated gene silencing in Arabidopsis	1
MIRNA transcription and processing	2
AGO1 effector complex: miRNA loading and miRNA action	3
Subcellular localization of miRNA biogenesis and action	6
Regulatory mechanisms modulating the miRNA pathway	7
Closing remarks	3
Author Contribution1	С
bjectives of this Work1	1
References12	2

Chapter II: The CAP-BINDING COMPLEX and SERRATE act together to ensure pri-miRNA processing and splicing 17 Introduction 17 Results 18 SE and the CBC form a higher-order complex 18 The CBC and SE team up to ensures correct miRNA processing and mRNA splicing 19 Discussion 22 Material and Methods 24 Plant material and growth conditions 24 DNA constructs 24 Yeast two hybrid assay 24 Total RNA isolation, cDNA synthesis and quantitative real-time PCR 25 Author Contribution 25 References 26 Supporting Information 28

Chapter III: RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis	29
Summary	29
Introduction	30
Results	32
RACK1, a SE interacting protein, is important for miRNA accumulation	32
RACK1 affects accumulation and the processing precision of pri-miRNAs	35
Arabidopsis RACK1 is associated with AGO1-containing complexes	
RACK1 regulates miRNA-regulated gene expression	40
Discussion	42
Diverse functions of RACK1 scaffold proteins in different steps of the plant min	NA pathway
Differences between animal and plant RACK1 function in the miRNA pathway	43
Experimental Procedures	44
Plant material and growth conditions	44
DNA constructs	45
Yeast two hybrid assay	45
Bimolecular fluorescence complementation (BiFC), co-localization and microsco	ру 45
RNA isolation and analyses	45
Protein co-immunoprecipitation, gel filtration and immuno blot analyses	46
Conflict of interests	47
Author Contribution	47
Acknowledgements	47
References	
Supporting Information	52
Chapter IV: Mini-Review: RACK1 and the microRNA pathway: Is it a déjà-vu all over agai	n? 57
Abstract	57
MiRNA biogenesis in animals and plants	57
The scaffold protein RACK1	58
Animal and plant RACK1 affects the miRNA pathway	58
Possible mechanisms and functions of RACK1 in the miRNA pathway	60
Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest	61

Acknowledgements	61
Author Contribution	61
References	62

Chapter V: RACK1 influences miR156 dependent and independent regulation of SPL expression 65
Introduction
Results
SPL mediated developmental processes are positively affected by RACK1 67
RACK1 positively influences SPL accumulation in a miRNA independent manner
Discussion70
Material and Methods73
Plant material and growth conditions73
Total RNA isolation, cDNA synthesis and quantitative real-time PCR
Immunoblot analysis74
Phase change analyses74
Author Contribution
References75
Supporting Information77

Арр	endix	. 78
	Curriculum vitae	. 78
	List of Publication	. 78
	Submitted Manuscripts	. 79
	Oral Presentations	. 79
	Poster Presentations	. 79

Summary

Plant microRNAs (miRNAs) regulate many aspects of plant development including hormone responses, floral development and phyllotaxy. Mature miRNAs associate with ARGONAUTE (AGO) proteins to bind and regulate target mRNAs. Mature miRNAs are released from longer primary-miRNAs (pri-miRNA) by the RNaseIII-like enzyme DICER-LIKE 1 (DCL1). Additional RNA-binding proteins including SERRATE (SE), HYPONASTIC LEAVES1 (HYL1), TOUGH (TGH) and the CAP BINDING COMPLEX (CBC) facilitate efficient and precise processing of pri-miRNA transcripts. SE and the CBC are of particular interest, because they fulfill an additional function in pre-messanger RNA (pre-mRNA) splicing. This leads to the hypothesis that SE and CBC build a platform, which recruits different RNA processing factors to Polymerase II derived transcripts.

I could show by using physical and genetic interaction studies as well as molecular analyses that SE and the CBC form a higher-order complex. Each component is equally required for accurate pri-miRNA processing and splicing. In order to identify new components, which might be recruited by the SE/CBC complex, we conducted a yeast to hybrid screen using SE as bait. The eukaryotic WD40 repeat containing scaffold protein RECEPTOR FOR ACTIVATED C KINASE (RACK1) was discovered as a putative SE interacting protein and I analyzed the function of RACK1 in respect to RNA processing.

The Arabidopsis genome encodes three *RACK1* genes (*A*, *B*, *C*), which control plant development throughout the life cycle. Molecular, biochemical and phenotypic analyses of *rack1* and known miRNA mutants lead me to the conclusion that RACK1 affects multiple steps of the miRNA pathway. In *rack1* mutants, mature miRNAs accumulate only to low levels and several miRNAs were not accurately diced from their respective pri-miRNAs. In addition, some pri-miRNA transcripts are elevated in *rack1* mutants implying that the RACK1/SERRATE interaction is important for early steps of the miRNA biogenesis.

In line with the observation that RACK1 is a novel miRNA factor, I found that miRNA targeted mRNAs are misregulated in *rack1* mutants and that *rack1* mutants exhibit typical phenotypic alteration that are often associated with reduced miRNA levels (e.g ABA hypersensitivity or phyllotaxy defects). However, vegetative phase change, which is tightly controlled by an interwoven network with miR156 as a central player, is not accelerated as in other miRNA mutants, but delayed in *rack1* mutants. Further analyses suggested that *RACK1* influences the expression miR156 targeted *SPL* transcription factors independently of its function in miR156 maturation.

Taken together, my results revealed that the SERRATE interacting scaffold protein RACK1 is a novel component of the plant miRNA pathway and that RACK1 affects plant development through miRNA-dependent and independent mechanisms.

Zusammenfassung

MicroRNAs (miRNA) spielen eine bedeutende Rolle in der pflanzlichen Entwicklung. Sie regulieren dabei wichtige Prozesse wie Hormonantworten, Blatt- und Blütenentwicklung sowie die Phyllotaxis. miRNAs sind negative Regulatoren der Genexpression und wirken auf post-transkriptioneller Ebene. Dabei binden ARGONAUTE Effektorproteine reife miRNAs, welche sequenzspezifisch Ziel-mRNAs erkennen und regulieren. Reife miRNAs werden aus längeren primary-miRNA-Transkripten (pri-miRNA) durch das RNaseIII-ähnliche Enzym DICER-LIKE 1 (DCL1) generiert. Weitere Proteine unterstützen DCL1 bei der effizienten und genauen Prozessierung der pri-miRNAs, unter anderem die RNA-bindenden Proteine SERRATE (SE), HYPONASTIC LEAVES1 (HYL1), TOUGH (TGH) und der CAP BINDING COMPLEX (CBC). SE und der CBC sind von besonderem Interesse, da sie eine zusätzlich Rolle beim Spleißen von pre-messenger RNAs (pre-mRNAs) spielen. Dies führte zur Annahme, dass SE und der CBC ein Gerüst bilden, das unterschiedliche RNA-Prozessierungsfaktoren zu verschiedenen RNA-Spezies rekrutiert.

Mit Hilfe genetischer und physischer Interaktionsstudien sowie molekularer Analysen konnte ich zeigen, dass SE in der Tat mit dem CBC interagiert. Eine Hefe-Zweihybrid Sichtung, in der SE als Köder eingesetzt wurde, führte zur Identifikation neuer putativer Interaktionspartner. Darunter befand sich das eukaryotische Gerüstprotein RECEPTOR FOR ACTIVATED C KINASE (RACK1), welches näher auf seine Funktion in der RNA-Prozessierung hin untersucht wurde.

Das Genom von Arabidopsis kodiert für drei *RACK1* Gene (*A*, *B*, *C*), welche essentiell für die pflanzliche Entwicklung sind. Durch molekulare, biochemische und phänotypische Analysen von *rack1*-Mutanten konnte ich zeigen, dass *RACK1* mehrere Schritte der miRNA-Biogenese beeinflusst. *rack1*-Mutanten akkumulieren geringere Mengen reifer miRNAs, was charakteristisch für bekannte miRNA-Biogenesemutanten wie *se* oder *hyl1* ist. Einige pri-miRNA-Transkripte werden zudem schlechter in *rack1*-Mutanten prozessiert, was darauf hindeutet, dass die SE/RACK1-Interaktion eine wichtige Funktion in der frühen miRNA-Biogenese spielt.

Eine fehlerhafte miRNA-Biogenese beeinflusst die durch miRNA regulierten Ziel-mRNAs. Verschiedene dieser miRNA-Zielgene sind in *rack1*-Mutanten misreguliert und die damit einhergehenden phänotypischen Veränderungen wie z. B. ABA-Hypersensitivität und phyllotaktische Defekte, konnten in *rack1*-Mutanten beobachtet werden. Interessanterweise zeigen *rack1* Mutanten nicht alle durch miRNAs ausgelöste Defekte, wie zum Beispiel die Regulation des Wechsels von der juvenilen zur adulten Phase. Meine Ergebnisse deuten darauf hin, dass RACK1 Entwicklungsprozesse durch miRNA-abhängige und miRNA-unabhängige Wirkmechanismen beeinflusst.

Zusammenfassend konnte ich in meiner Doktorarbeit zeigen, dass SE mit einem neuen miRNA-Faktor, RACK1, interagiert, der verschiedene Funktionen bei der Reifung von miRNAs ausübt und so einige miRNA-gesteuerte pflanzliche Entwicklungsprozesse beeinflusst.

Chapter I: Introduction into miRNA-mediated gene silencing in Arabidopsis

Corinna Speth^{1,2,3}

¹Center for Plant Molecular Biology, University of Tübingen, 72076 Tübingen, Germany,

²Chemical Genomics Centre of the Max Planck Society, 44227 Dortmund, Germany,

³Max Planck Institute for Developmental Biology, 72076 Tübingen, Germany

Gene expression operates according to the central dogma of molecular biology: a gene encoded by the DNA is transcribed into its messenger RNA (mRNA), which then is translated into the corresponding protein, the executing product of the gene. A tight regulation of gene expression is crucial for plant developmental programs or adaptation to different environmental cues. Gene expression can be regulated on DNA, mRNA or protein level by influencing the production, the stability and function of mRNAs and proteins. 20 years ago, microRNAs (miRNA), a class of non-coding small RNAs, have been discovered in C. elegans and were shown to regulate gene expression at the post-transcriptional level (Lee et al. 1993). Today, we know about the fundamental regulatory function of miRNAs in animals and plants. MiRNAs regulate many aspects of plant development and stress responses, like leaf, root and flower development, flowering time and senescence, plant immunity and adaptation to abiotic stresses (Ruiz-Ferrer and Voinnet 2009, Sarwat et al. 2013, Sun 2012). The basic principles of miRNA biogenesis and action are remarkably similar in plants and animals. Mature miRNAs are released from a longer RNA precursor by a DICER protein and subsequently loaded in ARGONAUTE effector complexes to induce miRNA-mediated silencing of target mRNAs (Krol et al. 2010, Rogers and Chen 2013). However, several years of research in plants and animals have broadened this simplified perspective. MiRNA biogenesis and action build a complex regulatory network, which is influenced by many different factors and stimuli to guarantee accurate regulation of gene expression.

This introduction provides a detailed overview about miRNA-mediated gene silencing in Arabidopsis, focusing on *MIRNA* transcription and processing, the effector complex maturation and miRNA action, the subcellular localization of those processes and, finally describes regulatory mechanisms, influencing the output of the miRNA pathway.

MIRNA transcription and processing

Arabidopsis produces almost 300 different miRNAs (mirbase.org). The majority of *MIRNA* genes are located in intergenic regions forming a distinct transcriptional unit (Reinhart *et al.* 2002). *MIRNA* genes are transcribed by RNA Polymerase II (Pol II) like canonical protein-coding genes and the resulting transcript is modified with a 5' 7-methyl guanosine (7mG) cap and a poly(A)-tail (Kim *et al.* 2011, Xie *et al.* 2005, Zhang *et al.* 2005a). Some pri-miRNA transcripts contain introns, which are thought to be spliced by the canonical spliceosome (Laubinger *et al.* 2008, Mica *et al.* 2009, Rogers and Chen 2013, Szarzynska *et al.* 2009). These similarities between protein-coding genes and *MIRNA* genes indicated that some regulatory components like promoter structure or proteins involved in transcription might be shared by both classes of genes. Indeed, *MIRNA* promoters comprise a TATA-box, a core *cis*-regulatory element, to which general transcription factors bind in order to initiate transcription (Xie *et al.* 2005). Additionally, the mediator complex, a conserved eukaryotic transcriptional co-activator, is essential for *MIRNA* transcription by recruiting Pol II to *MIRNA* promoters (Kim *et al.* 2011; Figure 1).

In plants, the processing of non-coding small RNAs is performed by DICER-LIKE (DCL) proteins, a class of RNaseIII-like enzymes (Margis et al. 2006). The Arabidopsis genome encodes four different DCL proteins, each of them is involved in the biogenesis of a different classes of small RNAs (Vazquez 2006). DCL proteins use double-stranded RNA or single stranded RNA with a hairpin structure as substrate to generate 20 to 24 nucleotide (nt) long RNA duplexes with an 2-nt overhang at the 3' ends (Bernstein et al. 2001, Margis et al. 2006). Pri-miRNA transcripts form a hairpin-like structure, in which the stem comprises the miRNA (Reinhart et al. 2002). DCL1 performs the processing of pri-miRNA transcripts in a sequential manner. The first cut at the base of the stem region releases the precursormiRNA (pre-miRNA) and this is followed by a second cut in the loop region, which leads to the production of a 21 nt long miRNA duplex (miRNA/miRNA*) (Liu et al. 2012, Park et al. 2005, Reinhart et al. 2002). DCL1 needs some structural determinants within the hairpin to release the correct miRNA duplex. Studies with modified or randomly mutagenized transcripts revealed that, in general, a loop distal to the miRNA duplex and a 15 base pairs (bp) stem followed by a junction with single stranded RNA proximal to the miRNA duplex are important for accurate processing (Mateos et al. 2010, Song et al. 2010, Werner et al. 2010).

A couple of other proteins have been shown to assist DCL during miRNA biogenesis with respect to transcript stability, processing efficiency and accuracy (Figure 1). DAWDLE (DDL), a nuclear forkhead-associated domain containing protein, is associated with DCL1 in a phosphorylation dependent manner and binds pri-miRNAs transcripts to influence their stability (Machida and Yuan 2013, Yu *et al.* 2008). TOUGH (TGH), another RNA-binding

protein, affects the processing efficiency of pri-miRNA transcripts (Ren et al. 2012). Additionally, the zinc-finger protein SERRATE (SE) and the double strand RNA-binding protein HYPONASTIC LEAVES 1 (HYL1), both binding to pri-miRNAs, act by ensuring accurate and efficient processing (Dong et al. 2008, Lobbes et al. 2006, Vazquez et al. 2004, Yang et al. 2006). Because physical interactions have been reported between DCL1, SE, HYL1 and TGH, it has been suggested that these proteins build the general pri-miRNA processing complex necessary for releasing mature miRNA duplexes (Fang and Spector 2007, Hiraguri et al. 2005, Ren et al. 2012, Yang et al. 2006). The CAP-BINDING COMPLEX (CBC), a hetero dimer consisting of CAP-BINDING PROTEIN 80 (CBP80) and CAP-BINDING PROTEIN 20 (CBP20), is well-known from its function in mRNA metabolism and binds also to the 7mG-cap of pri-miRNAs, thereby promoting the processing of the bound transcripts (Kim et al. 2008, Laubinger et al. 2008). Interestingly, the RNA-binding protein MODIFIER OF SNC1 (MOS2) affects miRNA processing, but does not interact with the canonical processing components like DCL1, HYL1, SE or TGH. Instead, MOS2 binds pri-miRNAs and influences the association of HYL1 with those transcripts, suggesting a supporting function in recruitment of pri-miRNAs to the processing complex (Wu et al. 2013). Other proteins, like NEGATIVE ON TATA less2 (NOT2) and CELL CYCLE DEPENDENT 5 (CDC5), which have been previously associated with transcriptional regulation and mRNA metabolism, physically associate with Pol II and components of the miRNA processing machinery, thereby influencing MIRNA transcription and processing (Wang et al. 2013, Zhang et al. 2013). This supports the idea, that MIRNA transcription and processing are connected processes and processing may be performed in a co-transcriptional manner.

Some proteins, which are important for miRNA processing, additionally affect splicing of pre-mRNA and pri-miRNA transcripts. This includes SE, the CBC, SICKLE (SIC) and STABILIZED 1 (STA1), indicating that there might be a functional overlap between miRNA processing and splicing (Ben Chaabane *et al.* 2013, Laubinger *et al.* 2008, Zhan *et al.* 2012).

AGO1 effector complex: miRNA loading and miRNA action

All small RNAs act only in concert with ARGONAUTE (AGO) effector proteins. Together they form the executing unit of small RNA-mediated processes, thereby regulating transcriptional and post-transcriptional gene silencing (Meister 2013, Vaucheret 2008). Arabidopsis expresses 10 different AGO proteins, having redundant and distinct functions in small RNA-mediated processes. Among them, AGO1 is the major player in the miRNA pathway (Vaucheret 2008; Figure 1).

It is assumed that AGO1 effector complexes pass through a maturation process to become fully active. This involves miRNA duplex (miRNA/miRNA*) loading and removal of the passenger strand (miRNA*), which may be promoted by conformational changes as well as

changes in associated proteins. The general chaperones, HEAT-SHOCK PROTEIN 90 (HSP90) and HEAT-SHOCK PROTEIN 70 (HSP70) as well as the *cis-trans*-peptidylprolyl isomerase SQUINT (SQN) are transiently associated with AGO1 effector proteins to ensure proper miRNA duplex loading in an ATP-dependent manner (Earley and Poethig 2011, Iki *et al.* 2012, Iki *et al.* 2010). The dissociation of the three proteins is accompanied by the removal of the passenger strand (miRNA*) and leads in the end to a mature AGO1 effector complex associated with the guide strand (miRNA) (Iki *et al.* 2010; Figure 1). There are hints that additional proteins might be involved in this process. A beta importin, SAD2/EMA1, usually involved in nuclear-cytoplasmic trafficking, has been shown to negatively regulate miRNA accumulation in AGO1 effector complexes, indicating a function in miRNA loading (Wang *et al.* 2011).

Guide and passenger strand selection is dependent on several determinates. One issue is the 5' nucleotide and the other one is the thermo stability of the duplex at the 5' end. The majority of guide strands, which are bound by AGO1, have a 5' Uracil (Mi *et al.* 2008, Takeda *et al.* 2008) and a lower thermo stability at the 5' end compared to the 5' end of the passenger strand (Eamens *et al.* 2009). Strand selection assays with artificial miRNAs demonstrated that the thermo stability of the duplex is the more important selection criteria (Eamens *et al.* 2009). Studies performed with *hyl1* mutants indicated a function for HYL1 in strand selection. The authors suggested a mechanism, by that HYL1 may bind to the more thermodynamically stable strand helping AGO1 to select the correct strand (Eamens *et al.* 2009). Also, mutations in *C-terminal domain phosphatase-like 1 (CPL1)*, which negatively regulates HYL1 function, lead to defects in strand selection (Manavella *et al.* 2012). This implies that there might be a connection between miRNA processing and miRNA loading into the effector complex mediated by the RNA binding protein HYL1.

MiRNAs regulate target mRNA transcripts at the post-transcriptional level by guiding AGO1 effector proteins to complementary target mRNAs in a sequence specific manner. This leads to cleavage and/or to translational repression of the bound target mRNA, resulting in a reduction of protein accumulation in both cases (Rogers and Chen 2013; Figure 1). AGO1 possesses a catalytically active RNaseH-like domain, which enables miRNA-mediated cleavage of target mRNAs (Baumberger and Baulcombe 2005, Mi *et al.* 2008, Qi *et al.* 2005). This process depends on the complementarities between miRNA and target mRNA sequence (Iwakawa and Tomari 2013, Mallory *et al.* 2004, Schwab *et al.* 2005). In contrast to animals, plant miRNAs are highly complementary to their target mRNAs, which might be one reason that most target mRNAs are regulated by cleavage (Addo-Quaye *et al.* 2008, Brodersen *et al.* 2008, German *et al.* 2008). Nevertheless, a couple of reports showing miRNA-mediated translational repression in plants, for example miR156, miR172, miR398

4

and their corresponding targets AP2, SPL3, CSD1/2, CCS (Aukerman and Sakai 2003, Beauclair *et al.* 2010, Brodersen *et al.* 2008, Dugas and Bartel 2008, Gandikota *et al.* 2007).



Figure 1: Schematic model of miRNA biogenesis and action (Figure legend see page 6)

Figure 1: Schematic model of miRNA biogenesis and action

(1) The Mediator complex recruits Pol II to *MIRNA* promoter regions leading to transcription of the *MIRNA* loci. CDC5 and NOT2 are essential for *MIRNA* gene transcription. The CBC binds to the 7mG cap of the nascent pri-miRNA transcript. (2/3) Likely in a co-transcriptional manner, the DCL1 processing complex (yellow) releases the mature miRNA duplex (miRNA/miRNA*, red/black) from the pri-miRNA transcript. (3) The mature mRNA complex receives a 2-OH-methylation at the 3' end of each strand by HEN1 which protects it from degradation. (4) The miRNA duplex is loaded into the AGO1 effector protein with the assistance of HSP90, HSP70 and SQN. (4/5) The dissociation of the auxiliary proteins leads to the removal of the passenger strand (miRNA*) resulting in a mature AGO1 effector complex, which regulate complementary target mRNAs by translational repression and cleavage.

Mechanistic insights into miRNA-mediated translational repression were obtained by a couple of elaborated biochemical experiments. These studies demonstrate that miRNA/AGO1 complexes are associated with polysomes likely blocking translational elongation and inhibit translation initiation by preventing the formation of the 80s ribosome (Iwakawa and Tomari 2013, Lanet *et al.* 2009).

Subcellular localization of miRNA biogenesis and action

MiRNA processing components, like DCL1, HYL1, SE and the CBC colocalize and physically interact to some extend in subnuclear foci (Fang and Spector 2007, Raczynska *et al.* 2013, Song *et al.* 2007). Those nuclear speckles are distinct from cajal bodies, which are loci of small nuclear RNA (snRNA) and small nucleolar RNA (snoRNA) processing (Fang and Spector 2007). Because the miRNA processing component form separate speckles, they were named dicing bodies (d-bodies) (Fang and Spector 2007) and assumed to be the place of pri-miRNA processing.

After processing, the miRNA duplex is loaded into the AGO1 effector protein. Different studies reported a nuclear as well as cytoplasmic localization for AGO1 (Fang and Spector 2007, Li *et al.* 2013, Pontes *et al.* 2013, Speth *et al.* 2013). However, HSP90/HSP70 and SQN, components essential for miRNA loading, are assumed to be cytoplasmic (Krishna and Gloor 2001, Prunet *et al.* 2008). Loading of AGO4 with small-interfering RNAs (siRNAs) requires the assistance of those chaperones and takes place in the cytoplasm. But AGO4 function is exclusively restricted to the nucleus (Ye *et al.* 2012). Therefore, it is most likely that miRNA loading into AGO1 effector proteins is a cytoplasmic process.

Because pri-miRNA processing is performed in the nucleus and miRNA loading in the cytoplasm, the miRNA duplex has to be transported from the nucleus into the cytoplasm. In animals, the shuttling and the stability of pre-miRNAs is influenced by EXPORTIN-5 and its homolog in Arabidopsis, HASTY (HST), indeed seems to affect the abundance of at least some of the Arabidopsis miRNAs, suggesting a function in the miRNA pathway (Park *et al.*

2005, Zeng and Cullen 2004). However, there are most likely unknown and HST-independent miRNA transport mechanisms.

Cytoplasmic processing bodies (p-bodies) are subcytoplasmic loci, which are connected to RNA metabolism mainly in respect to RNA degradation processes (Xu and Chua 2011). Proteins involved in miRNA-mediated mRNA regulation, like AGO1 and the 5'-3' exoribonuclease XRN4, which degrades 3' cleavage products of AGO1 effector complexes, co-localize with p-bodies, suggesting a role in miRNA target cleavage (Pomeranz *et al.* 2010, Souret *et al.* 2004). Also, SUO, a GW repeat containing protein, colocalize with proteins from p-bodies and is involved in translational repression of target mRNAs and (Yang *et al.* 2012). GW repeats are typical binding motives of AGO1 interactors, indicating that also miRNA-mediated translational repression takes place in p-bodies (Meister 2013, Yang *et al.* 2012). Translational repression has additionally been linked to the endoplasmatic reticulum (ER). *ALTERED MERISTEM PROGRAM1 (AMP1)* is an integral membrane protein, which binds to AGO1 effector complexes at the ER and recruits target mRNAs, thereby influencing translational repression (Li *et al.* 2013).

MiRNA targets and components necessary for target mRNA metabolism are present in the cytosol. The majority of mature miRNAs accumulate in the nucleus and miRNAs are supposed to be transported into the cytoplasm after processing (Park *et al.* 2005). Therefore it has been assumed that miRNA-mediated target mRNA regulation happens in the cytoplasm (Jones-Rhoades *et al.* 2006). However, AGO1 proteins, which are mainly associated with miRNAs, can be found in the nucleus (Fang and Spector 2007, Pontes *et al.* 2013, Speth *et al.* 2013) and a rice miRNA was discovered to affect DNA methylation in the nucleus (Wu *et al.* 2010). Additionally, a global screen for intronic miRNA binding sites in Arabidopsis and rice discovered 40 and 1912 new sites, respectively (Meng *et al.* 2013), suggesting that AGO1 effector complexes also act in the nucleus.

Regulatory mechanisms modulating the miRNA pathway

MiRNAs regulate many aspects of plant development and adaptive responses; therefore, *MIRNA* expression has to be strictly controlled. This can be guaranteed by modulating *MIRNA* transcription, pri-miRNA processing, miRNA stability and action.

MIRNA expression is dynamically changed in a spatial, time and stimulus dependent manner (Hajheidari *et al.* 2012, Jung *et al.* 2012, Laubinger *et al.* 2010, Li *et al.* 2012, Reyes and Chua 2007), suggesting that *MIRNA* transcription may be regulated by transcription factors upon different cues. Confirming this hypothesis, computational analyses identified several known transcription factor binding sites overrepresented within *MIRNA* promoter regions

(Megraw *et al.* 2006, Zhao and Li 2013) and several transcription factors have been shown to influence expression of distinct *MIRNA* genes (Rogers and Chen 2013).

Efficient and precise pri-miRNA processing is performed by the DCL1 processing complex, which may be a target for modification. Regulatory mechanisms occurring during pri-miRNA processing can involve post-transcriptional and post-translational mechanisms. For instance, *DCL1* mRNA is post-transcriptionally regulated trough miR162, influencing miRNA biogenesis via a negative feed-back loop (Xie *et al.* 2003). The dsRNA-binding protein HYL1 needs to be in a hypophosphorylated state to be fully active. CPL1 phosphatases affect this status, thereby positively regulating HYL1 activity, which is important for accurate and efficient processing as well as strand selection (Manavella *et al.* 2012). Different studies showed, that processing of certain miRNAs as well as their tissue specific accumulation is not equally affected in miRNA processing mutants, indicating that there might be other factors influencing miRNA biogenesis, which still have to be discovered (Jung *et al.* 2012, Laubinger *et al.* 2010, Park *et al.* 2005).

The stability of miRNAs duplexes is guaranteed by a 2-OH methylation at each 3' end. The methyltransferase HUA ENHANCER 1 (HEN1) binds to miRNA duplexes and methylates their 3' ends (Park *et al.* 2002, Yu *et al.* 2005, Zhai *et al.* 2013). The methylation protects the duplex from 3'-5' truncation and uridylation which has been observed in *hen1* mutants (Zhai *et al.* 2013). SMALL RNA DEGARDING NUCLEASES (SDN), a family of 3'-5' exonuclease, are supposed to have a function in miRNA turnover, because they preferentially degrade mature single stranded small RNAs and *sdn* mutants accumulate mature miRNAs to higher extend (Ramachandran and Chen 2008). However, it is not known whether the SDNs are responsible for the 3' truncation observed in *hen1* mutants.

MiRNA action could also be influenced through changes of AGO1 mRNA and protein levels. The accumulation of *AGO1* mRNAs is indeed regulated by miR168 and the abundance of AGO1 proteins is affected by an F-box protein, F-BOX WITH WD-40 2 (FBW2), which promotes degradation AGO1 proteins (Earley *et al.* 2010, Vaucheret *et al.* 2006). In both cases, miRNA action can be modulated due to changes in the abundance of the essential AGO1 effector protein.

Closing remarks

The miRNA pathway is a complex and essential regulator of gene expression. 20 years of research shed light on miRNA biogenesis, action and function and extended our knowledge on the miRNA-mediated regulation of gene expression. However, this demonstrates at the same time that we are far away from fully understanding the intricacy of miRNA regulatory networks. In order to gain further insights into miRNA-mediated processes, future research

goals may focus on discovering new components of the pathway, thereby completing the model of miRNA biogenesis and action or analyzing the regulatory network of miRNA/target modules and their impact on plant development and adaption in detail.

Table 1: List of all described miRNA pathway components including their function, known interactors and subcellular localization.

miRNA component	Function		Function Interactors	Interactors	Subcellular localization	References
	miRNA pathway	other pathways				
Pol II	MIRNA transcription	×	Mediator, CDC5, NOT2	nucleus	(Kim <i>et al.</i> 2011, Wang <i>et al.</i> 2013, Zhang <i>et al.</i> 2013)	
Mediator	MIRNA transcription	\checkmark	Pol II	nucleus	(Kim <i>et al.</i> 2011)	
CDC5	<i>MIRNA</i> transcription, pri-miRNA processing	V	Pol II, DCL1, SE	nucleus	(Zhang <i>et al.</i> 2013)	
NOT2	<i>MIRNA</i> transcription, pri-miRNA processing	~	Pol II, DCL1, SE, CBC,	nucleus	(Wang <i>et al.</i> 2013)	
MOS2	pri-miRNA processing	\checkmark	-	nucleus	(Wu <i>et al.</i> 2013, Zhang <i>et al.</i> 2005b)	
DCL1	pri-miRNA processing	-	HYL1, SE, DDL, NOT2, CDC5	nucleus	(Fang and Spector 2007, Hiraguri <i>et al.</i> 2005, Park <i>et al.</i> 2002, Wang <i>et al.</i> 2013, Yu <i>et al.</i> 2008, Zhang <i>et al.</i> 2013)	
HYL1	pri-miRNA processing		DCL1, SE, CPL1	nucleus	(Hiraguri <i>et al.</i> 2005, Manavella <i>et al.</i> 2012, Vazquez <i>et al.</i> 2004, Yang <i>et al.</i> 2006)	
CPL1	positive regulator of HYL1 activity	✓	SE, HYL1	nucleus	(Manavella <i>et al.</i> 2012)	
SE	pri-miRNA processing	✓	DCL1, HYL1, CBC, CPL1	nucleus	(Fang and Spector 2007, Lobbes <i>et al.</i> 2006, Manavella <i>et al.</i> 2012, Raczynska <i>et al.</i> 2013, Wang <i>et al.</i> 2013, Yang <i>et al.</i> 2006)	
THG	pri-miRNA processing		DCL1, HYL1, SE	nucleus	(Ren <i>et al.</i> 2012)	
CBC	pri-miRNA processing	✓	SE	nucleus	(Laubinger <i>et al.</i> 2008, Raczynska <i>et al.</i> 2013, Wang <i>et al.</i> 2013)	
DDL	pri-miRNA stability	-	DCL1		(Yu <i>et al.</i> 2008)	
SIC	pri-miRNA processing	~	-	nucleus	(Zhan <i>et al.</i> 2012)	
STA1	pri-miRNA processing	✓	-	-	(Ben Chaabane <i>et al.</i> 2013)	

miRNA component	Function		Interactors	Subcellular localization	References
	miRNA pathway	other pathways			
HST	miRNA export	-	-	nucleus, cytoplasm	(Bollman <i>et al.</i> 2003, Park <i>et al.</i> 2005)
HEN1	miRNA methylation	-	-	nucleus, cytoplasm	(Fang and Spector 2007, Yu <i>et al.</i> 2005)
SDN	miRNA degradation	-	-	-	(Ramachandran and Chen 2008)
AGO1	cleavage and/or translational repression of target mRNAs	-	HSP90, HSP70, SQN, AMP1	nucleus, cytoplasm	(Earley and Poethig 2011, Fang and Spector 2007, Iki <i>et al.</i> 2012, Iki <i>et al.</i> 2010, Li <i>et al.</i> 2013, Speth <i>et al.</i> 2013, Vaucheret <i>et al.</i> 2004)
HSP90/HSP70	miRNA loading into AGO1	\checkmark	AGO1	-	(lki <i>et al.</i> 2010)
SQN	miRNA loading into AGO1	*	AGO1	-	(Earley and Poethig 2011, Iki <i>et al.</i> 2012)
SDA2/EMA1	miRNA loading into AGO1	-	-	-	(Wang <i>et al.</i> 2011)
FBW2	AGO1 stability	-	-	-	(Earley et al. 2010)
AMP1	translational repression of target mRNAs	-	AGO1	cytoplasm (ER)	(Li <i>et al.</i> 2013)
SUO	translational repression of target mRNAs	-	-	nucleus, cytoplasm (p-bodies)	(Yang <i>et al.</i> 2012)
XRN4	degradation of mRNA cleavage products	-	-	cytoplasm	(Kastenmayer and Green 2000, Souret <i>et al.</i> 2004)

Author Contribution

C.S. wrote the manuscript with contributions from S.L.

Objectives of this Work

The zinc-finger protein SERRATE (SE) and the CAP BINDING COMPLEX (CBC) attracted our attention, because these proteins have been implicated in two distinct RNA processing pathways, splicing and miRNA biogenesis. Mutations in *SE* or *CBC* lead to defects in splicing and pri-miRNA processing. This indicates that they may act together to ensure correct splicing and pri-miRNA processing. The CBC binds to the 5'-seven-methyl-guanosine (7mG) cap of mRNA and pri-miRNA transcripts. It has been shown that SE is a core component of the pri-miRNA processing machinery and it is most likely that SE is also part of other RNA processing complexes. This leads to the hypothesis that SE and the CBC may build a high-order complex, which binds to 7mG-capped transcripts, and recruit different RNA processing factors to specific RNA species.

The goal of this work is to gain insights into the functional relationship of SE and the CBC, and, subsequently, to identify new components, which interact with the SE-CBC complex. Afterwards, newly identified proteins are characterized in respect to their function in RNA processing.

I addressed the functional relationship between SE and the CBC by different genetic and molecular analysis. New SE interacting proteins were identified in a yeast two-hybrid screen using SE as bait. Among the putative SE interacting proteins, I analyzed the scaffold protein RECEPTOR FOR ACTIVATED C KINASE 1 (RACK1) and uncovered RACK1's function in the miRNA pathway of Arabidopsis.

References

- Addo-Quaye, C., Eshoo, T.W., Bartel, D.P. and Axtell, M.J. (2008) Endogenous siRNA and miRNA Targets Identified by Sequencing of the Arabidopsis Degradome. *Current Biology*, **18**, 758-762.
- Aukerman, M.J. and Sakai, H. (2003) Regulation of Flowering Time and Floral Organ Identity by a MicroRNA and Its APETALA2-Like Target Genes. *The Plant Cell Online*, **15**, 2730-2741.
- **Baumberger, N. and Baulcombe, D.C.** (2005) Arabidopsis ARGONAUTE1 is an RNA Slicer that selectively recruits microRNAs and short interfering RNAs. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **102**, 11928-11933.
- Beauclair, L., Yu, A. and Bouché, N. (2010) microRNA-directed cleavage and translational repression of the copper chaperone for superoxide dismutase mRNA in Arabidopsis. *The Plant Journal*, 62, 454-462.
- Ben Chaabane, S., Liu, R., Chinnusamy, V., Kwon, Y., Park, J.-h., Kim, S.Y., Zhu, J.-K., Yang, S.W. and Lee, B.-h. (2013) STA1, an Arabidopsis pre-mRNA processing factor 6 homolog, is a new player involved in miRNA biogenesis. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 41, 1984-1997.
- Bernstein, E., Caudy, A.A., Hammond, S.M. and Hannon, G.J. (2001) Role for a bidentate ribonuclease in the initiation step of RNA interference. *Nature*, **409**, 363-366.
- Bollman, K.M., Aukerman, M.J., Park, M.-Y., Hunter, C., Berardini, T.Z. and Poethig, R.S. (2003) HASTY, the Arabidopsis ortholog of exportin 5/MSN5, regulates phase change and morphogenesis. *Development*, **130**, 1493-1504.
- Brodersen, P., Sakvarelidze-Achard, L., Bruun-Rasmussen, M., Dunoyer, P., Yamamoto, Y.Y., Sieburth, L. and Voinnet, O. (2008) Widespread translational inhibition by plant miRNAs and siRNAs. *Science*, **320**, 1185-1190.
- Dong, Z., Han, M.H. and Fedoroff, N. (2008) The RNA-binding proteins HYL1 and SE promote accurate in vitro processing of pri-miRNA by DCL1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 105, 9970-9975.
- Dugas, D. and Bartel, B. (2008) Sucrose induction of Arabidopsis miR398 represses two Cu/Zn superoxide dismutases. *Plant molecular biology*, **67**, 403-417.
- Eamens, A.L., Smith, N.A., Curtin, S.J., Wang, M.B. and Waterhouse, P.M. (2009) The Arabidopsis thaliana double-stranded RNA binding protein DRB1 directs guide strand selection from microRNA duplexes. *Rna*, **15**, 2219-2235.
- Earley, K., Smith, M., Weber, R., Gregory, B. and Poethig, R. (2010) An endogenous F-box protein regulates ARGONAUTE1 in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Silence*, **1**, 15.
- Earley, K.W. and Poethig, R.S. (2011) Binding of SQUINT to Hsp90 is required for the function of this Cyclophilin 40-related protein in Arabidopsis. *J Biol Chem*.
- Fang, Y. and Spector, D.L. (2007) Identification of Nuclear Dicing Bodies Containing Proteins for MicroRNA Biogenesis in Living Arabidopsis Plants. *Current Biology*, **17**, 818-823.
- Gandikota, M., Birkenbihl, R.P., Hohmann, S., Cardon, G.H., Saedler, H. and Huijser, P. (2007) The miRNA156/157 recognition element in the 3' UTR of the Arabidopsis SBP box gene SPL3 prevents early flowering by translational inhibition in seedlings. *The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology*, **49**, 683-693.
- German, M.A., Pillay, M., Jeong, D.-H., Hetawal, A., Luo, S., Janardhanan, P., Kannan, V., Rymarquis, L.A., Nobuta, K., German, R., De Paoli, E., Lu, C., Schroth, G., Meyers, B.C. and Green, P.J. (2008) Global identification of microRNA-target RNA pairs by parallel analysis of RNA ends. *Nat Biotech*, **26**, 941-946.
- Hajheidari, M., Farrona, S., Huettel, B., Koncz, Z. and Koncz, C. (2012) CDKF;1 and CDKD Protein Kinases Regulate Phosphorylation of Serine Residues in the C-Terminal Domain of Arabidopsis RNA Polymerase II. *Plant Cell*, 24, 1626-1642.
- Hiraguri, A., Itoh, R., Kondo, N., Nomura, Y., Aizawa, D., Murai, Y., Koiwa, H., Seki, M., Shinozaki, K. and Fukuhara, T. (2005) Specific interactions between Dicer-like proteins and HYL1/DRB-family dsRNA-binding proteins in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant molecular biology*, 57, 173-188.
- Iki, T., Yoshikawa, M., Meshi, T. and Ishikawa, M. (2012) Cyclophilin 40 facilitates HSP90-mediated RISC assembly in plants. *The EMBO journal*, **31**, 267-278.
- Iki, T., Yoshikawa, M., Nishikiori, M., Jaudal, M.C., Matsumoto-Yokoyama, E., Mitsuhara, I., Meshi, T. and Ishikawa, M. (2010) In vitro assembly of plant RNA-induced silencing complexes facilitated by molecular chaperone HSP90. *Mol Cell*, **39**, 282-291.
- Iwakawa, H.O. and Tomari, Y. (2013) Molecular Insights into microRNA-Mediated Translational Repression in Plants. *Mol Cell*, **52**, 591-601.

- Jones-Rhoades, M.W., Bartel, D.P. and Bartel, B. (2006) MicroRNAs AND THEIR REGULATORY ROLES IN PLANTS. Annual Review of Plant Biology, **57**, 19-53.
- Jung, J.H., Seo, P.J., Ahn, J.H. and Park, C.M. (2012) Arabidopsis RNA-binding protein FCA regulates microRNA172 processing in thermosensory flowering. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **287**, 16007-16016.
- Kastenmayer, J.P. and Green, P.J. (2000) Novel features of the XRN-family in Arabidopsis: Evidence that AtXRN4, one of several orthologs of nuclear Xrn2p/Rat1p, functions in the cytoplasm. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **97**, 13985-13990.
- Kim, S., Yang, J.Y., Xu, J., Jang, I.C., Prigge, M.J. and Chua, N.H. (2008) Two cap-binding proteins CBP20 and CBP80 are involved in processing primary MicroRNAs. *Plant & cell physiology*, 49, 1634-1644.
- Kim, Y.J., Zheng, B., Yu, Y., Won, S.Y., Mo, B. and Chen, X. (2011) The role of Mediator in small and long noncoding RNA production in Arabidopsis thaliana. *The EMBO journal*, **30**, 814-822.
- Krishna, P. and Gloor, G. (2001) The Hsp90 family of proteins in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Cell stress & chaperones*, 6, 238-246.
- Krol, J., Loedige, I. and Filipowicz, W. (2010) The widespread regulation of microRNA biogenesis, function and decay. *Nature reviews. Genetics*, **11**, 597-610.
- Lanet, E., Delannoy, E., Sormani, R., Floris, M., Brodersen, P., Crété, P., Voinnet, O. and Robaglia, C. (2009) Biochemical Evidence for Translational Repression by Arabidopsis MicroRNAs. *The Plant Cell Online*, 21, 1762-1768.
- Laubinger, S., Sachsenberg, T., Zeller, G., Busch, W., Lohmann, J.U., Ratsch, G. and Weigel, D. (2008) Dual roles of the nuclear cap-binding complex and SERRATE in pre-mRNA splicing and microRNA processing in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **105**, 8795-8800.
- Laubinger, S., Zeller, G., Henz, S.R., Buechel, S., Sachsenberg, T., Wang, J.W., Ratsch, G. and Weigel, D. (2010) Global effects of the small RNA biogenesis machinery on the Arabidopsis thaliana transcriptome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America, 107, 17466-17473.
- Lee, R.C., Feinbaum, R.L. and Ambros, V. (1993) The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14. *Cell*, **75**, 843-854.
- Li, S., Liu, L., Zhuang, X., Yu, Y., Liu, X., Cui, X., Ji, L., Pan, Z., Cao, X., Mo, B., Zhang, F., Raikhel, N., Jiang, L. and Chen, X. (2013) MicroRNAs Inhibit the Translation of Target mRNAs on the Endoplasmic Reticulum in Arabidopsis. *Cell*, 153, 562-574.
- Li, W., Cui, X., Meng, Z., Huang, X., Xie, Q., Wu, H., Jin, H., Zhang, D. and Liang, W. (2012) Transcriptional Regulation of Arabidopsis MIR168a and ARGONAUTE1 Homeostasis in Abscisic Acid and Abiotic Stress Responses. *Plant physiology*, **158**, 1279-1292.
- Liu, C., Axtell, M.J. and Fedoroff, N.V. (2012) The Helicase and RNasella Domains of Arabidopsis Dicer-Like1 Modulate Catalytic Parameters during MicroRNA Biogenesis. *Plant physiology*, 159, 748-758.
- Lobbes, D., Rallapalli, G., Schmidt, D.D., Martin, C. and Clarke, J. (2006) SERRATE: a new player on the plant microRNA scene. *EMBO reports*, **7**, 1052-1058.
- Machida, S. and Yuan, Y.A. (2013) Crystal Structure of Arabidopsis thaliana Dawdle Forkhead-Associated Domain Reveals a Conserved Phospho-Threonine Recognition Cleft for Dicer-Like 1 Binding. *Molecular Plant*, 6, 1290-1300.
- Mallory, A.C., Reinhart, B.J., Jones-Rhoades, M.W., Tang, G., Zamore, P.D., Barton, M.K. and Bartel, D.P. (2004) MicroRNA control of PHABULOSA in leaf development: importance of pairing to the microRNA 5[prime] region. *The EMBO journal*, 23, 3356-3364.
- Manavella, P.A., Hagmann, J., Ott, F., Laubinger, S., Franz, M., Macek, B. and Weigel, D. (2012) Fast-Forward Genetics Identifies Plant CPL Phosphatases as Regulators of miRNA Processing Factor HYL1. *Cell*, **151**, 859-870.
- Margis, R., Fusaro, A.F., Smith, N.A., Curtin, S.J., Watson, J.M., Finnegan, E.J. and Waterhouse, P.M. (2006) The evolution and diversification of Dicers in plants. *FEBS Letters*, **580**, 2442-2450.
- Mateos, J.L., Bologna, N.G., Chorostecki, U. and Palatnik, J.F. (2010) Identification of MicroRNA Processing Determinants by Random Mutagenesis of Arabidopsis MIR172a Precursor. *Current Biology*, **20**, 49-54.
- Megraw, M., Baev, V., Rusinov, V., Jensen, S.T., Kalantidis, K. and Hatzigeorgiou, A.G. (2006) MicroRNA promoter element discovery in Arabidopsis. *Rna*, **12**, 1612-1619.
- Meister, G. (2013) Argonaute proteins: functional insights and emerging roles. *Nature reviews. Genetics*, 14, 447-459.

- Meng, Y., Shao, C., Ma, X. and Wang, H. (2013) Introns targeted by plant microRNAs: a possible novel mechanism of gene regulation. *Rice*, **6**, 1-10.
- Mi, S., Cai, T., Hu, Y., Chen, Y., Hodges, E., Ni, F., Wu, L., Li, S., Zhou, H., Long, C., Chen, S., Hannon, G.J. and Qi, Y. (2008) Sorting of Small RNAs into Arabidopsis Argonaute Complexes Is Directed by the 5' Terminal Nucleotide. *Cell*, **133**, 116-127.
- Mica, E., Piccolo, V., Delledonne, M., Ferrarini, A., Pezzotti, M., Casati, C., Del Fabbro, C., Valle, G., Policriti, A., Morgante, M., Pesole, G., Pe, M.E. and Horner, D.S. (2009) High throughput approaches reveal splicing of primary microRNA transcripts and tissue specific expression of mature microRNAs in Vitis vinifera. *BMC genomics*, **10**, 558.
- Park, M.Y., Wu, G., Gonzalez-Sulser, A., Vaucheret, H. and Poethig, R.S. (2005) Nuclear processing and export of microRNAs in Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **102**, 3691-3696.
- Park, W., Li, J., Song, R., Messing, J. and Chen, X. (2002) CARPEL FACTORY, a Dicer homolog, and HEN1, a novel protein, act in microRNA metabolism in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Curr Biol*, 12, 1484-1495.
- Pomeranz, M.C., Hah, C., Lin, P.-C., Kang, S.G., Finer, J.J., Blackshear, P.J. and Jang, J.-C. (2010) The Arabidopsis Tandem Zinc Finger Protein AtTZF1 Traffics between the Nucleus and Cytoplasmic Foci and Binds Both DNA and RNA. *Plant physiology*, **152**, 151-165.
- Pontes, O., Vitins, A., Ream, T.S., Hong, E., Pikaard, C.S. and Costa-Nunes, P. (2013) Intersection of Small RNA Pathways in <italic>Arabidopsis thaliana</italic> Sub-Nuclear Domains. *PLoS ONE*, 8, e65652.
- Prunet, N., Morel, P., Thierry, A.-M., Eshed, Y., Bowman, J.L., Negrutiu, I. and Trehin, C. (2008) REBELOTE, SQUINT, and ULTRAPETALA1 Function Redundantly in the Temporal Regulation of Floral Meristem Termination in Arabidopsis thaliana. *The Plant Cell Online*, **20**, 901-919.
- Qi, Y., Denli, A.M. and Hannon, G.J. (2005) Biochemical Specialization within Arabidopsis RNA Silencing Pathways. *Molecular Cell*, **19**, 421-428.
- Raczynska, K.D., Stepien, A., Kierzkowski, D., Kalak, M., Bajczyk, M., McNicol, J., Simpson, C.G., Szweykowska-Kulinska, Z., Brown, J.W. and Jarmolowski, A. (2013) The SERRATE protein is involved in alternative splicing in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Nucleic acids research*.
- Ramachandran, V. and Chen, X. (2008) Degradation of microRNAs by a Family of Exoribonucleases in Arabidopsis. *Science*, **321**, 1490-1492.
- Reinhart, B.J., Weinstein, E.G., Rhoades, M.W., Bartel, B. and Bartel, D.P. (2002) MicroRNAs in plants. Genes & development, 16, 1616-1626.
- Ren, G., Xie, M., Dou, Y., Zhang, S., Zhang, C. and Yu, B. (2012) Regulation of miRNA abundance by RNA binding protein TOUGH in Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **109**, 12817-12821.
- Reyes, J.L. and Chua, N.H. (2007) ABA induction of miR159 controls transcript levels of two MYB factors during *Arabidopsis* seed germination. *The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology*, 49, 592-606.
- Rogers, K. and Chen, X. (2013) Biogenesis, turnover, and mode of action of plant microRNAs. *Plant Cell*, 25, 2383-2399.
- Ruiz-Ferrer, V. and Voinnet, O. (2009) Roles of Plant Small RNAs in Biotic Stress Responses. Annual Review of Plant Biology, 60, 485-510.
- Sarwat, M., Naqvi, A.R., Ahmad, P., Ashraf, M. and Akram, N.A. (2013) Phytohormones and microRNAs as sensors and regulators of leaf senescence: Assigning macro roles to small molecules. *Biotechnology Advances*, **31**, 1153-1171.
- Schwab, R., Palatnik, J.F., Riester, M., Schommer, C., Schmid, M. and Weigel, D. (2005) Specific effects of microRNAs on the plant transcriptome. *Developmental cell*, **8**, 517-527.
- Song, L., Axtell, M.J. and Fedoroff, N.V. (2010) RNA Secondary Structural Determinants of miRNA Precursor Processing in Arabidopsis. *Current Biology*, **20**, 37-41.
- Song, L., Han, M.-H., Lesicka, J. and Fedoroff, N. (2007) Arabidopsis primary microRNA processing proteins HYL1 and DCL1 define a nuclear body distinct from the Cajal body. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **104**, 5437-5442.
- Souret, F.F., Kastenmayer, J.P. and Green, P.J. (2004) AtXRN4 Degrades mRNA in Arabidopsis and Its Substrates Include Selected miRNA Targets. *Molecular Cell*, **15**, 173-183.
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2013) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis. *The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology*, 76, 433-445.
- Sun, G. (2012) MicroRNAs and their diverse functions in plants. Plant molecular biology, 80, 17-36.

- Szarzynska, B., Sobkowiak, L., Pant, B.D., Balazadeh, S., Scheible, W.-R., Mueller-Roeber, B., Jarmolowski, A. and Szweykowska-Kulinska, Z. (2009) Gene structures and processing of Arabidopsis thaliana HYL1-dependent pri-miRNAs. *Nucleic Acids Research*, **37**, 3083-3093.
- Takeda, A., Iwasaki, S., Watanabe, T., Utsumi, M. and Watanabe, Y. (2008) The Mechanism Selecting the Guide Strand from Small RNA Duplexes is Different Among Argonaute Proteins. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, **49**, 493-500.
- Vaucheret, H. (2008) Plant ARGONAUTES. Trends in Plant Science, 13, 350-358.
- Vaucheret, H., Mallory, A.C. and Bartel, D.P. (2006) AGO1 Homeostasis Entails Coexpression of MIR168 and AGO1 and Preferential Stabilization of miR168 by AGO1. *Molecular Cell*, 22, 129-136.
- Vaucheret, H., Vazquez, F., Crété, P. and Bartel, D.P. (2004) The action of ARGONAUTE1 in the miRNA pathway and its regulation by the miRNA pathway are crucial for plant development. *Genes & development*, **18**, 1187-1197.
- Vazquez, F. (2006) Arabidopsis endogenous small RNAs: highways and byways. *Trends in Plant Science*, **11**, 460-468.
- Vazquez, F., Gasciolli, V., Crété, P. and Vaucheret, H. (2004) The nuclear dsRNA binding protein HYL1 is required for microRNA accumulation and plant development, but not posttranscriptional transgene silencing. *Curr. Biol.*, 14, 346-351.
- Wang, L., Song, X., Gu, L., Li, X., Cao, S., Chu, C., Cui, X., Chen, X. and Cao, X. (2013) NOT2 proteins promote polymerase II-dependent transcription and interact with multiple MicroRNA biogenesis factors in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, **25**, 715-727.
- Wang, W., Ye, R., Xin, Y., Fang, X., Li, C., Shi, H., Zhou, X. and Qi, Y. (2011) An Importin β Protein Negatively Regulates MicroRNA Activity in Arabidopsis. *The Plant Cell Online*, **23**, 3565-3576.
- Werner, S., Wollmann, H., Schneeberger, K. and Weigel, D. (2010) Structure Determinants for Accurate Processing of miR172a in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Current Biology*, **20**, 42-48.
- Wu, L., Zhou, H., Zhang, Q., Zhang, J., Ni, F., Liu, C. and Qi, Y. (2010) DNA Methylation Mediated by a MicroRNA Pathway. *Molecular Cell*, **38**, 465-475.
- Wu, X., Shi, Y., Li, J., Xu, L., Fang, Y., Li, X. and Qi, Y. (2013) A role for the RNA-binding protein MOS2 in microRNA maturation in Arabidopsis. *Cell research*, **23**, 645-657.
- Xie, Z., Allen, E., Fahlgren, N., Calamar, A., Givan, S.A. and Carrington, J.C. (2005) Expression of Arabidopsis MIRNA genes. *Plant physiology*, **138**, 2145-2154.
- Xie, Z., Kasschau, K.D. and Carrington, J.C. (2003) Negative Feedback Regulation of Dicer-Like1 in Arabidopsis by microRNA-Guided mRNA Degradation. *Current Biology*, **13**, 784-789.
- Xu, J. and Chua, N.-H. (2011) Processing bodies and plant development. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 14, 88-93.
- Yang, L., Liu, Z., Lu, F., Dong, A. and Huang, H. (2006) SERRATE is a novel nuclear regulator in primary microRNA processing in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology*, 47, 841-850.
- Yang, L., Wu, G. and Poethig, R.S. (2012) Mutations in the GW-repeat protein SUO reveal a developmental function for microRNA-mediated translational repression in Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **109**, 315-320.
- Ye, R., Wang, W., Iki, T., Liu, C., Wu, Y., Ishikawa, M., Zhou, X. and Qi, Y. (2012) Cytoplasmic Assembly and Selective Nuclear Import of Arabidopsis ARGONAUTE4/siRNA Complexes. *Molecular Cell*, 46, 859-870.
- Yu, B., Bi, L., Zheng, B., Ji, L., Chevalier, D., Agarwal, M., Ramachandran, V., Li, W., Lagrange, T., Walker, J.C. and Chen, X. (2008) The FHA domain proteins DAWDLE in Arabidopsis and SNIP1 in humans act in small RNA biogenesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105, 10073-10078.
- Yu, B., Yang, Z., Li, J., Minakhina, S., Yang, M., Padgett, R.W., Steward, R. and Chen, X. (2005) Methylation as a Crucial Step in Plant microRNA Biogenesis. *Science*, **307**, 932-935.
- Zeng, Y. and Cullen, B.R. (2004) Structural requirements for pre-microRNA binding and nuclear export by Exportin 5. *Nucleic Acids Research*, **32**, 4776-4785.
- Zhai, J., Zhao, Y., Simon, S.A., Huang, S., Petsch, K., Arikit, S., Pillay, M., Ji, L., Xie, M., Cao, X., Yu, B., Timmermans, M., Yang, B., Chen, X. and Meyers, B.C. (2013) Plant MicroRNAs Display Differential 3' Truncation and Tailing Modifications That Are ARGONAUTE1 Dependent and Conserved Across Species. *The Plant Cell Online*, 25, 2417-2428.
- Zhan, X., Wang, B., Li, H., Liu, R., Kalia, R.K., Zhu, J.-K. and Chinnusamy, V. (2012) Arabidopsis proline-rich protein important for development and abiotic stress tolerance is involved in microRNA biogenesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **109**, 18198-18203.
- Zhang, B.H., Pan, X.P., Wang, Q.L., Cobb, G.P. and Anderson, T.A. (2005a) Identification and characterization of new plant microRNAs using EST analysis. *Cell research*, **15**, 336-360.

- Zhang, S., Xie, M., Ren, G. and Yu, B. (2013) CDC5, a DNA binding protein, positively regulates posttranscriptional processing and/or transcription of primary microRNA transcripts. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **110**, 17588-17593.
- Zhang, Y., Cheng, Y.T., Bi, D., Palma, K. and Li, X. (2005b) MOS2, a Protein Containing G-Patch and KOW Motifs, Is Essential for Innate Immunity in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Current Biology*, **15**, 1936-1942.
- Zhao, X. and Li, L. (2013) Comparative Analysis of MicroRNA Promoters in Arabidopsis and Rice. *Genomics, Proteomics & Bioinformatics*, 11, 56-60.

Chapter II: The CAP-BINDING COMPLEX and SERRATE act together to ensure pri-miRNA processing and splicing

Corinna Speth^{1,2,3} and Sascha Laubinger^{1,2,3,}

¹Center for Plant Molecular Biology, University of Tübingen, 72076 Tübingen, Germany,

²Chemical Genomics Centre of the Max Planck Society, 44227 Dortmund, Germany,

³Max Planck Institute for Developmental Biology, 72076 Tübingen, Germany

Introduction

Plant microRNAs (miRNA) belong to the broad class of regulatory small RNAs and have been shown to act as negative regulators of gene expression at the post-transcriptional level (Rogers and Chen 2013, Voinnet 2009). Like protein-coding genes, *MIRNA* genes are transcribed by RNA polymerase II (Pol II) and the resulting primary-microRNA transcripts (pri-miRNA) are co-transcriptionally modified, including a 5'-seven-methyl-guanosine (7mG) cap and a poly(A)-tail (Kim *et al.* 2011, Xie *et al.* 2005, Zhang *et al.* 2005). Pri-miRNA transcripts form a hairpin-like structure, which is processed into a 21 nucleotide long mature miRNA duplexes by an RNaseIII-like enzyme, DICER-LIKE 1 (DCL1) (Park *et al.* 2002, Rogers and Chen 2013). Auxiliary proteins, like the RNA-binding protein TOUGH (TGH), the dsRNA-binding protein HYPONASTIC LEAVES 1 (HYL1) or the zinc-finger protein SERRATE (SE) assist DCL1 in respect to miRNA processing efficiency and the latter two additionally in processing accuracy (Dong *et al.* 2008, Kurihara *et al.* 2006, Lobbes *et al.* 2006, Ren *et al.* 2012, Vazquez *et al.* 2004, Yang *et al.* 2006).

As *MIRNA* genes are transcribed by Pol II also components necessary for transcription of protein-coding genes or general RNA metabolism, are essential for a functional miRNA pathway. The Mediator complex, a conserved eukaryotic transcriptional co-activator, is required for *MIRNA* transcription by recruiting Pol II to the *MIRNA* promoter (Kim *et al.* 2011). CELL CYCLE-DEPENDENT 5 (CDC5), a putative MYB-related transcription factor implicated in splicing and NEGATIVE ON TATA less2 (NOT2), a general regulator of RNA metabolism, are both associated with Pol II and components of the pri-miRNA processing complex. It has been assumed that CDC5 and NOT2 connect *MIRNA* transcription and pri-miRNA processing, thereby being essential for both processes (Wang *et al.* 2013, Zhang *et al.* 2013). Additionally, the CAP-BINDING COMPLEX (CBC), consisting of CAP-BINDING PROTEIN 80 (CBP80) and CAP-BINDING PROTEIN 20 (CBP20), binds to the 7mG-cap of mRNA and pri-miRNA transcripts in metazoans and plants after transcriptional initiation 17

Chapter II

(Gruber et al. 2009, Izaurralde et al. 1994, Kim et al. 2008, Topisirovic et al. 2011). In humans, the CBC was discovered as a component necessary for pre-mRNA splicing. It facilitates 5' splice site recognition by the U1 small nuclear ribonucleoprotein particle (snRNP), a component of the spliceosome (Izaurralde et al. 1994, Lewis et al. 1996). Further studies revealed a broader function for the CBC in mRNA metabolism, including RNA export into the cytosol and nonsense-mediated decay (Maquat 2004). In Arabidopsis, CBP80, CBP20 and SE, have overlapping functions in respect to pri-miRNA processing as well as splicing of some pre-mRNAs (Laubinger et al. 2008). The lack of a functional SE, CBP80 or CBP20 leads to reduced pri-miRNA processing and enhanced intron retention in some pre-mRNAs (Laubinger et al. 2008). This raises the question whether SE and the CBC may team up for RNA processing, thereby recruiting RNA species. In order to address this, we performed some physical and genetic interaction studies as well as molecular analyses with different *cbc* and *se* mutants.

Results

SE and the CBC form a higher-order complex

It has been noticed before that the mutant phenotypes of weak *se* mutants, like *se-1*, resemble the mutant phenotype of *cbp80* and *cbp20* mutants, all exhibiting leaf serrations (Grigg *et al.* 2005, Hugouvieux *et al.* 2001, Papp *et al.* 2004, Prigge and Wagner 2001). This led to the suggestion that the *CBC* and *SE* have overlapping functions. Indeed, SE and the CBC are important for proper pri-miRNA processing and pre-mRNA splicing (Laubinger *et al.* 2008). In order to find out if SE and the CBC act together, we performed epistasis analyses between the *se*, *cbp20* and *cbp80* mutants. The mutant phenotype of *se cbp20*, *se cbp80* and *cbp20 cbp80* double mutants were similar to the respective single mutants. All single and double mutant plants were a little smaller, exhibited a slight delay in development and showed the same leaf serrations compared to wild-type, suggesting a corporate function of SE and the CBC (Figure 1a).

Next, we sought to analyze direct protein-protein interactions between SE and the CBC, using the yeast two-hybrid assay. As a positive control we could show that CBP80 and CBP20 fused to the GAL4-activation domain (AD) and GAL4-DNA-binding domain (BD), are able to reconstitute yeast growth on selective media lacking WLH, demonstrating that both proteins interact. SE and CBP20, but not CBP80, fused to the DNA-binding or activation domain of the GAL4 transcription factor, respectively, also led to yeast growth on selective media (-WLH), suggesting that SE and the CBC build a complex, in which SE is associated with CBP20 but not with CBP80 (Figure 1b).



Figure 1: Genetic and physical interaction studies with SE and the CBC

(a) Gross morphology of wild-type (Col-0) and various se, *cbp80* and *cbp20* single and double mutants.

(b) Yeast two-hybrid interaction assay between CBP80, CBP20 and SE. CBP80, CBP20 and SE fused to the GAL4-DNA-binding domain (BD) or to the GAL4-activation domain were transformed and expressed in the yeast strain AH109. A serial 1:10 dilution of each transformed yeast was spotted on control (-WL) and selective media (-WLH). Yeast growth was monitored after 3 days incubation at 28 °C.

The CBC and SE team up to ensures correct miRNA processing and mRNA splicing

Our genetic and physical interaction studies indicate that SE and the CBC build a complex, which may function in the same pathway. Next, we wanted to know, if this is the case at molecular level, too. Because *se* and *cbc* single mutants have defects in the miRNA biogenesis and mRNA splicing, we sought to analyze pri-miRNA processing and pre-mRNA splicing in *se* and *cbc* single and double mutants.

Due to processing defects, miRNA processing mutants like se accumulate high levels of primiRNA transcripts and low levels of mature miRNAs. *cbc* single mutants have also elevated pri-miRNA transcript and reduced miRNA levels, suggesting a function in miRNA processing (Laubinger *et al.* 2008).

First, we wanted to know, if miRNA accumulation is even more reduced in *se cbp80*, *se cbp20* and *cbp80 cbp20* double mutants when compared to each single mutant. Quantification of mature miRNAs revealed a reduced accumulation of all analyzed miRNAs in the *se cbc* double mutants that was similar to respective single mutants. These results suggest that pri-miRNA processing defects are not further increased and point again to a corporate function of SE and the CBC (Figure 2b).

In order to confirm this, we analyzed steady-state levels of some pri-miRNA transcripts. The quantification showed that in general every single and double mutant accumulates higher levels of all tested pri-miRNAs transcripts (Figure 2a).

Interestingly, se single and se *cbp80* double mutants accumulate higher levels for some pri-miRNA transcripts compared to the *cbc* single, se *cbp20* and *cbc* double mutants, indicating a more important role for SE in pri-miRNA processing than the CBC. In line with this, the mature miRNA levels are also stronger reduced in se and se *cbp80* mutants. Laubinger *et al.* already observed that se mutants accumulate higher amounts of pri-miRNA transcripts and lower amounts of mature miRNAs than *cbc* single mutants. They speculated that this may be an effect of the *cbc* mutant background and mechanistically this could include transcript destabilization, partial complementation by other cap-binding proteins or CBC independent processing of highly expressed transcripts (Laubinger *et al.* 2008).

Tiling array and PCR-based analyses revealed that some introns, mainly first introns of pre-mRNA transcripts, are retained in *se* and *cbc* single mutants (Laubinger *et al.* 2008). In order to analyze splicing efficiency in *se*, *cbp80*, *cbp20* single and double mutants, we quantified the decrease in correctly spliced mRNA transcripts of selected genes, which have already been shown to be retained in *cbc* and *se* mutants (Laubinger *et al.* 2008). Therefore quantitative real-time PCR was performed using forward oligonucleotides overspanning the 5'/3' splice site and reverse oligonucleotides binding in the 3' exon. By using such an oligonucleotide combination, only exact spliced mRNA transcripts can be amplified during PCR (Figure 2c). Interestingly, correctly spliced mRNAs accumulate to approximately 40 % in all mutants. This demonstrates an equal contribution of SE and the CBC in splicing efficiency of the analyzed introns (Figure 2c).



Figure 2: miRNA processing and mRNA splicing is affected in se cbc mutants

(a) Quantitative analysis of selected *MIRNA* transcripts in wild-type (Col-0) and various *se*, *cbp80* and *cbp20* single and double mutants. Error bars denote the range of two independent replicates.

(b) Quantitative analysis of selected mature miRNAs in wild-type (Col-0) and various se, *cbp80* and *cbp20* single and double mutants. Error bars denote the range of two independent replicates.

(c) Quantitative analysis of splicing deficiency in wild-type (Col-0) and various *se*, *cbp80* and *cbp20* single and double mutants. Error bars denote the range of two independent replicates. Forward primer over spanning the splice site and reverse primer in the exon were used for qPCR analysis resulting in a PCR product when splicing was performed.

Chapter II

Discussion

Our genetic and physical interaction studies as well as molecular analyses demonstrate that SE and the CBC physically and genetically act in concert to facilitate pri-miRNA processing and pre-mRNA splicing.

Using the yeast two-hybrid assay, we could confirm the already published interaction between Arabidopsis CBP20-CBP80 and discovered an interaction between SE-CBP20 (Kierzkowski *et al.* 2009, Raczynska *et al.* 2013, Wang *et al.* 2013). Our data lead us to the suggestion that SE and the CBC indeed build a complex and CBP20 bridges the interaction between SE and CBP80. Interestingly, two recent publications showed contradictory results with respect to the SE-CBP20 interaction *in planta*. Wang *et al.* could confirm our yeast interaction data, whereas Katarzyna *et al.* observed an interaction between SE and both proteins of the CBC. The contradictory data might be a result of the different experimental procedures used to analyze these interactions. Nevertheless, SE and the CBC build a high-order complex in Arabidopsis, which is an evidence for a mutual molecular function.

SE and the CBC act in concert to guarantee proper pri-miRNA processing and pre-mRNA splicing. This seems to be a partially conserved mechanism, as the human/fly CBC and ARSENITE-INSENSITIVE 2 (ARS2), the human/fly homolog of SE, are both required for pri-miRNA processing (Gruber et al. 2009, Sabin et al. 2009). Our molecular data indicate that SE has a more important function in processing of pri-miRNA transcripts than CBP80 or CBP20. This can be explained by the observation that se knock-outs are embryonically lethal compared to *cbc* mutants, which are still viable and there might be other cap-binding proteins like eIF4G, which act partially redundant (Hugouvieux et al. 2001, Marintchev and Wagner 2005, Papp et al. 2004, Prigge and Wagner 2001). Because the 5'-cap of an mRNA transcript is important for its stability, splicing and 3'end processing (Topisirovic et al. 2011), one can imagine that also the lack of CBC might lead to transcript destabilization. This can in addition contribute to the reduced pri-miRNA accumulation. But also SE-CBC protein complex stability might play a role. It has been shown that *cbp20* mutants still accumulate CBP80 protein but to a lower extend than WT and *cbp80* mutants additionally lack CBP20 proteins (Kierzkowski et al. 2009). SE and the CBC are part of the same complex and the lack of one or two of the three components may influence the integrity of the entire complex. Additionally, SE promotes not only processing efficiency but also processing accuracy of pri-miRNAs, which may contribute to the more sever defects in miRNA processing when compared to the CBC (Dong et al. 2008).

Taken together, transcript stability, processing efficiency and complex integrity may contribute to the observed molecular mutant phenotypes in *se*, *cbc* single and double

mutants. Uncovering the effect of each mechanism on pri-miRNA transcript processing might be a subject for future studies.

Some pre-miRNA transcripts require the CBC or SE to ensure accurate splicing of mainly the first intron (Laubinger *et al.* 2010). We could show that correct splicing of three of those pre-mRNA transcripts is equally dependent on the CBC and SE, demonstrating that they have overlapping functions and are mutually responsible for pre-mRNA splicing. Additionally, SE and the CBC have been implicated in alternative splicing (AS). RT-PCR based high-resolution AS analyses showed that the lack of a fully-active SE or the loss of CBC leads to missplicing of the same transcripts, preferentially affecting the 5' splice site of the first intron (Raczynska *et al.* 2010, Raczynska *et al.* 2013). This support the theory that SE and the CBC act together in pre-mRNA splicing.

In summary, SE and the CBC build a high-order complex, which has overlapping functions in several RNA metabolism pathways. This leads to the idea, that the SE-CBC complex may build a platform, which recruits different RNA processing machineries to bound RNA transcripts (Figure 3).



Figure 3: The function of the SE-CBC complex in RNA processing

The SE-CBC complex binds to nascent 7mG-transcripts recruiting various RNA processing components like the miRNA processing machinery or the spliceosome.

Many studies indicate that transcription and pre-RNA processing occurs in a co-transcriptional manner (Bentley 2005). NOT2, a protein involved in the Arabidopsis miRNA pathway, has been shown to interact with Pol II as well as the CBC, SE and DCL1 and CDC5, a putative transcription factor, interacts with Pol II, DCL1 and SE (Zhang *et al.* 2013, Wang *et al.* 2013). This suggests a bridging function between transcription and pri-miRNA processing (Zhang *et al.* 2013, Wang *et al.*

machinery, which in turn may connect transcription and pri-miRNA processing by recruiting the miRNA processing complexes to nascent transcripts (Figure 3). In analogy to this scenario, the SE-CBC complex may recruit other RNA processing components to bound 7mG-transcripts like the spliceosome (Figure 3). Interestingly, recent publications confirmed this hypothesis. Besides the function in pri-miRNA processing, the human CBC and ARS2 bind to various capped non-coding and coding RNA species and promote their 3'-end processing by recruiting specific RNA processing proteins, affecting formation and expression of bound transcripts (Gruber *et al.* 2012, Hallais *et al.* 2013).

In order to find other RNA processing components, which might be recruited by the SE-CBC complex, Regina Kilian and Sascha Laubinger conducted a yeast two-hybrid screen using SE as a bait. During my PhD, I analyzed RECEPTOR FOR ACTIVATED C KINASE (RACK1), one of the putative SE interaction partners, with respect to its function in the miRNA pathway. This is addressed in chapter III, chapter IV and chapter IV.

Material and Methods

Plant material and growth conditions

All mutants plants, *se-1*, *cbp80* (*abh1-285*), *cbp20*, which were used in this study have been described before in other publications (Grigg *et al.* 2005, Laubinger *et al.* 2008, Papp *et al.* 2004, Prigge and Wagner 2001). All mutant plants are in the Colombia-0 (Col-0) background. For all experiments, plants were grown on ½ MS media for 10 days long day conditions (16 h light, 22 °C).

DNA constructs

cDNA was amplified from reverse transcribed cDNA using Phusion proof-reading polymerase (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Purified PCR products were cloned into the ENTRY vector pCR8-GW-TOPO (Life Technologies) according to the manufactures protocol. Using LR Clonase II (Life-Technologies) cDNAs were transferred into the pGADT7 and pGBKT7 destination vectors (Horak et al. 2008).

Yeast two hybrid assay

The yeast strain AH109 was transformed using standard LiAc based transformation as described in the Yeast Protocol Handbook (www.clonetech.com). After three days 5-10 colonies from each transformation were resuspended in 10 % (w/v) glycerol and adjusted to an OD_{600} of 1. We prepared a serial 1:10 dilution of the yeast cells and spotted them onto control (-WL) or selective media (-WLH) lacking the corresponding amino acids. The yeast growth was monitored after three days at 28°C.
Total RNA isolation, cDNA synthesis and quantitative real-time PCR

Total RNA was extracted using TRIZOL (Life technologies) reagent. Up to 100 mg of ground plant material was resuspended in 1 ml TRIZOL reagent. Plant debris was collected by centrifugation. Supernatant was supplemented with 1/5 Vol of chloroform. Subsequently, the sample was mixed by vigorous vortexing and organic and aqueous phases were separated by centrifugation step (16.000g, 5 min, and 4°C). The upper aqueous phase containing total RNA was transferred to a new tube and washed several times with 500 µl chloroform until the interphase was clear. The upper phase was supplemented with 1 Vol of isopropanol and total RNA was precipitated during a 1 h incubation step at -80 °C and subsequently collected by centrifugation (16.000g, 30 min, and 4°C). After additional washing with 80 % (v/v) ethanol sedimented RNA was resuspended in 20 – 50 µl nuclease-free water. The integrity of 500 ng RNA was analyzed on a 1 % (w/v) agarose gel.

Between 250 ng and 2 μ g total RNA were used DNase treatment in a total volume of 10 μ l. The whole DNAse treated RNA was reverse transcribed with oligo-dT and a miRNA specific stem-loop oligonucleotide using the components of the First Aid cDNA synthesis Kit (Thermo Fisher) according to the method described by (Varkonyi-Gasic *et al.* 2007).

Quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR) was performed in the Bio-Rad CFX384 system using SYBR green containing 2xPCR Master-Mix (Thermo Fisher Scientific). All experiments were performed twice with two independent biological replicates. Amplification efficiency was calculated using a standard curve of amplification and *TUBULIN* was used for normalization. Relative expression levels were calculated using the $\Delta\Delta$ ct-method.

All oligonucleotides are listed in Supplemental Table 1.

Author Contribution

C.S. and S.L. designed the research; C.S. performed research; C.S. wrote the manuscript with contributions from S.L.

References

- Bentley, D.L. (2005) Rules of engagement: co-transcriptional recruitment of pre-mRNA processing factors. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology*, 17, 251-256.
- Dong, Z., Han, M.H. and Fedoroff, N. (2008) The RNA-binding proteins HYL1 and SE promote accurate in vitro processing of pri-miRNA by DCL1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 105, 9970-9975.
- Grigg, S.P., Canales, C., Hay, A. and Tsiantis, M. (2005) SERRATE coordinates shoot meristem function and leaf axial patterning in *Arabidopsis*. *Nature*, 437, 1022-1026.
- Gruber, Joshua J., Olejniczak, Scott H., Yong, J., La Rocca, G., Dreyfuss, G. and Thompson, Craig B. (2012) Ars2 Promotes Proper Replication-Dependent Histone mRNA 3' End Formation. *Molecular Cell*, 45, 87-98.
- Gruber, J.J., Zatechka, D.S., Sabin, L.R., Yong, J., Lum, J.J., Kong, M., Zong, W.X., Zhang, Z., Lau, C.K., Rawlings, J., Cherry, S., Ihle, J.N., Dreyfuss, G. and Thompson, C.B. (2009) Ars2 links the nuclear cap-binding complex to RNA interference and cell proliferation. *Cell*, 138, 328-339.
- Hallais, M., Pontvianne, F., Andersen, P.R., Clerici, M., Lener, D., Benbahouche, N.E.H., Gostan, T., Vandermoere, F., Robert, M.-C., Cusack, S., Verheggen, C., Jensen, T.H. and Bertrand, E. (2013) CBC–ARS2 stimulates 3'-end maturation of multiple RNA families and favors cap-proximal processing. *Nat Struct Mol Biol*, 20, 1358-1366.
- Horak, J., Grefen, C., Berendzen, K., Hahn, A., Stierhof, Y.-D., Stadelhofer, B., Stahl, M., Koncz,
 C. and Harter, K. (2008) The Arabidopsis thaliana response regulator ARR22 is a putative
 AHP phospho-histidine phosphatase expressed in the chalaza of developing seeds. BMC Plant Biology, 8, 77.
- Hugouvieux, V., Kwak, J.M. and Schroeder, J.I. (2001) An mRNA cap binding protein, ABH1, modulates early abscisic acid signal transduction in Arabidopsis. *Cell*, 106, 477-487.
- Izaurralde, E., Lewis, J., McGuigan, C., Jankowska, M., Darzynkiewicz, E. and Mattaj, I.W. (1994) A nuclear cap binding protein complex involved in pre-mRNA splicing. *Cell*, 78, 657-668.
- Kierzkowski, D., Kmieciak, M., Piontek, P., Wojtaszek, P., Szweykowska-Kulinska, Z. and Jarmolowski, A. (2009) The Arabidopsis CBP20 targets the cap-binding complex to the nucleus, and is stabilized by CBP80. *The Plant Journal*, 59, 814-825.
- Kim, S., Yang, J.Y., Xu, J., Jang, I.C., Prigge, M.J. and Chua, N.H. (2008) Two cap-binding proteins CBP20 and CBP80 are involved in processing primary MicroRNAs. *Plant & cell physiology*, 49, 1634-1644.
- Kim, Y.J., Zheng, B., Yu, Y., Won, S.Y., Mo, B. and Chen, X. (2011) The role of Mediator in small and long noncoding RNA production in Arabidopsis thaliana. *The EMBO journal*, 30, 814-822.
- Kurihara, Y., Takashi, Y. and Watanabe, Y. (2006) The interaction between DCL1 and HYL1 is important for efficient and precise processing of pri-miRNA in plant microRNA biogenesis. *Rna*, 12, 206-212.
- Laubinger, S., Sachsenberg, T., Zeller, G., Busch, W., Lohmann, J.U., Ratsch, G. and Weigel, D. (2008) Dual roles of the nuclear cap-binding complex and SERRATE in pre-mRNA splicing and microRNA processing in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 105, 8795-8800.
- Laubinger, S., Zeller, G., Henz, S.R., Buechel, S., Sachsenberg, T., Wang, J.W., Ratsch, G. and Weigel, D. (2010) Global effects of the small RNA biogenesis machinery on the Arabidopsis thaliana transcriptome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 107, 17466-17473.
- Lewis, J.D., Izaurralde, E., Jarmolowski, A., McGuigan, C. and Mattaj, I.W. (1996) A nuclear capbinding complex facilitates association of U1 snRNP with the cap-proximal 5' splice site. *Genes & Development*, 10, 1683-1698.
- Lobbes, D., Rallapalli, G., Schmidt, D.D., Martin, C. and Clarke, J. (2006) SERRATE: a new player on the plant microRNA scene. *EMBO Rep*, 7, 1052-1058.
- Maquat, L.E. (2004) Nonsense-mediated mRNA decay: splicing, translation and mRNP dynamics. *Nature reviews. Molecular cell biology*, 5, 89-99.
- Marintchev, A. and Wagner, G. (2005) eIF4G and CBP80 share a common origin and similar domain organization: implications for the structure and function of eIF4G. *Biochemistry*, 44, 12265-12272.
- Papp, I., Mur, L.A., Dalmadi, A., Dulai, S. and Koncz, C. (2004) A mutation in the Cap Binding Protein 20 gene confers drought tolerance to Arabidopsis. *Plant molecular biology*, 55, 679-686.

- Park, W., Li, J., Song, R., Messing, J. and Chen, X. (2002) CARPEL FACTORY, a Dicer homolog, and HEN1, a novel protein, act in microRNA metabolism in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Curr Biol*, 12, 1484-1495.
- Prigge, M.J. and Wagner, D.R. (2001) The Arabidopsis SERRATE gene encodes a zinc-finger protein required for normal shoot development. *Plant Cell*, 13, 1263-1279.
- Raczynska, K.D., Simpson, C.G., Ciesiolka, A., Szewc, L., Lewandowska, D., McNicol, J., Szweykowska-Kulinska, Z., Brown, J.W.S. and Jarmolowski, A. (2010) Involvement of the nuclear cap-binding protein complex in alternative splicing in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 38, 265-278.
- Raczynska, K.D., Stepien, A., Kierzkowski, D., Kalak, M., Bajczyk, M., McNicol, J., Simpson, C.G., Szweykowska-Kulinska, Z., Brown, J.W.S. and Jarmolowski, A. (2013) The SERRATE protein is involved in alternative splicing in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Nucleic Acids Research*.
- Ren, G., Xie, M., Dou, Y., Zhang, S., Zhang, C. and Yu, B. (2012) Regulation of miRNA abundance by RNA binding protein TOUGH in Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 109, 12817-12821.
- Rogers, K. and Chen, X. (2013) Biogenesis, turnover, and mode of action of plant microRNAs. *Plant Cell*, 25, 2383-2399.
- Sabin, L.R., Zhou, R., Gruber, J.J., Lukinova, N., Bambina, S., Berman, A., Lau, C.K., Thompson, C.B. and Cherry, S. (2009) Ars2 Regulates Both miRNA- and siRNA-Dependent Silencing and Suppresses RNA Virus Infection in Drosophila. *Cell*, 138, 340-351.
- Topisirovic, I., Svitkin, Y.V., Sonenberg, N. and Shatkin, A.J. (2011) Cap and cap-binding proteins in the control of gene expression. *Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA*, 2, 277-298.
- Varkonyi-Gasic, E., Wu, R., Wood, M., Walton, E.F. and Hellens, R.P. (2007) Protocol: a highly sensitive RT-PCR method for detection and quantification of microRNAs. *Plant Methods*, 3, 12.
- Vazquez, F., Gasciolli, V., Crété, P. and Vaucheret, H. (2004) The nuclear dsRNA binding protein HYL1 is required for microRNA accumulation and plant development, but not posttranscriptional transgene silencing. *Curr. Biol.*, 14, 346-351.
- Voinnet, O. (2009) Origin, biogenesis, and activity of plant microRNAs. Cell, 136, 669-687.
- Wang, L., Song, X., Gu, L., Li, X., Cao, S., Chu, C., Cui, X., Chen, X. and Cao, X. (2013) NOT2 proteins promote polymerase II-dependent transcription and interact with multiple MicroRNA biogenesis factors in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 25, 715-727.
- Xie, Z., Allen, E., Fahlgren, N., Calamar, A., Givan, S.A. and Carrington, J.C. (2005) Expression of Arabidopsis MIRNA genes. *Plant physiology*, 138, 2145-2154.
- Yang, L., Liu, Z., Lu, F., Dong, A. and Huang, H. (2006) SERRATE is a novel nuclear regulator in primary microRNA processing in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology*, 47, 841-850.
- Zhang, B.H., Pan, X.P., Wang, Q.L., Cobb, G.P. and Anderson, T.A. (2005) Identification and characterization of new plant microRNAs using EST analysis. *Cell research*, 15, 336-360.
- Zhang, S., Xie, M., Ren, G. and Yu, B. (2013) CDC5, a DNA binding protein, positively regulates posttranscriptional processing and/or transcription of primary microRNA transcripts. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 110, 17588-17593.

Supporting Information

Table S1: List of oligonucleotides.

	Oligonucleotide	Sequence	Figure	
cDNA synthesis	miP156-PT	CTCCTATCCACTCCACCCTCCCACCCTCCCACTCCATACCACC	Fig. 2 h	
Synthesis	miR150-R1		Fig. 2 b	
		GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTAGAGC	Fig. 2 b	
	miR164ab-R1	GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTGCACG	Fig. 2 b	
	miR166-RT	GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGGGGAA	Fig. 2 b	
qRT-PCR	miR156-F	GCGGCGGTGACAGAAGAGAGT	Fig. 2 b	
	miR159-F	GCGGCGTTTGGATTGAAGGGA	Fig. 2 b	
	miR164-F	AGGACATGGAGAAGCAGGGCA	Fig. 2 b	
	miR166-F	TCGCTTCGGACCAGGCTTCA	Fig. 2 b	
	universal miRNA-R GTGCAGGGTCCGAGGT pri-miR156a-F GTTAAAACTCAGATCTAACACAAAG pri-miR156a-R GAGAACGAAGACAGGCCAAAG		Fig. 2 b	
			Fig. 2 a	
			Fig. 2 a	
	pri-miR159a-F	GGTCTTTACAGTTTGCTTATG	Fig. 2 a	
	pri-miR159a-R	AGAAGGTGAAAGAAGATGTAG	Fig. 2 a	
	pri-miR165b-F	AGGCTATTTCTGTTGTGGGGAATGTTG	Fig. 2 a	
	pri-miR165b-R	GGATGAAGCCTGGTCCGACGATAC	Fig. 2 a	
	pri-miR166b-F CCCGGGATCATTCTCTTCATCATCACCAC		Fig. 2 a	
	pri-miR166b-R	CCCGGGATGGACAAATCTTCTTCGTTAATTCG	Fig. 2 a	
	Atg128520-F	CACCCATTACTCTTCTTTTATTTTCC	Fig. 2 c	
	Atg128520-R	CGTCATAAGAAATCTCACCTC	Fig. 2 c	
	At3g04610 -F	TTCAGCTTCAGCCATGACTAG	Fig. 2 c	
	At3g04610-R	CACCCATTACTCTTCTTTTATTTTCC	Fig. 2 c	
	At3g17430 -F	CACCAAACTACTGTAGCTAGCTATCTC	Fig. 2 c	
	At3g17430-R	CATCTTACTCGTCCCCTCTC	Fig. 2b	
	Tubulin-F	GAGCCTTACAACGCTACTCTGTCTGTC	Fig. 2 a, b, c	
	Tubulin-R	ACACCAGACATAGTAGCAGAAATCAAG	Fig. 2a, b, c	

Chapter III: RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis

Corinna Speth^{1,2,3}, Eva-Maria Willing⁴, Stephanie Rausch^{1,2,3}, Korbinian Schneeberger⁴ and Sascha Laubinger^{1,2,3,*}

¹Center for Plant Molecular Biology, University of Tübingen, 72076 Tübingen, Germany,

²Chemical Genomics Centre of the Max Planck Society, 44227 Dortmund, Germany,

³Max Planck Institute for Developmental Biology, 72076 Tübingen, Germany,

⁴Max Planck Institute for Plant Breeding Research, 50829 Cologne, Germany

This chapter has been published:

Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2013) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis *The Plant Journal*, 76, 433-445

Summary

MicroRNAs (miRNAs) regulate plant development by post-transcriptional regulation of target genes. In *Arabidopsis thaliana*, DCL1 processes precursors (pri-miRNAs) to miRNA duplexes, which associate with AGO1. Additional proteins act in concert with DCL1 (e.g. HYL1 and SERRATE) or AGO1 to facilitate efficient and precise pri-miRNA processing and miRNA loading, respectively. In this study, we show that the accumulation of plant microRNAs depends on RECEPTOR FOR ACTIVATED C KINASE 1 (RACK1), a scaffold protein that is found in all higher eukaryotes. miRNA levels are reduced in *rack1* mutants, and our data suggest that RACK1 affects the microRNA pathway via several distinct mechanisms involving direct interactions with known microRNA factors: RACK1 ensures the accumulation and processing of some pri-miRNAs, directly interacts with SERRATE and is part of an AGO1 complex. As a result, mutations in RACK1 lead to over-accumulation of miRNA target mRNAs, which are important for ABA responses and phyllotaxy, for example. In conclusion, our study identified complex functioning of RACK1 proteins in the Arabidopsis miRNA pathway; these proteins are important for miRNA production and therefore plant development.

Introduction

MicroRNAs (miRNAs) in both animals and plants are transcribed as longer primary microRNAs (pri-miRNAs) from which RNAse III-like DICER enzymes release miRNAs of 20-22 nt length. Mature miRNAs are incorporated into an ARGONAUTE (AGO) effector protein to create an RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) that mainly regulates target mRNAs post-transcriptionally (Voinnet 2009). miRNA-mediated control of gene expression is essential for many aspects of plant development, including root and leaf development, hormone responses, developmental transitions and stress responses (Voinnet 2009).

In the model plant Arabidopsis thaliana, one of the four DICER-LIKE (DCL) proteins, DCL1, is mainly involved in the production of miRNAs (Fahlgren et al. 2009, Laubinger et al. 2010, Park et al. 2002), The proteins DAWDLE (DDL), TOUGH (TGH), HYPONASTIC LEAVES 1 (HYL1) and SERRATE (SE) interact with DCL1 and are responsible for precise and efficient miRNA production (Dong et al. 2008, Hiraguri et al. 2005, Kurihara et al. 2006, Lobbes et al. 2006, Ren et al. 2012, Vazquez et al. 2004, Yang et al. 2006, Yu et al. 2008). During miRNA production, long primary miRNA transcripts (pri-miRNAs) are cut to form precursor miRNAs (pre-miRNAs), from which miRNA duplexes are released. miRNAs are then methylated by HUA ENHANCER 1 (HEN1) and associate mainly with AGO1, one of the ten AGO proteins in Arabidopsis (Mi et al. 2008, Montgomery et al. 2008, Yu et al. 2005). HEAT SHOCK PROTEIN 90 (HSP90) and the cyclophilin-40 protein SQUINT (SQN) physically interact with AGO1 and ensure efficient miRNA loading (Earley and Poethig 2011, lki et al. 2012, lki et al. 2010, Smith et al. 2009). AGO1 removes the passenger strand (or miRNA*) of the miRNA duplex, allowing the miRNA guide strand to recognize complementary sequence regions within target RNAs (Mallory et al. 2008). Binding of AGO1 to target sequences results in mRNA cleavage within the miRNA binding site or translational inhibition occurring on the endoplasmic reticulum (Li et al. 2013, Voinnet 2009). Because miRNAs play such important roles in plant development, mutants impaired in the production of miRNAs or in their function exhibit a wide range of developmental defects, and null alleles of DCL1 or SE are embryonically lethal (Lobbes et al. 2006, Schauer et al. 2002). Over recent years, additional small RNA (sRNA) factors have been identified that are not solely involved in sRNA metabolism, but possess pleiotropic functions in diverse biological pathways. Among them are RNA polymerase II, the MEDIATOR complex, CPL phosphatases, the importin β protein EMA1/SAD2, KATANIN and proteins involved in the isoprenoid biosynthesis pathway (Brodersen et al. 2008, Brodersen et al. 2012, Hajheidari et al. 2012, Kim et al. 2011, Manavella et al. 2012, Wang et al. 2011b). These examples indicate that some miRNA factors have already been reported to operate in diverse biological processes.

In order to identify additional components of the plant miRNA pathway, we performed a yeast two-hybrid screen using the pri-miRNA processing factor SE as bait, and identified RECEPTOR OF ACTIVATED C KINASE 1 (RACK1) as a potential interactor. RACK1 is present in all eukaryotic organisms studied, and possesses seven WD40-β-propellers, which mediate simultaneous interactions with multiple proteins (Adams et al. 2011, Nilsson et al. 2004, Ullah et al. 2008). RACK1 itself has no enzymatic activity, and instead acts as a bridge for interactions between proteins or competes with other proteins for binding pockets, thereby inhibiting specific interactions. RACK1 is often identified in proteomic approaches, suggesting that RACK1 is part of many complexes, in which it controls complex formation and stability, or creates a docking site for regulators (Gibson 2012). Several types of direct RACK1 interaction partners have been described (Nilsson et al. 2004). RACK1 is a core component of the eukaryotic 40S ribosomal subunit, and is thought to directly regulate translation in response to various stimuli (Adams et al. 2011, Nilsson et al. 2004). In the nucleus, RACK1 acts as adaptor to connect kinases with their substrates, and modulates transcription (He et al. 2010, Neasta et al. 2012, Nery et al. 2004, Wang et al. 2011a). Animal RACK1 has been shown to act in the miRNA pathway. The Caenorhabditis elegans Argonaute protein that is involved in miRNA action, ALG-1, directly binds to ribosome-associated RACK-1, implying that C. elegans RACK-1 may be an anchor point for ALG-1 on mRNAs that are being translated (Jannot et al. 2011). In another study using a liver tumor cell line, RACK1 was shown to affect loading of miRNAs into the effector complex and to regulate the localization of KH-TYPE SPLICING REGULATORY PROTEIN (KSRP). which promotes maturation of a small subset of pre-miRNAs (Otsuka et al. 2011). These contradictory results are further complicated by the observation that RACK1 knockdown in C. elegans, but not in human cells, results in higher miRNA levels (Jannot et al. 2011, Otsuka et al. 2011). More specific functions of RACK1 in the miRNA pathway may be obscured by its pleiotropic actions in many diverse cellular processes.

In contrast to animals and yeast, very little is known about RACK1 in plants including its function in the plant miRNA pathway. The Arabidopsis genome encodes three *RACK1* genes: *RACK1A*, *RACK1B* and *RACK1C* (Guo and Chen 2008). Previous analyses of single and multiple mutants revealed that *RACK1* genes act redundantly to control hormone signaling, leaf development and root growth (Chen *et al.* 2006, Guo and Chen 2008, Guo *et al.* 2009). *RACK1A* plays a predominant role: it is expressed most highly, and mutations in *RACK1A* cause slight phenotypic abnormalities, while *rack1b* and *rack1c* single mutants are indistinguishable from wild-type siblings (Chen *et al.* 2006, Guo and Chen 2008, Guo *et al.* 2009). *rack1* triple mutants exhibit strong pleiotropic defects and eventually die before producing seeds (Guo and Chen 2008).

Here, we show that Arabidopsis RACK1, unlike its homologs in animals, is important for miRNA accumulation. Our results show that Arabidopsis RACK1 controls correct pri-miRNA accumulation and interacts with known miRNA processing and effector complex components, suggesting that RACK1 fulfils more than one function in the plant miRNA pathway.

Results

RACK1, a SE interacting protein, is important for miRNA accumulation

We identified RACK1B as a potential SE interactor in a yeast two-hybrid screen. In a yeast interaction assay, all three Arabidopsis RACK1 proteins were capable of interacting with SE (Figure 1a). We subsequently determined whether RACK1 is associated with SE in planta. First, we performed co-immunoprecipitation experiments focusing on the major RACK1 gene in Arabidopsis, RACK1A. A RACK1A-GFP fusion protein expressed under the control of endogenous RACK1A regulatory sequences (RACK1A:RACK1A-GFP) rescues the rack1a abscisic acid (ABA)-hypersensitive phenotype (Guo et al. 2009). Pull-down experiments using a GFP affinity matrix showed that SE co-purified with RACK1-GFP (Figure 1b). In contrast, SE was barely detectable in pellet fractions of immunoprecipitation experiments using wild-type extracts (Figure 1b). We further confirmed the SE-RACK1 interaction by bimolecular fluorescence complementation (BiFC). SE and RACK1 interacted in the nucleus, and were often concentrated in distinct foci (Figure 1c). This is in agreement with the fact that SE mainly localizes to nuclear D-bodies (Fang and Spector 2007), and that Arabidopsis RACK1 was present in the cytosol and nucleus in planta (Figure 1d). Some RACK1 targets have been reported to be stabilized or destabilized upon binding (Liu et al. 2007, Zhang et al. 2012), but we found that the amounts of SE remained unchanged in rack1 mutants (Figure 1e). These results suggest that RACK1 does not influence SE protein levels.

Because RACK1 interacted with the miRNA factor SE, we tested whether miRNA levels were affected in *rack1* mutants. To do this, we quantified miR156, miR159, miR164 and miR166 by small RNA blot analyses and quantitative RT-PCR in *rack1* and the known miRNA-related mutants *se* and *ago1* (Figure 2a-e). *se* mutants are impaired in very early steps of miRNA biogenesis, and hence the levels of mature miRNAs were drastically decreased (Figure 2d). In *ago1* mutants, miRNAs were presumably not efficiently loaded and were therefore less stable (Figure 2d). We observed a drastic decrease in the miRNA levels in *rack1* triple mutants, in which miRNAs were reduced to 10–40% of the wild-type levels (Figure 2a, b). *rack1a* mutants also contained less miRNAs than the wild-type (Figure 2c, d). Analysis of *rack1* single and double mutants revealed that a functional *RACK1A* gene resulted in

wild-type miRNA levels under the conditions tested (Figure 2d), uggesting that *RACK1A* is the most important player controlling miRNA abundance.



Figure 1: RACK1 interacts with SE

(a) Yeast two-hybrid interaction analysis between RACK1 and SE. A serial 1:10 dilution of yeast cells expressing SE fused to the GAL4 DNA-binding domain (BD) and RACK1 proteins fused to the GAL4 activation domain (AD), respectively, was grown for 4 days on control (–WL) and selective (–WLH) media.

(b) Co-immunoprecipitation with GFP antibodies from wild-type (WT) and *RACK1A:RACK1A-GFP rack1a* transgenic plants. Supernatant and pellet fractions were analyzed using GFP and SE-specific antibodies.

(c) Bimolecular fluorescence complementation experiments using SE–YFPc, YFPn–RACK1, YFPc–AGO1 and YFPn–AGO1. Fusion proteins were transiently expressed in *N. benthamiana* leaves and analyzed by confocal microscopy. monomeric RFP (mRFP) served as a transformation control. The presence of the respective fusion proteins was determined by immunoblot analyses.

(d) Analysis of the subcellular localization of RACK1A–GFP. Roots of RACK1A:RACK1A-GFP rack1a transgenic lines were analyzed by fluorescence microscopy.

(e) Immunoblot analysis of the SE protein in WT and various *rack1* mutants.

We also tested whether the accumulation of miRNA* species was affected in *rack1* mutants. We used *ago1* mutants as genetic controls for miRNA* quantification by real-time PCR. miRNA* species accumulate in *ago1* mutants because AGO1 activity is responsible for removal of the miRNA* strand after loading of the miRNA/miRNA* duplex (Eamens *et al.* 2009). As expected, the levels of some miRNA* species were increased in *ago1* mutants, but their abundance was low in *se* mutants (Figure 2e). We found that *rack1a* mutants possessed low miRNA* levels, as in *se-1* mutants. This effect was exaggerated in the *rack1a rack1b* double mutant (Figure 2e).



Figure 2: RACK1 regulates miRNA accumulation

(a) Small RNA blot analyses of miR156, miR159, miR164 and miR166 in wild-type (WT) and *rack1a,b,c* triple mutants.

(b) Quantitative real-time PCR analyses of selected miRNA and miRNA* species in WT, *se-1*, *ago1-27* and various *rack1* mutants. Error bars indicate the range for two independent biological experiments.

Additional expression studies demonstrated that RACK1 has no specificity for miRNAs that associate with AGO1, because the levels of miR390 and miR852, which mainly associate with AGO7 and AGO2, respectively, were strongly reduced in *rack1* triple mutants (Mi *et al.* 2008, Montgomery *et al.* 2008; Figure 2f). *rack1* mutants also accumulated low levels of miR822, the processing of which is accomplished by DCL4, suggesting that the function of RACK1 is not limited to DCL1-dependent miRNAs (Rajagopalan *et al.* 2006; Figure 2f). Probably due to impaired miRNA expression, we found that the levels of trans-acting small-interfering RNAs (tasiRNAs) were also reduced in *rack1* triple mutants (Figure 2f). Collectively, our findings demonstrate that the SE-interacting protein RACK1 is important for miRNA accumulation.

RACK1 affects accumulation and the processing precision of pri-miRNAs

To obtain further insights into the function of RACK1 in the plant miRNA pathway, we sequenced small RNA populations from two biological replicates of wild-type and *rack1* triple mutant seedlings using Illumina technology. After removal of reads smaller than 17 nt or larger than 27 nt and reads mapping to tRNAs and rRNAs, between 5 and 7 million reads remained for each sample. First, we performed an expression analysis to estimate the global effects of RACK1 on the miRNA transcriptome. A total of 209 known miRNAs were included in our analysis, of which 77 miRNAs were represented by at least five sequencing reads in all samples, which allows robust calculation of differential expression. Of these 77 miRNAs, 61 miRNAs were significantly less abundant in *rack1* triple mutants compared to wild-type (p-value < 0.05, FDR < 0.02, Figure 3a, Supplemental Figure 1). Interestingly, the levels of two miRNAs, miR827 and miR866-5p, were higher in *rack1* triple mutants, which may be explained by RACK1's pleiotropic functions. In general, our results suggest that RACK1 function is important for the accumulation of a large number of Arabidopsis miRNAs.

The low levels of miRNAs in rack1 may be explained by low transcriptional levels of MIRNA genes (as in *mediator* mutants), less stable pri-miRNAs (as observed in *ddl* mutants) or less efficient or mis-processing of pri-miRNAs (as observed in se or hyl1 mutants) (Dong et al. 2008, Kim et al. 2011, Manavella et al. 2012, Yu et al. 2008). In order to determine whether rack1 mutants exhibit processing defects and accumulate non-canonical, unusually sized miRNAs, we mapped all sequenced 17-27 nt sRNAs to the annotated mature miRNAs. As exemplified by miR157a-c and miR319a/b species, we found that, in rack1 mutants, most MIRNA loci released small RNAs with a similar size distribution to that in the wild-type (Figure 3b, Supplemental Figure 2). However, a small subset of MIRNA loci produced an array of aberrant non-canonical miRNAs, which were absent or less abundant in the wild-type. In the case of miR159b and miR167a/b, the production of 19 and 20 nt miRNA species was moderately increased in *rack1* mutants (Figure 3b). Similarly, the miR167d and miR393a species were more often 21 nt long in rack1 mutants, compared to the predominant 22 nt long miRNA found in the wild-type (Figure 3b). These observations suggest a role for RACK1 in precise processing of some pri-miRNAs, similar to the known factors SE and HYL1. We also analyzed whether pri-miRNAs were inaccurately diced outside the miRNA duplex region in the rack1 mutant background. To test this, we mapped all sequenced RNAs to the entire precursors of miR157a, miR159b and miR319a, and found that rack1 triple mutants did not produce any major products resulting from mis-processing outside the miRNA/miRNA* region (Figure 3c).



Figure 3: RACK1 plays a minor role in the accuracy of pri-miRNA processing

(a) Summary of the expression analysis of 209 miRNAs in wild-type (WT) and *rack1a,b,c* triple mutants. Between 5 and 7 million small RNAs in two biological replicates of wild-type and *rack1* triple mutant seedlings were sequenced and used for miRNA expression analysis (see Experimental procedures).

(b) Mis-processing analysis of various miRNAs in WT and rack1a,b,c triple mutants. Sequencing reads of 17–27 nt length were mapped to the respective mature miRNA sequence. Matches were counted in percentages, and *n* indicates the number of small RNAs that aligned with the respective miRNA.

(c) Coverage plot of the stem-loop region of *MIR157A*, *MIR159B* and *MIR319A*. All small sequencing reads from WT and *rack1* triple mutants (two biological replicates each) were aligned with the respective stem-loop region. Gray bars indicate the position of the mature miRNA. Additional peaks correspond to miRNA* species or secondary miRNAs that were not detectable in *rack1* triple mutants.

Next, we determined whether RACK1 influences pri-miRNA contents by analyzing the steady-state levels of various pri-miRNAs by quantitative PCR (Figure 4a-c). As in other pri-miRNA processing mutants such as *se-1*, we found that some pri-miRNAs (such as pri-miR393a) accumulated to higher levels in *rack1* triple mutants (Figure 4b, c). In contrast, *rack1* triple mutants also exhibited a reduction of several pri-miRNAs, suggesting that RACK1 affects *MIRNA* gene transcription and/or pri-miRNA stability (Figure 4b). Some pri-miRNAs were unaffected in the *rack1* triple mutants (Figure 4b), in agreement with the observation that RACK1 is not a general activator of gene expression (Guo *et al.* 2011).

In order to test whether RACK1 affects the processing of pre-miRNAs to mature miRNAs, we performed expression analysis using oligonucleotides specific for the pre-miRNA region. Priming the reverse transcription reaction using oligo(dT) oligonucleotides allows detection of pri-miRNAs only, while priming with random hexamers delivers information about pri-miRNAs 36

and pre-miRNAs (Figure 4c). We did not observe dramatic differences between oligo(dT)-primed and randomly primed cDNA samples (Figure 4c), suggesting that *rack1* mutants are not impaired in pre-miRNA processing.

In summary, our experiments show that RACK1 has pleiotropic functions in the miRNA pathway. RACK1 affects the processing and transcription/stability of certain pri-miRNAs, and plays a minor role in the precision of pri-miRNA processing.



Figure 4: Mutations in RACK1 affect the accumulation of pri-miRNAs

(a), (b) pri-miRNA expression analyses in *rack1* mutants. The steady-state levels of up to ten pri-miRNAs were determined by quantitative PCR in wild-type (WT), *se-1*, *ago1-27* and various *rack1* mutants. Error bars indicate the range of two independent biological experiments.
(c) pri-miRNA and pre-miRNA expression analysis in *rack1a,b,c* mutants. cDNAs were prepared using oligo(dT) or random hexamer oligonucleotides. Steady-state levels of seven pri- and pre-miRNAs were determined by quantitative PCR in WT and *rack1a,b,c* mutants. Values are means ± SEM for three biological replicates.

Arabidopsis RACK1 is associated with AGO1-containing complexes

Our data provide evidence that Arabidopsis RACK1 is important for the production of the vast majority of miRNAs. In contrast to that, *rack-1*-deficient *C. elegans* strains contain higher amounts of miRNAs, and RACK-1 function is limited to bridging the interaction between the ribosome and the AGO miRNA effector protein (Jannot *et al.* 2011). Although our results suggest that Arabidopsis RACK1 functions in pri-miRNA transcription/stabilization and processing, the results of studies on human and worm RACK-1 prompted us to test whether

Arabidopsis RACK1 is associated with AGO1 (Jannot *et al.* 2011, Otsuka *et al.* 2011). Therefore, we performed immunoprecipitation experiments using plants expressing RACK1A–GFP. Immunoblotting experiments using an AGO1-specific antibody revealed that AGO1 co-precipitated with RACK1–GFP (Figure 5a). Therefore, we performed immunoprecipitation experiments using plants expressing RACK1A–GFP. Immunoblotting experiments using an AGO1-specific antibody revealed that AGO1 co-precipitated with RACK1–GFP (Figure 5a). Unlike in *C. elegans*, the interaction between RACK1 and AGO1 is likely to be indirect, as we did not detect a direct interaction between AGO1 and RACK1 in BiFC experiments (Figure 1c).

If AGO1 and RACK1 exist in a complex, they should co-localize in cells. In order to study the subcellular location of RACK1 and AGO1, we simultaneously expressed GFP–AGO1 and mRFP-RACK1 proteins in *Nicotiana benthamiana* cells. RACK1 and AGO1 co-localized in both the nucleus and the cytosol, further supporting the conclusion that RACK1 is part of an AGO1 complex (Figure 5b). In order to determine whether RACK1 and AGO1 exist in complexes of the same size, we performed gel filtration experiments followed by immunoblot analyses using RACK1- and AGO1-specific antibodies. Consistent with previous reports, we detected AGO1 complexes of 200–400 kDa (Azevedo *et al.* 2010, Csorba *et al.* 2010; Figure 5c). RACK1 was highly abundant in the same fractions, in agreement with the conclusion that RACK1 and AGO1 are part of a common complex (Figure 5c).

Because AGO1 is associated with polysomes, and RACK1 is part of the small ribosomal subunit, the interaction between AGO1 and RACK1 may be limited to ribosome-associated RACK1 and AGO1. To test whether AGO1 and RACK1 were also found in complexes other than the ribosome, we tested in which kind of complexes S14, a small ribosomal subunit, was detectable in our gel filtration experiments. The elution profile of AGO1 and RACK1 was largely distinct from that of S14-containing complexes (Figure 5c), suggesting that AGO1 and RACK1 are also present in complexes other than ribosomal complexes.

The exact function of RACK1 within AGO1 complexes remains to be elucidated, but it is important to note that RACK1 does not affect the overall integrity of AGO1-containing complexes. We tested this by performing gel filtration experiments in the *rack1a rack1b* double mutant, and obtained a very similar elution profile for AGO1 in wild-type and the *rack1* double mutant (Figure 5c). These results suggest that AGO1 complexes are assembled and remain stable in the absence of wild-type RACK1 levels.



Figure 5: Interaction analyses between AGO1 and RACK1

(a) These results suggest that AGO1 complexes are assembled and remain stable in the absence of wild-type RACK1 levels.

(b) Co-localization experiments with mRFP-RACK1 and GFP–AGO1. Fusion proteins were transiently expressed in *N. benthamiana* leaves and analyzed by confocal microscopy.

(c) Protein complex analyses in wild-type (WT) and *rack1a rack1b* double mutants. Native complexes were passed through a Superdex 200 column, and 500 µl fractions were collected. Individual fractions were analyzed by immunoblotting using AGO1-, RACK1- and S14-1-specific antibodies.

(d) Analysis of the miRNA-mediated mRNA cleavage accuracy in WT and *rack1a,b,c*. 5'-RACE PCR products were cloned and sequenced. Vertical arrows indicate the 5' position of RACE products. The frequency of the respective 5' RACE product is shown as the number of all sequenced 5' RACE products that match the target gene.

We also determined whether RACK1 affects the cleavage accuracy of AGO1 complexes. We found that most miRNA targets were cleaved at the expected positions, with the exception of the miR160 target *ARF17* (Figure 5d). In *rack1* triple mutants, the *ARF17* mRNA was mainly cleaved two nucleotides downstream of the main cleavage site found in wild-type. The impaired slicing accuracy is not due to mis-processing of miR160, because another miR160-targeted mRNA, *ARF16*, is cleaved at the correct position in *rack1* mutants (Figure 5d). aken together, these findings suggest that, in general, RACK1 does not affect the

accuracy of miRNA-guided target cleavage. However, the slicing of some targets, such as *ARF17*, may be either directly or indirectly influenced by RACK1.

RACK1 regulates miRNA-regulated gene expression

Mutants with defects in miRNA accumulation show deregulation of miRNA-mediated gene expression. Because *rack1* mutants are impaired in miRNA accumulation, we analyzed the steady-state levels of various known target transcripts. The levels of several miRNA-targeted mRNAs rose 1.5–13-fold in the *rack1* triple mutant, suggesting that *RACK1* is important for the regulation of miRNA target genes (Figure 6a). Most tested target mRNAs were not affected in *rack1* single mutants (exemplified by expression analysis of the miR164 target *CUC1*, Figure 6a), which may be explained by the genetic redundancy among the *RACK1* genes.

We also investigated the targets of miR398, which is known to act via transcript cleavage and translational inhibition (Bouche 2010, Dugas and Bartel 2008). *CSD1*, *CSD2* and *CCS* mRNA levels were increased even in *rack1a* single mutants, a phenotype that was completely reversed by introduction of a wild-type *RACK1A* copy (Figure 6b, c). Furthermore, the CSD1, CSD2 and CCS proteins were much more abundant in the *rack1a rack1b* double mutant, further indicating that *RACK1* controls miRNA-mediated gene regulation (Figure 6b, c). *rack1* triple mutants also accumulated more AGO1, the mRNA of which is targeted by miR168 (Vaucheret *et al.* 2004; Figure 6d).

Because miRNA-mediated gene expression is altered in *rack1* mutants, we determined whether *rack1* mutants share some common phenotypes with other miRNA-related mutants. Despite RACK1 having pleiotropic functions, *rack1a* single mutants exhibited an ABA hypersensitivity similar to that of *ago1-27* mutants (Guo *et al.* 2011; Figure 6e). With low penetrance, *rack1a rack1b* double mutants also showed phyllotaxy defects, a phenotype that is frequently observed in other miRNA-related mutants such as *se-1* (Prigge and Wagner 2001; Figure 6f). Taken together, our results show that *rack1* mutants accumulate miRNA-targeted mRNAs and exhibit phenotypic similarities to other miRNA mutants, suggesting that RACK1 is an important regulator of miRNA-mediated control of Arabidopsis development.



Figure 6: RACK1 influences miRNA-dependent physiology and development

(a), (b) Quantitative real-time PCR analyses of known miRNA-targeted mRNAs in wild-type (WT), *se-1*, *ago1-27* and various *rack1* mutants. Error bars indicate the range of two independent biological experiments.

(c), (d) Immunoblot analyses of CSD1, CSD2, CCS and AGO1 levels in WT, *ago1-27* and various *rack1* mutants.

(e) Comparison of ABA-mediated inhibition of seedling greening in WT, *ago1-27* and *rack1a* mutants.

(f) Shoot phenotypes of WT, se-1 and rack1a rack1b mutants.

Discussion

Over a dozen proteins are known to be part of the miRNA pathway in plants, and specific functions such as RNA binding is assigned to most of them. Here, we have shown that a scaffold protein, RACK1, participates in the miRNA pathway.

Diverse functions of RACK1 scaffold proteins in different steps of the plant miRNA pathway

Although RACK1 plays essential roles in many cellular processes, which may obscure some of its specific functions during miRNA maturation, we were able to show that RACK1 function is essential for quantitative and qualitative accumulation of mature miRNAs. Some pri-miRNAs are less abundant in *rack1* mutants, suggesting that RACK1 controls *MIRNA* transcription and/or pri-miRNA stability. Mammalian RACK1 directly regulates transcription of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (*BDNF*) gene by physical association with a distinct promoter region and induction of acetylation of histone H4 (He *et al.* 2010). RACK1 also indirectly influences transcription by interfering with the DNA binding capacity or reducing the stability of certain transcription factors (Liu *et al.* 2007, Okano *et al.* 2006, Zhang *et al.* 2012). Whether Arabidopsis RACK1 directly associates with certain *MIRNA* genes or whether RACK1 regulates the activity of transcription factors that bind to the promoters of *MIRNA* genes is an interesting subject for future research.

ur results showed that RACK1 not only affects the transcription/stabilization of pri-miRNAs, but also participates in later steps within the miRNA pathway. RACK1 interacts with SE, a factor that controls the efficiency and precision of pri-miRNA processing. This is in agreement with the observation that, similar to se mutants, some pri-miRNAs accumulate in rack1 mutants. A small subset of pri-miRNAs was not accurately processed in the absence of RACK1, such as pri-miR167b, which is accurately diced only in the presence of SE (Dong et al. 2008). Together, these results imply that the RACK1-SE interaction is important for processing of a specific subset of pri-miRNAs. Several reports have suggested that some animal miRNA precursors require a specialized protein partner for optimal miRNA production (Paroo et al. 2009, Trabucchi et al. 2009, Viswanathan et al. 2008) and this is also likely to be the case in plants (Jung et al. 2012, Laubinger et al. 2010, Reves and Chua 2007). The function of RACK1 may be to build a docking site for such factors, and hence pri-miRNAs and mis-processing products accumulate in the absence of RACK1 function. Because SE and its homologs in animals are not only involved in miRNA metabolism (Andreu-Agullo et al. 2012, Gruber et al. 2012, Laubinger et al. 2008), RACK1 may also control other RNA processing events in concert with SE.

In addition to its association with SE, we found that RACK1 is associated with an AGO1 complex. Defects in AGO1-related processes in the *rack1* mutant background may contribute to the strong reduction of miRNA levels, as observed in other AGO1-related mutants (Smith *et al.* 2009). While the exact molecular function of RACK1 within ARGONAUTE complexes in plants remains unknown, it may be hypothesized that either ribosomal or non-ribosomal RACK1 is important for mediating protein–protein interactions. For instances, Arabidopsis AGO1 associates with SQN and HSP90 only very transiently, and Iki *et al.* were only able to detect the interactions when they performed their experiments in the presence of a non-hydrolyzable ATP analog. A possible RACK1 function may be to bring components such as HSP90, SQN and an AGO1 complex together and transiently stabilize their interactions. Detailed studies on this possible function will require a sophisticated *in vitro* system such as that described by Iki *et al.*, because higher levels of AGO1 in *rack1* mutants may have compensatory effects (Figure 6d).

In conclusion, we found that RACK1 function is important for the accumulation of many miRNAs, and that the reason for this is likely to be a combination of the role of RACK1 in *MIRNA* gene transcription/stabilization, pri-miRNA processing and as part of an AGO1 complex.

Differences between animal and plant RACK1 function in the miRNA pathway

Human RACK1 interacts with KSRP, a splicing factor that binds to terminal loops of pri- and pre-miRNAs featuring GGG triplets, but knock-down of human RACK1 does not affect miRNA levels (Otsuka *et al.* 2011, Trabucchi *et al.* 2009). Human RACK1 interacts with KSRP, a splicing factor that binds to terminal loops of pri- and pre-miRNAs featuring GGG triplets, but knock-down of human RACK1 does not affect miRNA levels (Jannot *et al.* 2011). This is in striking contrast to the results we obtained for Arabidopsis RACK1, as the levels of most miRNAs were reduced in Arabidopsis *rack1* mutants. Therefore, the function of Arabidopsis RACK1 appears to be much more general compared to its animal counterparts.

Down-regulation of RACK-1 by RNAi in *C. elegans* led to higher protein production from miRNA-targeted mRNAs, suggesting that animal RACK1 may be involved in miRNA-mediated translational repression (Jannot *et al.* 2011). The authors hypothesized that ribosomal RACK1 may guide the *C. elegans* ALG-1 protein to the mRNA, and, in agreement with this, ALG-1 recruitment to polysomes is reduced in *rack-1* RNAi lines (Jannot *et al.* 2011). To address the question of whether Arabidopsis RACK1 is also involved in miRNA-mediated translational repression, we investigated the targets of miR398, which is known to act via this mechanism (Bouche 2010, Brodersen *et al.* 2008, Dugas and Bartel 2008). Although we found that miR398-targeted mRNAs are not more abundant in *rack1a rack1b* double mutants compared with *rack1a* mutants, we observed a drastic increase in the

levels of the corresponding proteins (CSD1, CSD2 and CCS). However, these differences were accompanied by a strong reduction in miR398 levels in the *rack1a rack1b* double mutant, which may account for the increases in CSD1, CSD2 and CCS levels (compare Figure 2c with Figure 6b, c). As RACK1 plays an important role in the plant miRNA pathway upstream of AGO1, it will be challenging to decipher the role of plant RACK1 in miRNA-mediated translational repression in plants.

As the exact functions of RACK1 in the animal and plant miRNA pathways are difficult to study, because RACK1 acts pleiotropically and is involved in so many biological processes, we cannot entirely disregard the possibility that RACK1 controls translation of a specific miRNA factor, for example. However, in strong support of our hypothesis that RACK1 directly participates in the miRNA pathway, we found that RACK1 interacts with SE and is present within AGO1 complexes, making it rather unlikely that the miRNA defects observed in rack1 mutants are indirect consequences. Most likely, RACK1 acts as an adaptor that enhances protein-protein interactions. We did not observe interactions between RACK1 and other known miRNA factors in yeast two-hybrid experiments (Corinna Speth and Sascha Laubinger, unpublished results). Although this negative result in yeast assays does not formally rule out such interactions, these observations imply that RACK1 could bridge the interaction between known miRNA components (SE or AGO1) and yet unknown miRNA players. The fact that rack1 triple mutants are viable and still produced detectable amounts of miRNAs (Figure 2a) suggests that protein-protein interactions within the miRNA pathway also occur in the absence of RACK1, but presumably with much lower efficiency. Alternatively, additional scaffold proteins that are part of the plant miRNA pathway may compensate for the lack of RACK1 function to a certain extent.

Experimental Procedures

Plant material and growth conditions

The mutants and transgenic lines used in this study, i.e. the *se-1*, *ago1-27*, *rack1* mutants and *RACK1A:RACK1A-GFP rack1a* lines, have been described previously (Chen *et al.* 2006, Grigg *et al.* 2005, Guo and Chen 2008, Guo *et al.* 2009, Morel *et al.* 2002). Unless otherwise stated, the following *rack1* alleles were used for all experiments: *rack1a-1*, *rackb-2*, *rack1c-1*, *rack1a-1 rack1b-2*, *rack1a-1 rack1c-1*, *rack1a-1/+ rack1b-2 rack1c-1*, *35S:RACK1A rack1a-1* and *RACK1A:RACK1A-GFP rack1a-1*. Col-0 served as a wild-type control in all experiments. Plants were grown on half-strength MS plates for 10 days or on soil for 21 days under long-day conditions (16 h light, 22°C). For all analyses involving *rack1a,b,c* triple mutants, plants were grown for 10 days on half-strength MS plates supplemented with 2% w/v sucrose.

DNA constructs

cDNAs of all genes were PCR-amplified from reverse-transcribed RNAs using Phusion polymerase (Thermo Fisher Scientific), and cloned into the GATEWAY[®]-compatible entry vectors pENTR1a[®] or pCR[®]8/GW/TOPO[®] (Life Technologies). LR Clonase[™] II (Life Technologies) was used to transfer cDNAs into the destination vectors pGBKT7-DEST, pGADT7-DEST, pSPYNE-DEST, pSPYCE-DEST, pGWB652 and pGWB654 to generate inframe fusions of AGO1, SE and RACK1A with the GAL4 DNA-binding domain (BD), the GAL4 activation domain (AD), YFPn (N-terminal part of YFP), YFPc (C-terminal part of YFP), mRFP or GFP (Horak *et al.* 2008, Nakamura *et al.* 2010, Walter *et al.* 2004).

Yeast two hybrid assay

The yeast strain AH109 (James *et al.* 1996) was transformed using standard LiAc-based transformation according to the manufacturer's protocol (Clonetech, www.clonetech.com). After 3 days, 5–10 colonies from each transformation were resuspended in 10% w/v glycerol, and adjusted to an OD_{600} of 1. We prepared a serial 1:10 dilution of the yeast cells, spotted them onto control (–WL) or selective (–WLH) media lacking the corresponding amino acids mentioned in brackets, and grew the colonies for 4 days at 28°C.

Bimolecular fluorescence complementation (BiFC), co-localization and microscopy

AGO1, SE and RACK1A fusion proteins were transiently co-expressed in 2–3-week-old *Nicotiana benthamiana* leaves using standard methods (de Felippes and Weigel 2010). After 36 hours, leaf discs were analyzed by confocal microscopy (Leica TCS SP2). The expression of the transformed fusion proteins was analyzed by immunodetection using GFP-specific antibodies (Abcam). For analysis of the subcellular localization of RACK1, roots of *RACK1A:RACK1A-GFP rack1a* transgenic lines were analyzed by confocal microscopy as described above.

RNA isolation and analyses

Total RNA was extracted from plants using TRIZOL[®] (Life Technologies). For small RNA blot analysis, 10 µg total RNA was resolved by urea PAGE, blotted onto nylon membranes (Hybond-N+, Amersham), and hybridized with 5'-radiolabeled oligonucleotides (Supplemental Table 1).

For quantitative RT-PCR analyses, 200 ng to 2 µg of total RNA was treated with DNase and reverse-transcribed using a RevertAid[™] first-strand cDNA synthesis kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Oligo(dT) primers and specific stem-loop primers were added for reverse transcription of mRNAs and miRNAs, respectively (Varkonyi-Gasic *et al.* 2007; Supplemental table 1). Quantitative PCR was performed in reactions containing SYBR Green (Thermo

Fisher Scientific) on a CFX384 system (Bio-Rad). All measurements were repeated twice with at least two biological replicates and in the presence of a standard curve of amplification. *TUBULIN* served as a normalization control for all experiments. All oligonucleotides are listed in Supplemental Table 1.

RACE experiments were performed using Firstchoice[®] RLM-RACE (Life Technologies). Briefly, 1 µg total RNA or 75 ng polyA RNA was ligated to the 5'-RNA adaptor, and, after reverse transcription, PCR reactions using adaptor- and gene-specific oligonucleotides (Supplemental Table 1) were performed using Phusion[®] polymerase or DreamTaq (Thermo Fisher Scientific). The resulting PCR products were cloned into a TOPO-TA cloning vector (Life Technologies), and 7–32 individual clones were sequenced.

Small RNA libraries were generated from total RNA of wild-type and rack1 triple mutants. Construction of libraries and sequencing using the HiSeq 2000 Illumina system was performed by GATC Biotech (Konstanz, Germany). After adaptor trimming, reads between 17 and 27 bp length in each sRNA Illumina library were mapped without mismatches against the TAIR10 genome sequence (www.arabidopsis.org) using genomemapper (Schneeberger et al. 2009). Mapped reads were annotated according to the TAIR10 genome annotation, and reads mapping to tRNA and rRNA loci were removed. The remaining reads were mapped with no mismatches against known mature miRNA sequences (http://mpss.udel.edu/common/web/starExamples.php?SITE=at pare). miRNA expression counts were normalized to reads per million (RPM) with the total number of reads mapping to the genome. If a read mapped to more than one miRNA from the same miRNA family, the count was divided by the number of different miRNA. All analyses were performed using custom Perl scripts, which are available upon request. Differential expression analysis was performed using the EdgeR package (Robinson et al. 2010). Sequencing data were deposited at GEO Omnibus (GSE40579).

Protein co-immunoprecipitation, gel filtration and immuno blot analyses

For protein extraction, plant material was ground in liquid nitrogen, resuspended in protein extraction buffer [50 mm Tris pH 7.5, 150 mm NaCl, 10% v/v glycerol, 1 mm dithiothreitol and Complete protease inhibitor (Roche), and lysates were cleared by centrifugation at 16 000 *g*, 4°C, for 30 min. For co-immunoprecipitation, plant material was ground in liquid nitrogen, resuspended in binding buffer [50 mm Tris pH 7.5, 100 mm NaCl, 10% v/v glycerol, 100 nm MG132 (Life Sensors); and Complete protease inhibitor (Roche)] and Complete protease inhibitor (Roche)] (Bio-Rad). Each co-immunoprecipitation was performed using 5 mg of total protein according to published protocols with minor modifications (Isono and Schwechheimer 2010). Briefly, lysates was pre-cleared using 50 µl Agarose A beads (Roche) for 20 min at 4°C on a rotator. After removal of the beads, the lysates were incubated with 30 µl GFP–

TRAP (Chromotek) for 3 h under gentle rotation. The beads were washed three times with 1 ml of cold washing buffer (binding buffer + 0.05% v/v Triton X-100), each step 10 min at 4°C, and were resuspended in 25 μ l of 2× Laemmli buffer (4% w/v SDS, 100 mM Tris pH 7.5, 20% v/v glycerol, 200 mM DTT, 0.4 mg/ml bromophenol blue).

For gel filtration experiments, plant material was resuspended in 50 mm Tris/HCl pH 7.5, 200 mm NaCl, 5% v/v glycerol), and cleared by centrifugation (16 000 g, 4°C, 30 min). Total protein (500 µg) was loaded onto a Superdex 200 column (GE Healthcare), and 500 µl fractions were collected. Protein samples were concentrated using 10 µl StrataClean resin (Stratagene), and subjected to immunoblot analysis.

All protein samples were resolved by SDS–PAGE and transferred onto nitrocellulose or poly(vinylidene difluoride) membranes (GE Healthcare). Standard immunodetection was performed using protein-specific antibodies against AGO1, CCS, CSD1/2, S14, SE or RACK1 (all Agrisera), GFP (Abcam) or tubulin (Sigma-Aldrich), followed by visualization using enhanced chemiluminescence and a chemiluminescence imaging system (Chemi-Smart 5000, Peqlab).

Conflict of interests

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Author Contribution

C.S. and S.L. designed the research; C.S., S.R. and S.L. performed research; E.-M.W. and K.S. analyzed data; C.S. and S.L. wrote the paper with contributions from all authors.

Acknowledgements

We thank Jin-Gui Chen (Biosciences Division, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, USA), Klaus Harter, Jianjun Guo, Tsuyoshi Nakagawa (Department of Molecular and Functional Genomics, Center for Integrated Research in Science, Shimane University, Matsue, Japan), Herve Vaucheret (Institut Jean-Pierre Bourgin, INRA Centre de Versailles-Grignon, Versailles Cedex, France) and the Nottingham Arabidopsis Stock Centre for sharing seeds and DNA constructs, Gert Huber and his team for excellent care of our plants, Anja Hoffmann for excellent technical assistance, and Christoph Schall (Interfaculty Institute for Biochemistry, University of Tübingen, Tübingen 72076, Germany) for assistance with the gel filtration analysis. We are grateful to Rebecca Schwab and Detlef Weigel (MPI for Developmental Biology, Tübingen, Germany) for helpful comments and critical reading of the manuscript, and to Olivier Voinnet (Swiss Federal Institute of Technology (ETH), Zurich,

Switzerland) for sharing unpublished results. The work was supported by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (to S.L.), the Max Planck Society (to K.S.), the 'Research Seed Capital Program' initiated by the University of Tübingen and the State of Baden-Württemberg (to S.L.), and the Max Planck Society Chemical Genomics Centre (CGC) through its supporting companies AstraZeneca, Bayer CropScience, Bayer Healthcare, Boehringer-Ingelheim and Merck (to S.L.).

References

- Adams, D.R., Ron, D. and Kiely, P.A. (2011) RACK1, A multifaceted scaffolding protein: Structure and function. *Cell Commun Signal*, 9, 22.
- Andreu-Agullo, C., Maurin, T., Thompson, C.B. and Lai, E.C. (2012) Ars2 maintains neural stemcell identity through direct transcriptional activation of Sox2. *Nature*, **481**, 195-198.
- Azevedo, J., Garcia, D., Pontier, D., Ohnesorge, S., Yu, A., Garcia, S., Braun, L., Bergdoll, M., Hakimi, M.A., Lagrange, T. and Voinnet, O. (2010) Argonaute quenching and global changes in Dicer homeostasis caused by a pathogen-encoded GW repeat protein. *Genes Dev*, 24, 904-915.
- Bouche, N. (2010) New insights into miR398 functions in Arabidopsis. Plant Signal Behav, 5.
- Brodersen, P., Sakvarelidze-Achard, L., Bruun-Rasmussen, M., Dunoyer, P., Yamamoto, Y.Y., Sieburth, L. and Voinnet, O. (2008) Widespread translational inhibition by plant miRNAs and siRNAs. *Science*, **320**, 1185-1190.
- Brodersen, P., Sakvarelidze-Achard, L., Schaller, H., Khafif, M., Schott, G., Bendahmane, A. and Voinnet, O. (2012) Isoprenoid biosynthesis is required for miRNA function and affects membrane association of ARGONAUTE 1 in Arabidopsis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **109**, 1778-1783.
- Chen, J.G., Ullah, H., Temple, B., Liang, J., Guo, J., Alonso, J.M., Ecker, J.R. and Jones, A.M. (2006) RACK1 mediates multiple hormone responsiveness and developmental processes in Arabidopsis. *J Exp Bot*, **57**, 2697-2708.
- Csorba, T., Lozsa, R., Hutvagner, G. and Burgyan, J. (2010) Polerovirus protein P0 prevents the assembly of small RNA-containing RISC complexes and leads to degradation of ARGONAUTE1. *Plant J*, 62, 463-472.
- Dong, Z., Han, M.H. and Fedoroff, N. (2008) The RNA-binding proteins HYL1 and SE promote accurate in vitro processing of pri-miRNA by DCL1. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **105**, 9970-9975.
- Dugas, D.V. and Bartel, B. (2008) Sucrose induction of *Arabidopsis* miR398 represses two Cu/Zn superoxide dismutases. *Plant molecular biology*, **67**, 403-417.
- Earley, K.W. and Poethig, R.S. (2011) Binding of SQUINT to Hsp90 is required for the function of this Cyclophilin 40-related protein in Arabidopsis. *J Biol Chem*.
- Fahlgren, N., Sullivan, C.M., Kasschau, K.D., Chapman, E.J., Cumbie, J.S., Montgomery, T.A., Gilbert, S.D., Dasenko, M., Backman, T.W., Givan, S.A. and Carrington, J.C. (2009) Computational and analytical framework for small RNA profiling by high-throughput sequencing. *RNA*, **15**, 992-1002.
- Fang, Y. and Spector, D.L. (2007) Identification of nuclear dicing bodies containing proteins for microRNA biogenesis in living Arabidopsis plants. *Curr Biol*, **17**, 818-823.
- Gibson, T.J. (2012) RACK1 research ships passing in the night? FEBS letters, 586, 2787-2789.
- Grigg, S.P., Canales, C., Hay, A. and Tsiantis, M. (2005) SERRATE coordinates shoot meristem function and leaf axial patterning in *Arabidopsis*. *Nature*, **437**, 1022-1026.
- Gruber, J.J., Olejniczak, S.H., Yong, J., La Rocca, G., Dreyfuss, G. and Thompson, C.B. (2012) Ars2 promotes proper replication-dependent histone mRNA 3' end formation. *Mol Cell*, **45**, 87-98.
- Guo, J. and Chen, J.G. (2008) RACK1 genes regulate plant development with unequal genetic redundancy in Arabidopsis. *BMC Plant Biol*, **8**, 108.
- Guo, J., Wang, J., Xi, L., Huang, W.D., Liang, J. and Chen, J.G. (2009) RACK1 is a negative regulator of ABA responses in Arabidopsis. *J Exp Bot*, **60**, 3819-3833.

- Guo, J., Wang, S., Valerius, O., Hall, H., Zeng, Q., Li, J.F., Weston, D.J., Ellis, B.E. and Chen, J.G. (2011) Involvement of Arabidopsis RACK1 in protein translation and its regulation by abscisic acid. *Plant Physiol*, **155**, 370-383.
- Hajheidari, M., Farrona, S., Huettel, B., Koncz, Z. and Koncz, C. (2012) CDKF;1 and CDKD Protein Kinases Regulate Phosphorylation of Serine Residues in the C-Terminal Domain of Arabidopsis RNA Polymerase II. *Plant Cell*, 24, 1626-1642.
- He, D.Y., Neasta, J. and Ron, D. (2010) Epigenetic regulation of BDNF expression via the scaffolding protein RACK1. *J Biol Chem*, **285**, 19043-19050.
- Hiraguri, A., Itoh, R., Kondo, N., Nomura, Y., Aizawa, D., Murai, Y., Koiwa, H., Seki, M., Shinozaki, K. and Fukuhara, T. (2005) Specific interactions between Dicer-like proteins and HYL1/DRB-family dsRNA-binding proteins in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant molecular biology*, 57, 173-188.
- Horak, J., Grefen, C., Berendzen, K., Hahn, A., Stierhof, Y.-D., Stadelhofer, B., Stahl, M., Koncz, C. and Harter, K. (2008) The Arabidopsis thaliana response regulator ARR22 is a putative AHP phospho-histidine phosphatase expressed in the chalaza of developing seeds. *BMC Plant Biology*, 8, 77.
- Iki, T., Yoshikawa, M., Meshi, T. and Ishikawa, M. (2012) Cyclophilin 40 facilitates HSP90-mediated RISC assembly in plants. *EMBO J*, **31**, 267-278.
- Iki, T., Yoshikawa, M., Nishikiori, M., Jaudal, M.C., Matsumoto-Yokoyama, E., Mitsuhara, I., Meshi, T. and Ishikawa, M. (2010) In vitro assembly of plant RNA-induced silencing complexes facilitated by molecular chaperone HSP90. *Mol Cell*, **39**, 282-291.
- James, P., Halladay, J. and Craig, E. A. (1996) Genomic libraries and a host strain designed for highly efficient two-hybrid selection in yeast. *Genetics*, 144, 1425–1436.
- Jannot, G., Bajan, S., Giguere, N.J., Bouasker, S., Banville, I.H., Piquet, S., Hutvagner, G. and Simard, M.J. (2011) The ribosomal protein RACK1 is required for microRNA function in both C. elegans and humans. *EMBO Rep*, **12**, 581-586.
- Jung, J.-H., Seo, P.J., Ahn, J.H. and Park, C.-M. (2012) Arabidopsis RNA-binding Protein FCA Regulates MicroRNA172 Processing in Thermosensory Flowering. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 287, 16007-16016.
- Kim, Y.J., Zheng, B., Yu, Y., Won, S.Y., Mo, B. and Chen, X. (2011) The role of Mediator in small and long noncoding RNA production in Arabidopsis thaliana. *EMBO J*, **30**, 814-822.
- Kurihara, Y., Takashi, Y. and Watanabe, Y. (2006) The interaction between DCL1 and HYL1 is important for efficient and precise processing of pri-miRNA in plant microRNA biogenesis. *RNA*, **12**, 206-212.
- Laubinger, S., Sachsenberg, T., Zeller, G., Busch, W., Lohmann, J.U., Ratsch, G. and Weigel, D. (2008) Dual roles of the nuclear cap-binding complex and SERRATE in pre-mRNA splicing and microRNA processing in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **105**, 8795-8800.
- Laubinger, S., Zeller, G., Henz, S.R., Buechel, S., Sachsenberg, T., Wang, J.W., Ratsch, G. and Weigel, D. (2010) Global effects of the small RNA biogenesis machinery on the Arabidopsis thaliana transcriptome. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **107**, 17466-17473.
- Li, S., Liu, L., Zhuang, X., Yu, Y., Liu, X., Cui, X., Ji, L., Pan, Z., Cao, X., Mo, B., Zhang, F., Raikhel, N., Jiang, L. and Chen, X. (2013) MicroRNAs Inhibit the Translation of Target mRNAs on the Endoplasmic Reticulum in Arabidopsis. *Cell*, 153, 562-574.
- Liu, Y.V., Baek, J.H., Zhang, H., Diez, R., Cole, R.N. and Semenza, G.L. (2007) RACK1 competes with HSP90 for binding to HIF-1alpha and is required for O(2)-independent and HSP90 inhibitor-induced degradation of HIF-1alpha. *Mol Cell*, **25**, 207-217.
- Lobbes, D., Rallapalli, G., Schmidt, D.D., Martin, C. and Clarke, J. (2006) SERRATE: a new player on the plant microRNA scene. *EMBO Rep*, **7**, 1052-1058.
- Mallory, A.C., Elmayan, T. and Vaucheret, H. (2008) MicroRNA maturation and action--the expanding roles of ARGONAUTES. *Curr Opin Plant Biol*, **11**, 560-566.
- Manavella, P.A., Hagmann, J., Ott, F., Laubinger, S., Franz, M., Macek, B. and Weigel, D. (2012) Fast-Forward Genetics Identifies Plant CPL Phosphatases as Regulators of miRNA Processing Factor HYL1. *Cell*, **151**, 859-870.
- Mi, S., Cai, T., Hu, Y., Chen, Y., Hodges, E., Ni, F., Wu, L., Li, S., Zhou, H., Long, C., Chen, S., Hannon, G.J. and Qi, Y. (2008) Sorting of small RNAs into Arabidopsis argonaute complexes is directed by the 5' terminal nucleotide. *Cell*, **133**, 116-127.
- Montgomery, T.A., Howell, M.D., Cuperus, J.T., Li, D., Hansen, J.E., Alexander, A.L., Chapman, E.J., Fahlgren, N., Allen, E. and Carrington, J.C. (2008) Specificity of ARGONAUTE7miR390 interaction and dual functionality in TAS3 trans-acting siRNA formation. *Cell*, **133**, 128-141.

- Morel, J.B., Godon, C., Mourrain, P., Beclin, C., Boutet, S., Feuerbach, F., Proux, F. and Vaucheret, H. (2002) Fertile hypomorphic *ARGONAUTE* (*ago1*) mutants impaired in post-transcriptional gene silencing and virus resistance. *Plant Cell*, **14**, 629-639.
- Nakamura, S., Mano, S., Tanaka, Y., Ohnishi, M., Nakamori, C., Araki, M., Niwa, T., Nishimura, M., Kaminaka, H., Nakagawa, T., Sato, Y. and Ishiguro, S. (2010) Gateway binary vectors with the bialaphos resistance gene, bar, as a selection marker for plant transformation. *Bioscience, biotechnology, and biochemistry*, 74, 1315-1319.
- Neasta, J., Kiely, P.A., He, D.Y., Adams, D.R., O'Connor, R. and Ron, D. (2012) Direct interaction between scaffolding proteins RACK1 and 14-3-3zeta regulates brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) transcription. *J Biol Chem*, **287**, 322-336.
- Nery, F.C., Passos, D.O., Garcia, V.S. and Kobarg, J. (2004) Ki-1/57 interacts with RACK1 and is a substrate for the phosphorylation by phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate-activated protein kinase C. *J Biol Chem*, **279**, 11444-11455.
- Nilsson, J., Sengupta, J., Frank, J. and Nissen, P. (2004) Regulation of eukaryotic translation by the RACK1 protein: a platform for signalling molecules on the ribosome. *EMBO Rep*, **5**, 1137-1141.
- Okano, K., Schnaper, H.W., Bomsztyk, K. and Hayashida, T. (2006) RACK1 binds to Smad3 to modulate transforming growth factor-beta1-stimulated alpha2(I) collagen transcription in renal tubular epithelial cells. *J Biol Chem*, **281**, 26196-26204.
- Otsuka, M., Takata, A., Yoshikawa, T., Kojima, K., Kishikawa, T., Shibata, C., Takekawa, M., Yoshida, H., Omata, M. and Koike, K. (2011) Receptor for activated protein kinase C: requirement for efficient microRNA function and reduced expression in hepatocellular carcinoma. *PLoS One*, **6**, e24359.
- Park, W., Li, J., Song, R., Messing, J. and Chen, X. (2002) CARPEL FACTORY, a Dicer homolog, and HEN1, a novel protein, act in microRNA metabolism in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Curr Biol*, **12**, 1484-1495.
- Paroo, Z., Ye, X., Chen, S. and Liu, Q. (2009) Phosphorylation of the human microRNA-generating complex mediates MAPK/Erk signaling. *Cell*, **139**, 112-122.
- Prigge, M.J. and Wagner, D.R. (2001) The Arabidopsis SERRATE gene encodes a zinc-finger protein required for normal shoot development. *Plant Cell*, **13**, 1263-1279.
- Rajagopalan, R., Vaucheret, H., Trejo, J. and Bartel, D.P. (2006) A diverse and evolutionarily fluid set of microRNAs in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Genes & Development*, **20**, 3407-3425.
- Ren, G., Xie, M., Dou, Y., Zhang, S., Zhang, C. and Yu, B. (2012) Regulation of miRNA abundance by RNA binding protein TOUGH in Arabidopsis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **109**, 12817-12821.
- Reyes, J.L. and Chua, N.H. (2007) ABA induction of miR159 controls transcript levels of two MYB factors during *Arabidopsis* seed germination. *Plant J*, **49**, 592-606.
- Robinson, M.D., McCarthy, D.J. and Smyth, G.K. (2010) edgeR: a Bioconductor package for differential expression analysis of digital gene expression data. *Bioinformatics*, 26, 139–140.
- Schauer, S.E., Jacobsen, S.E., Meinke, D.W. and Ray, A. (2002) DICER-LIKE1: blind men and elephants in *Arabidopsis* development. *Trends Plant Sci.*, **7**, 487-491.
- Schneeberger, K., Hagmann, J., Ossowski, S., Warthmann, N., Gesing, S., Kohlbacher, O. and Weigel, D. (2009) Simultaneous alignment of short reads against multiple genomes. *Genome Biol.* 10, R98.
- Smith, M.R., Willmann, M.R., Wu, G., Berardini, T.Z., Moller, B., Weijers, D. and Poethig, R.S. (2009) Cyclophilin 40 is required for microRNA activity in Arabidopsis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **106**, 5424-5429.
- Trabucchi, M., Briata, P., Garcia-Mayoral, M., Haase, A.D., Filipowicz, W., Ramos, A., Gherzi, R. and Rosenfeld, M.G. (2009) The RNA-binding protein KSRP promotes the biogenesis of a subset of microRNAs. *Nature*, **459**, 1010-1014.
- Ullah, H., Scappini, E.L., Moon, A.F., Williams, L.V., Armstrong, D.L. and Pedersen, L.C. (2008) Structure of a signal transduction regulator, RACK1, from Arabidopsis thaliana. *Protein Sci*, **17**, 1771-1780.
- Varkonyi-Gasic, E., Wu, R., Wood, M., Walton, E.F. and Hellens, R.P. (2007) Protocol: a highly sensitive RT-PCR method for detection and quantification of microRNAs. *Plant Methods*, **3**, 12.
- Vaucheret, H., Vazquez, F., Crete, P. and Bartel, D.P. (2004) The action of ARGONAUTE1 in the miRNA pathway and its regulation by the miRNA pathway are crucial for plant development. *Genes Dev*, 18, 1187-1197.
- Vazquez, F., Gasciolli, V., Crété, P. and Vaucheret, H. (2004) The nuclear dsRNA binding protein HYL1 is required for microRNA accumulation and plant development, but not posttranscriptional transgene silencing. *Curr. Biol.*, 14, 346-351.

- Viswanathan, S.R., Daley, G.Q. and Gregory, R.I. (2008) Selective blockade of microRNA processing by Lin28. *Science*, **320**, 97-100.
- Voinnet, O. (2009) Origin, biogenesis, and activity of plant microRNAs. Cell, 136, 669-687.
- Walter, M., Chaban, C., Schutze, K., Batistic, O., Weckermann, K., Nake, C., Blazevic, D., Grefen, C., Schumacher, K., Oecking, C., Harter, K. and Kudla, J. (2004) Visualization of protein interactions in living plant cells using bimolecular fluorescence complementation. *Plant J*, 40, 428-438.
- Wang, L., Berndt, P., Xia, X., Kahnt, J. and Kahmann, R. (2011a) A seven-WD40 protein related to human RACK1 regulates mating and virulence in Ustilago maydis. *Molecular microbiology*, 81, 1484-1498.
- Wang, W., Ye, R., Xin, Y., Fang, X., Li, C., Shi, H., Zhou, X. and Qi, Y. (2011b) An importin beta protein negatively regulates MicroRNA activity in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, **23**, 3565-3576.
- Yang, L., Liu, Z., Lu, F., Dong, A. and Huang, H. (2006) SERRATE is a novel nuclear regulator in primary microRNA processing in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant J*, **47**, 841-850.
- Yu, B., Bi, L., Zheng, B., Ji, L., Chevalier, D., Agarwal, M., Ramachandran, V., Li, W., Lagrange, T., Walker, J.C. and Chen, X. (2008) The FHA domain proteins DAWDLE in *Arabidopsis* and SNIP1 in humans act in small RNA biogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105, 10073-10078.
- Yu, B., Yang, Z., Li, J., Minakhina, S., Yang, M., Padgett, R.W., Steward, R. and Chen, X. (2005) Methylation as a crucial step in plant microRNA biogenesis. *Science*, **307**, 932-935.
- Zhang, J., Zhu, F., Li, X., Dong, Z., Xu, Y., Peng, C., Li, S., Cho, Y.Y., Yao, K., Zykova, T.A., Bode, A.M. and Dong, Z. (2012) Rack1 protects N-terminal phosphorylated c-Jun from Fbw7mediated degradation. Oncogene, 31, 1835-1844.

Chapter III

Supporting Information





Figure S1: Expression analysis of annotated miRNAs.

Small RNAs from two biological replicates of WT and *rack1* triple mutant seedlings were sequenced and subjected to miRNA expression analyses. Figure S2 depict miRNAs that are significantly changed in *rack1a,b,c* triple mutants compared to WT. See Material and Methods for further information.



Figure S2: Pri-miRNA misprocessing analysis:

Figure S2: Pri-miRNA misprocessing analysis.

Misprocessing analysis of various miRNAs in WT and *rack1a,b,c* triple mutants (as performed in Figure 3).Sequencing reads of 17 to 27 nt length were mapped to the respective mature miRNA sequence. Matches were counted in percent.

Different colour represent different size classes. miR157a-c, miR319a,b, miR159b, miR167a,b, miR167d and miR393 are shown as examples in Figure 3b.

Table S1: List of oligonucleotides.

cDNA synthesismiR159a*-RTGTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTGTTTGFig. 2 emiR159a-RTGTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTAGAGCFig. 2 bmiR164ab*-RTGTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGWTGGFig. 2 emiR164ab-RTGTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGACGACGACGACGACGACGACGACGACGACGACGA	
miR159a-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTAGAGC Fig. 2 b miR164ab*-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGWTGG Fig. 2 b miR164ab-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGACGACG Fig. 2 b miR166-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGGGGGAA Fig. 2 b	
miR164ab*-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGWTGG Fig. 2 e miR164ab-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTGCACG Fig. 2 b miR166-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGGGGAA Fig. 2 b	
miR164ab-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTGCACG Fig. 2 b miR166-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGGGGGAA Fig. 2 b	
miR166-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGGGGGAA Fig. 2 b	
miR167ab*-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACRGTGA Fig. 2 e	
miR172ab*-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTGTGAA Fig. 2 e	
miR390-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGGCGCT Fig. S1	
miR398-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTTGGGG Fig. 2 c	
miR822a-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACCATGTG Fig. 2 f	
miR852-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTCAGAA Fig. 2 f	
si1511-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACAAGTAT Fig. 2 f	
si255-RT GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACTACGCT Fig. 2 f	
qRT-PCR miR159ab*-F GCT TCC GAG CTC CTT RAA GTT Fig. 2 e	
miR159-F GCGGCGTTTGGATTGAAGGGA Fig. 2 b, c	ł
miR164a*-F GCA CCG CAC GTA CTT AAC TTC Fig. 2 e	
miR164-F AGGACATGGAGAAGCAGGGCA Fig. 2 b	
miR166-F TCGCTTCGGACCAGGCTTCA Fig. 2 b, o	1
miR167b*-F GTT GGA GGT CAT GCT CTG ACA Fig. 2 e	
miR172b*-F GGA AGG GCA GCA CCA TTA AGA Fig. 2 e	
miR390-F GAAGAGAAGCTCAGGAGGGAT Fig. 2 f	
miR398-F GGGCAGTGTGTTCTCAGGTCA Fig. 2 c	
miR822-F TGGACATGCGGGAAGCATTTG Fig. 2 f	
miR852-F CCACCCAAGATAAGCGCCTTA Fig. S1	
si1511-F GGTCGTCCAAGCGAATGATG Fig. 2 f	
si255-F CCGTCGTTCTAAGTCCAACAT Fig. 2 f	
pri-miR156a-F GTTAAAACTCAGATCTAACACAAAG Fig. 4 a, b)
pri-miR156a-R GAGAACGAAGACAGGCCAAAG Fig. 4 a, b)
pri-miR157a-F GAGAGGCATTGATAGTGTTGACAGAAG Fig. 4 b	
pri-miR157a-R AAAGGTGATGACAGAAGGCTAGAGAG Fig. 4 b	
pri-miR158a-F TGCAGAAGAAGAAGAAGAACACGTCATCTC Fig. 4 b	
pri-miR158a-R AATCTCCACGACATCATCACGGTATTG Fig. 4 b	
pri-miR159a-F GGTCTTTACAGTTTGCTTATG Fig. 4 a, b)
pri-mik 159a-K AGAAGGTGAAAGAAGATGTAG Fig. 4 a, b)
pri-mik 1590-F TAGGTTAGATGCATGTAACTG Fig. 4 b	
PII-IIIIK TOYD-K GATAGGGATGGAGAGAGAGAGAGAG FIG. 4 b	
PIT-TILK TOS-F CCTCTTCAACGACAACGATTTCAACAC FIG. 4 C	
	`
	,

	Oligonucleotide	Sequence	Figure	
qRT-PCR	pri-miR168a-R	CCAATCCCTGCTCACAAACCAATAAAG	Fig. 4 c	
	pri-miR171a-F	TTCTCACTTCTCCTCCTCACACTTCAC	Fig. 4 c	
	pri-miR171a-R	GCCAATATCAAAGGGACTCTCTCATGC	Fig. 4 c	
	pri-miR319a-F	GAGAGCTTCCTTGAGTCCATTCACAG	Fig. 4 b	
	pri-miR319a-R	CCGCATCATTCATTCATTTAACGAGTC	Fig. 4 b	
	pri-miR393a-F	GGGATCGCATTGATCCTAATTAAGGTG	Fig. 4 c	
	pri-miR393a-R	TCCAAAGAGATAGCATGATCCAAAACC	Fig. 4 c	
	pri-miR394a-F	TGGCATTCTGTCCACCTCCTTCTATAC	Fig. 4 c	
	pri-miR394a-R	CCCACCTCCTTCTTCACACGAAAC	Fig. 4 c	
	pri-miR398a-F	TGAAATTTCAAAGGAGTGGCATG	Fig. 4 b	
	pri-miR398a-R	GGGAGATTCAAAGGGGTGACC	Fig. 4 b	
	pri-miR472-F	TTTTGGTGTTTGCAAGTGTTGAG	Fig. 4 c	
	pri-miR472-R	GGGCGGAGTAGGAAAAATCTTAC	Fig. 4 c	
	AFB3-F	AGCTCGAGATGCTTTCGATAGCTTTTG	Fig. 6 a	
	AFB3-R	ТСАТТСТӨТТССАТСССАТТАТТСТСА	Fig. 6 a	
	AGL16-F	TCTCGTTCACCAAGAGAATT	Fig. 6 a	
	AGL16-R	GTTCGAGGTATCTCTCATGT	Fig. 6 a	
	ARF16-F	GATCAATTCGATTCCAGTACCT	Fig. 6 a	
	ARF16-R	CAAACCTGATGCATCATGAAC	Fig. 6 a	
	ARF17-F	AGCACCTGATCCAAGTCCTTCTATG	Fig. 6 a	
	ARF17-R	TGGTGAATAGCTGGGGAGGATTTC	Fig. 6 a	
	ARF8-F	ATTGGACTCCTTGCTGCTG	Fig. 6 a	
	ARF8-R	GTACCTGCGGACACTCGACTCT	Fig. 6 a	
	CCS-F	CCACAGCTGGTGTATCAACG	Fig. 6 b	
	CCS-R	CATCGGTCTTGTACACCACG	Fig. 6 b	
	CKB3-F	ATGTACAAGGAACGTAGTGG	Fig. 6 a	
	CKB3-R	CTAGATGTGGTGGTGGAAGT	Fig. 6 a	
	CSD1-F	CTCAAGCACTTGATTCTTTCC	Fig. 6 b	
	CSD1-R	AGACATGCAACCGTTAGTGG	Fig. 6 b	
	CSD2-F	CTAACAACATGACACGGGAG	Fig. 6 b	
	CSD2-R	GAGGTCATCCTTAAGCTCGTG	Fig. 6 b	
	CUC1-F	GAAGAGTTGTTGGGTCATGC	Fig. 6 a	
	CUC1-R	CGAAATCAATCTGTCCCGATG	Fig. 6 a	
	GRF1-F	ACATGGATCCCGAGCCAGGG	Fig. 6 a	
	GRF1-R	ATTATCTGATCCACGCATCG	Fig. 6 a	
	GRF2-F	GCAGAACAGATGGGAAGAAA	Fig. 6 a	
	GRF2-R	GCTGCGGTTGCTTGATGCAC	Fig. 6 a	
	HAP2C-F	AACTCCGATAAACCGAGCC	Fig. 6 a	
	HAP2C-R	TCTTGGTCGTTCTTGTGATGTC	Fig. 6 a	
	MYB33-F	GACATTCACC TGTTATGATT	Fig. 6 a	
	MYB33-R	TGGAGACTGA ATGTAAGTAT	Fig. 6 a	
	MYB65-F	GATGGTTCCTGATAGCCATACAGTTAC	Fig. 6 a	
	MYB65-R	TAGGCATCAACAGAGTCAAGGAGATC	Fig. 6 a	
	NAC2-F	GTACAAAGGTTCCAATGTCA	Fig. 6 a	
	NAC2-R	GGACTCGTGGACAAGTCTTT	Fig. 6 a	
	PHB-F	GCTAACAACCCAGCAGGACT	Fig. 6 a	

	Oligonucleotide	Sequence	Figure
qRT-PCR	PHB-R	TCGGAGCCAAGATGGACGAT	Fig. 6 a
	PHV-F	ATCAGCATCCTCAGCGTGAT	Fig. 6 a
	PHV-R	TTCCACTGCAGTTGCGTGAA	Fig. 6 a
	TCP3-F	CATCCAGTTTATAGCCAAAG	Fig. 6 a
	TCP3-R	ATGGCGAGAATCGGATGAAG	Fig. 6 a
	TIR1-F	GCCTCTCTCTATCTGGCCTCTTGAC	Fig. 6 a
	TIR1-R	AGGGCAGCTCTCGGTCTCGAGTCC	Fig. 6 a
	Tubulin-F	GAGCCTTACAACGCTACTCTGTCTGTC	Fig. 2 b, c, d, e; 4 a, b; 6 a, b
	Tubulin-R	ACACCAGACATAGTAGCAGAAATCAAG	Fig. 2 b, c, d, e; 4 a, b; 6 a, b
Northern analysis	miR156	GTGCTCACTCTTCTGTCA	Fig. 2 a
	miR159	TAGAGCTCCCTTCAATCCAAA	Fig. 2 a
	miR164	TCGACGTGCCTGCTTCTCCA	Fig. 2 a
	miR166	GGGGAATGAAGCCTGGTCCGA	Fig. 2 a
5`RACE			
PCR	ARF16 outer	TGCGTTTTCTCTATGTTTGCGGT	Fig. 5 d
	ARF16 inner	TTGGTATCATTGCATGGTGTTG	Fig. 5 d
	CSD2- outer	CCAATCACACCACATGCCAATCTC	Fig. 5 d
	CSD2 inner	AACCACAAAGGCTCTTCCAACAA	Fig. 5 d
	TIR1 outer	GCCTGGAAAACCTCATTGTTG	Fig. 5 d
	TIR1 inner	CAGGCATGTCAAATCGAGGAC	Fig. 5 d
	CNA outer	GCCGCCATTGTTGTCTTCTGTGCAA	Fig. 5 d
	ARF17 outer	GGGAGCTAGAACCTGCGTTGCTGTT	Fig. 5 d

Chapter IV: Mini-Review: RACK1 and the microRNA pathway: Is it a déjà-vu all over again?

Corinna Speth^{1,2,3} and Sascha Laubinger^{1,2,3,}

¹Center for Plant Molecular Biology, University of Tübingen, 72076 Tübingen, Germany,

²Chemical Genomics Centre of the Max Planck Society, 44227 Dortmund, Germany,

³Max Planck Institute for Developmental Biology, 72076 Tübingen, Germany

This chapter has been published:

Speth, C. and Laubinger, S. (2014) RACK1 and the microRNA pathway: Is it déjà-vu all over again? *Plant Signaling & Behavior*, 9, e27909.

Abstract

MicroRNAs (miRNAs) control many aspects of development and adaption in plants and in animals by post-transcriptional control of mRNA stability and translatability. Over the last years numerous proteins have been identified in the miRNA pathway. The versatile scaffold protein RACK1 has been associated with efficient miRNA production and function in plants and metazoans. Here, we briefly summarize the differences of RACK1 function in the plant and animal miRNA pathways and discuss putative mechanisms and functional roles of RACK1 in miRNA biogenesis and action.

MiRNA biogenesis in animals and plants

Although the plant and animal miRNA pathways differ in respect to the processing location, the involvement of auxiliary proteins, and the main mode of action of the mature miRNA, some key steps are strikingly similar (Krol *et al.* 2010, Rogers and Chen 2013). In animals and plants, mature miRNA duplexes are released from longer primary-microRNA (pri-miRNA) transcripts with hairpin-like structures by the activity of RNaseIII-like proteins. Animal pri-miRNAs are first processed in the nucleus into precursor-miRNAs (pre-miRNAs) by DROSHA and an auxiliary protein, PASHA/ DIGEORGE SYNDROME CRITICAL REGION 8 (DGCR8) (Kim 2005, Lee *et al.* 2003). Pre-miRNAs are then transported into the cytoplasm and further processed by DICER and partners (e.g., *TRANS*-ACTIVATION RESPONSE RNA BINDING PROTEIN (TRBP)) to release mature miRNA duplexes (Haase

et al. 2005, Kim 2005). In plants, processing of pri-miRNAs into mature miRNA duplexes is performed exclusively in the nucleus by DICER-LIKE 1 (DCL1) which is assisted by other RNA-binding proteins like SERRATE (SE) or HYPONASTIC LEAVES 1 (HYL1) (Dong *et al.* 2008, Fahlgren *et al.* 2009, Laubinger *et al.* 2010, Lobbes *et al.* 2006, Park *et al.* 2002, Vazquez *et al.* 2004, Yang *et al.* 2006). Animal and plant mature miRNA duplexes are loaded into ARGONAUTE (AGO) effector complexes facilitated by the chaperones HEAT-SHOCK-PROTEIN 90 and 70 (HSP90 and HSP70) (Earley and Poethig 2011, Iki *et al.* 2012, Iki *et al.* 2010, Iwasaki *et al.* 2010). The AGO complex guided by the miRNAs binds and regulates target mRNAs (Krol *et al.* 2010, Rogers and Chen 2013).

The scaffold protein RACK1

In the beginning of the 1990s RECEPTOR FOR ACTIVATED C KINASE (RACK1) has been discovered as an interactor of an active form of PROTEIN KINASE C (PKC) (Ron et al. 1994). RACK1 is present exclusively in eukaryotes and structural analyses of yeast, human and Arabidopsis RACK1 revealed that RACK1 proteins form a seven bladed ß-propeller structure with each blade containing one WD40 repeat (Coyle et al. 2009, Ruiz Carrillo et al. 2012, Ullah et al. 2008). RACK1 proteins from different species share 43-73% identical amino acids, demonstrating the high conservation of RACK1 across kingdoms (Adams et al. 2011). RACK1 scaffold proteins have no catalytic activity; instead, they bridge interactions between proteins, they influence the stability and activity of interactors or their cellular localization (Adams et al. 2011). A vast diversity of RACK1 binding partners have been reported in yeast, animals and plants ranging from, kinases, phosphatases, channels, receptors, transcription factors to the eukaryotic 40s ribosomal subunit (Adams et al. 2011, Kundu et al. 2013, McCahill et al. 2002, Nilsson et al. 2004). Due to its plethora of interaction partners, RACK1 is believed to act as signal integrator, which interconnects distinct signaling pathways to control essential cellular processes such as transcription and translation, cell proliferation and growth as well as cell spreading and cell-cell interactions (Adams et al. 2011, McCahill et al. 2002, Nilsson et al. 2004).

Animal and plant RACK1 affects the miRNA pathway

Three reports described the functions of RACK1 scaffold proteins in the miRNA pathway of *C. elegans*, humans, and Arabidopsis (Jannot *et al.* 2011, Otsuka *et al.* 2011, Speth *et al.* 2013). Although RACK1 is an important factor in the miRNA pathway, the exact functions of RACK1 seem to vary in all organisms (Figure1a, Table 1).

In Arabidopsis, we found RACK1 to be interacting with the miRNA processing component SERRATE, suggesting a role for plant RACK1 in miRNA processing (Speth *et al.* 2013;

Figure 1a). Indeed, molecular analyses of *rack1* mutant plants show that miRNA accumulation is globally decreased like in other well-studied miRNA mutants (Fahlgren *et al.* 2009, Liu *et al.* 2012, Ren *et al.* 2012, Speth *et al.* 2013). In line with this observation, miRNA-mediated repression of target mRNAs is released in *rack1* mutants. In addition, RACK1 is found in complexes with the Arabidopsis AGO protein involved in miRNA action, AGO1, which provides a hint that plant RACK1 may also function during later steps of the plant miRNA pathway (Figure 1a).

Also the processing of metazoan pri-miRNAs is aided by auxiliary protein, among them KH-TYPE SPLICING REGULATORY PROTEIN (KSRP), which has been shown to interact with RACK1 in humans (Figure 1a). KSRP is a single-strand nucleic acid binding protein, which binds to the terminal loop of a subset of animal pre-miRNAs and promotes processing of the bound pre-miRNA by interacting with the nuclear DROSHA and the cytoplasmic DICER complexes (Trabucchi *et al.* 2009). However, the amounts of KSRP dependent mature miRNAs remain unchanged in *rack1* knock-down cells, indicating RACK1 is not involved in processing of KSRP dependent miRNAs. Because artificially delivered mature miRNA are fully functional in *rack1* knock down cell lines, the authors hypothesized RACK1 promotes the transfer and recruitment of miRNAs from processing complexes into AGO complexes (Otsuka *et al.* 2011).

	C. elegans	human	Arabidopsis
Early miRNA biogenesis	-	_	\checkmark
AGO complex maturation	-	✓	?
AGO function	~	_	?
RACK1 interactions with miRNA components	AGL1	KSRP	SE
·····		AGO2	AGO1
References	(Jannot <i>et al.</i> 2011)	(Otsuka <i>et al.</i> 2011)	(Speth <i>et al.</i> 2013)

Table 1: Summary	of RACK1	functions in	the miRNA	pathway
------------------	----------	--------------	-----------	---------

✓: proven function; ?: possible function; - : unknown

In a third publication, the authors identified RACK1 as a direct binding partner of the *C.elegans* AGO, AGL-1 (Jannot *et al.* 2011). RACK1 is important for miRNA-mediated silencing of target mRNAs probably by recruitment of AGO complexes to the translating

mRNA by ribosomal RACK1 (Jannot *et al.* 2011; Figure 1a). In agreement with this hypothesis, AGO occupancy to polysomes is reduced in *rack1* deficient cell lines (Jannot *et al.* 2011).

In summary, animal and plant RACK1 seem to influence the miRNA pathway via several distinct mechanisms, including early steps of the miRNA biogenesis as well as AGO dependent processes. Puzzling out RACK1's molecular mode of action in the miRNA pathway will be an important issue of future research.

Possible mechanisms and functions of RACK1 in the miRNA pathway

Protein-protein interactions play key roles in the progression and the regulation of the plant and animal miRNA pathway. As RACK1 acts as scaffold protein, it could function as a molecular glue to tighten interactions between key miRNA factors or to direct regulatory factors to the miRNA pathway. Post-translational modifications of miRNA factors are key regulatory events in animal and plant miRNA production and function. Phosphorylation of the RNA-binding proteins HYL1 and TRBP, co-factors of DCL1 and DICER, respectively, has been shown to influence miRNA biogenesis in plants and animals (Manavella et al. 2012, Paroo et al. 2009). In humans, the nuclear localization of DROSHA is dependent on its phosphorylation status and also a phosphorylated peptide of the plant DCL1 protein has been discovered (Engelsberger and Schulze 2012, Tang et al. 2010). A variety of post-translational modifications have been reported for animal and plant AGO proteins: hydroxylation and ubiquitination influence AGO stability, polyADP-ribosylalation inhibits miRNA-mediated target regulation upon stress and phosphorylation affects AGO localization and miRNA binding (Derrien et al. 2012, Earley et al. 2010, Meister 2013). As RACK1 binds a variety of phosphatases, kinases and has a role in ubiquitination (Adams et al. 2011, Liu et al. 2007), RACK1 scaffold proteins might transiently recruit regulatory factors to ensure efficient miRNA production and function.

A possible biological role of RACK1 in the miRNA pathway comes from the analogy of RACK1's function as part of the 40S ribosomal subunit. There, RACK1 is thought to act as a signal integrator that transfers environmental cues such as stress to the translating ribosome (Nilsson *et al.* 2004). Also the production, the stability and function of mature miRNAs is influenced in a spatial, time, and stimuli dependent manner (Jung *et al.* 2012, Laubinger *et al.* 2010, Michlewski *et al.* 2008, Paroo *et al.* 2009, Reyes and Chua 2007, Viswanathan *et al.* 2008). Several studies revealed that RACK1 expression is dynamically changed upon different exogenous and endogenous signals (Adams *et al.* 2011, Fennell *et al.* 2012, Guo *et al.* 2009, Guo *et al.* 2011, Islas-Flores *et al.* 2012, Otsuka *et al.* 2011). Also post-transcriptional modifications, including phosphorylations, have been reported to influence RACK1's ability to modulate the function of interacting proteins (Adams *et al.* 60
2011). Hence, changes in RACK1 levels or post-translational modifications could contribute to shape miRNA expression patterns in response to environmental cues (Figure 1b).



Figure 1: Model for RACK1 function in the plant and metazoan miRNA pathways

(a) RACK1 influences different steps of miRNA biogenesis and action. Green = plant proteins, Blue = Metazoan proteins, Grey = Common factors.

(b) Exogenous or endogenous signals may affect the miRNA pathway by either modulating RACK1 abundance or function. This may lead to changes in miRNA expression and function in response to different stimuli.

Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest

No potential conflicts of interest were disclosed.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to all members of the lab for discussion and Hemayet Ullah for critical reading of the manuscript. This work was supported by the DFG (LA2633-1/2) and the Max Planck Society (MPG) – Chemical Genome Centre (CGC) through its supporting companies AstraZeneca, Bayer CropScience, Bayer Healthcare, Boehringer-Ingelheim and Merck-Serono.

Author Contribution

C.S. wrote the manuscript with contributions from S.L.

References

- Adams, D.R., Ron, D. and Kiely, P.A. (2011) RACK1, A multifaceted scaffolding protein: Structure and function. *Cell communication and signaling : CCS*, 9, 22.
- Coyle, S.M., Gilbert, W.V. and Doudna, J.A. (2009) Direct Link between RACK1 Function and Localization at the Ribosome In Vivo. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, **29**, 1626-1634.
- Derrien, B., Baumberger, N., Schepetilnikov, M., Viotti, C., De Cillia, J., Ziegler-Graff, V., Isono, E., Schumacher, K. and Genschik, P. (2012) Degradation of the antiviral component ARGONAUTE1 by the autophagy pathway. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109, 15942-15946.
- Dong, Z., Han, M.H. and Fedoroff, N. (2008) The RNA-binding proteins HYL1 and SE promote accurate in vitro processing of pri-miRNA by DCL1. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **105**, 9970-9975.
- Earley, K., Smith, M., Weber, R., Gregory, B. and Poethig, R. (2010) An endogenous F-box protein regulates ARGONAUTE1 in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Silence*, **1**, 15.
- Earley, K.W. and Poethig, R.S. (2011) Binding of SQUINT to Hsp90 is required for the function of this Cyclophilin 40-related protein in Arabidopsis. *J Biol Chem*.
- Engelsberger, W.R. and Schulze, W.X. (2012) Nitrate and ammonium lead to distinct global dynamic phosphorylation patterns when resupplied to nitrogen-starved Arabidopsis seedlings. *Plant J*, 69, 978-995.
- Fahlgren, N., Sullivan, C.M., Kasschau, K.D., Chapman, E.J., Cumbie, J.S., Montgomery, T.A., Gilbert, S.D., Dasenko, M., Backman, T.W., Givan, S.A. and Carrington, J.C. (2009) Computational and analytical framework for small RNA profiling by high-throughput sequencing. *RNA*, **15**, 992-1002.
- Fennell, H., Olawin, A., Mizanur, R.M., Izumori, K., Chen, J.G. and Ullah, H. (2012) Arabidopsis scaffold protein RACK1A modulates rare sugar D-allose regulated gibberellin signaling. *Plant Signal Behav*, 7, 1407-1410.
- Guo, J., Wang, J., Xi, L., Huang, W.D., Liang, J. and Chen, J.G. (2009) RACK1 is a negative regulator of ABA responses in Arabidopsis. *J Exp Bot*, **60**, 3819-3833.
- Guo, J., Wang, S., Valerius, O., Hall, H., Zeng, Q., Li, J.F., Weston, D.J., Ellis, B.E. and Chen, J.G. (2011) Involvement of Arabidopsis RACK1 in protein translation and its regulation by abscisic acid. *Plant Physiol*, **155**, 370-383.
- Haase, A.D., Jaskiewicz, L., Zhang, H., Laine, S., Sack, R., Gatignol, A. and Filipowicz, W. (2005) TRBP, a regulator of cellular PKR and HIV-1 virus expression, interacts with Dicer and functions in RNA silencing. *EMBO Rep*, **6**, 961-967.
- Iki, T., Yoshikawa, M., Meshi, T. and Ishikawa, M. (2012) Cyclophilin 40 facilitates HSP90-mediated RISC assembly in plants. *EMBO J*, **31**, 267-278.
- Iki, T., Yoshikawa, M., Nishikiori, M., Jaudal, M.C., Matsumoto-Yokoyama, E., Mitsuhara, I., Meshi, T. and Ishikawa, M. (2010) In vitro assembly of plant RNA-induced silencing complexes facilitated by molecular chaperone HSP90. *Mol Cell*, **39**, 282-291.
- Islas-Flores, T., Guillen, G., Sanchez, F. and Villanueva, M.A. (2012) Changes in RACK1 expression induce defects in nodulation and development in Phaseolus vulgaris. *Plant Signal Behav*, **7**, 132-134.
- Iwasaki, S., Kobayashi, M., Yoda, M., Sakaguchi, Y., Katsuma, S., Suzuki, T. and Tomari, Y. (2010) Hsc70/Hsp90 chaperone machinery mediates ATP-dependent RISC loading of small RNA duplexes. *Mol Cell*, **39**, 292-299.
- Jannot, G., Bajan, S., Giguere, N.J., Bouasker, S., Banville, I.H., Piquet, S., Hutvagner, G. and Simard, M.J. (2011) The ribosomal protein RACK1 is required for microRNA function in both C. elegans and humans. *EMBO reports*, **12**, 581-586.
- Jung, J.H., Seo, P.J., Ahn, J.H. and Park, C.M. (2012) Arabidopsis RNA-binding protein FCA regulates microRNA172 processing in thermosensory flowering. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **287**, 16007-16016.
- Kim, V.N. (2005) MicroRNA biogenesis: coordinated cropping and dicing. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, **6**, 376-385.
- Krol, J., Loedige, I. and Filipowicz, W. (2010) The widespread regulation of microRNA biogenesis, function and decay. *Nat Rev Genet*, **11**, 597-610.
- Kundu, N., Dozier, U., Deslandes, L., Somssich, I.E. and Ullah, H. (2013) Arabidopsis scaffold protein RACK1A interacts with diverse environmental stress and photosynthesis related proteins. *Plant Signaling & Behavior*, **8**, e24012.

- Laubinger, S., Zeller, G., Henz, S.R., Buechel, S., Sachsenberg, T., Wang, J.W., Ratsch, G. and Weigel, D. (2010) Global effects of the small RNA biogenesis machinery on the Arabidopsis thaliana transcriptome. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **107**, 17466-17473.
- Lee, Y., Ahn, C., Han, J., Choi, H., Kim, J., Yim, J., Lee, J., Provost, P., Radmark, O., Kim, S. and Kim, V.N. (2003) The nuclear RNase III Drosha initiates microRNA processing. *Nature*, **425**, 415-419.
- Liu, C., Axtell, M.J. and Fedoroff, N.V. (2012) The helicase and RNasellla domains of Arabidopsis Dicer-Like1 modulate catalytic parameters during microRNA biogenesis. *Plant physiology*, 159, 748-758.
- Liu, Y.V., Baek, J.H., Zhang, H., Diez, R., Cole, R.N. and Semenza, G.L. (2007) RACK1 competes with HSP90 for binding to HIF-1alpha and is required for O(2)-independent and HSP90 inhibitor-induced degradation of HIF-1alpha. *Mol Cell*, **25**, 207-217.
- Lobbes, D., Rallapalli, G., Schmidt, D.D., Martin, C. and Clarke, J. (2006) SERRATE: a new player on the plant microRNA scene. *EMBO Rep*, **7**, 1052-1058.
- Manavella, P.A., Hagmann, J., Ott, F., Laubinger, S., Franz, M., Macek, B. and Weigel, D. (2012) Fast-Forward Genetics Identifies Plant CPL Phosphatases as Regulators of miRNA Processing Factor HYL1. *Cell*, **151**, 859-870.
- McCahill, A., Warwicker, J., Bolger, G.B., Houslay, M.D. and Yarwood, S.J. (2002) The RACK1 scaffold protein: a dynamic cog in cell response mechanisms. *Mol Pharmacol*, **62**, 1261-1273.
- Meister, G. (2013) Argonaute proteins: functional insights and emerging roles. *Nat Rev Genet*, 14, 447-459.
- Michlewski, G., Guil, S., Semple, C.A. and Caceres, J.F. (2008) Posttranscriptional regulation of miRNAs harboring conserved terminal loops. *Mol Cell*, **32**, 383-393.
- Nilsson, J., Sengupta, J., Frank, J. and Nissen, P. (2004) Regulation of eukaryotic translation by the RACK1 protein: a platform for signalling molecules on the ribosome. *EMBO Rep*, **5**, 1137-1141.
- Otsuka, M., Takata, A., Yoshikawa, T., Kojima, K., Kishikawa, T., Shibata, C., Takekawa, M., Yoshida, H., Omata, M. and Koike, K. (2011) Receptor for activated protein kinase C: requirement for efficient microRNA function and reduced expression in hepatocellular carcinoma. *PLoS One*, **6**, e24359.
- Park, W., Li, J., Song, R., Messing, J. and Chen, X. (2002) CARPEL FACTORY, a Dicer homolog, and HEN1, a novel protein, act in microRNA metabolism in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Curr Biol*, 12, 1484-1495.
- Paroo, Z., Ye, X., Chen, S. and Liu, Q. (2009) Phosphorylation of the human microRNA-generating complex mediates MAPK/Erk signaling. *Cell*, **139**, 112-122.
- Ren, G.D., Xie, M., Dou, Y.C., Zhang, S.X., Zhang, C. and Yu, B. (2012) Regulation of miRNA abundance by RNA binding protein TOUGH in Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **109**, 12817-12821.
- Reyes, J.L. and Chua, N.H. (2007) ABA induction of miR159 controls transcript levels of two MYB factors during *Arabidopsis* seed germination. *Plant J*, **49**, 592-606.
- Rogers, K. and Chen, X. (2013) Biogenesis, turnover, and mode of action of plant microRNAs. *Plant Cell*, 25, 2383-2399.
- Ron, D., Chen, C.H., Caldwell, J., Jamieson, L., Orr, E. and Mochly-Rosen, D. (1994) Cloning of an intracellular receptor for protein kinase C: a homolog of the beta subunit of G proteins. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **91**, 839-843.
- Ruiz Carrillo, D., Chandrasekaran, R., Nilsson, M., Cornvik, T., Liew, C.W., Tan, S.M. and Lescar, J. (2012) Structure of human Rack1 protein at a resolution of 2.45 A. Acta Crystallographica Section F, 68, 867-872.
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2013) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis. *Plant J*, **76**, 433-445.
- Tang, X.L., Zhang, Y.J., Tucker, L. and Ramratnam, B. (2010) Phosphorylation of the RNase III enzyme Drosha at Serine300 or Serine302 is required for its nuclear localization. *Nucleic* acids research, 38, 6610-6619.
- Trabucchi, M., Briata, P., Garcia-Mayoral, M., Haase, A.D., Filipowicz, W., Ramos, A., Gherzi, R. and Rosenfeld, M.G. (2009) The RNA-binding protein KSRP promotes the biogenesis of a subset of microRNAs. *Nature*, **459**, 1010-1014.
- Ullah, H., Scappini, E.L., Moon, A.F., Williams, L.V., Armstrong, D.L. and Pedersen, L.C. (2008) Structure of a signal transduction regulator, RACK1, from Arabidopsis thaliana. *Protein Sci*, **17**, 1771-1780.

- Vazquez, F., Gasciolli, V., Crété, P. and Vaucheret, H. (2004) The nuclear dsRNA binding protein HYL1 is required for microRNA accumulation and plant development, but not posttranscriptional transgene silencing. *Curr. Biol.*, **14**, 346-351.
- Viswanathan, S.R., Daley, G.Q. and Gregory, R.I. (2008) Selective blockade of microRNA processing by Lin28. *Science*, **320**, 97-100.
- Yang, L., Liu, Z., Lu, F., Dong, A. and Huang, H. (2006) SERRATE is a novel nuclear regulator in primary microRNA processing in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant J*, 47, 841-850.

Chapter V: RACK1 influences miR156 dependent and independent regulation of *SPL* expression

Corinna Speth^{1,2,3} and Sascha Laubinger^{1,2,3,}

¹Center for Plant Molecular Biology, University of Tübingen, 72076 Tübingen, Germany,

²Chemical Genomics Centre of the Max Planck Society, 44227 Dortmund, Germany,

³Max Planck Institute for Developmental Biology, 72076 Tübingen, Germany

Introduction

Arabidopsis produces almost 300 different miRNAs and the miRNA/target mRNA modules important regulatory functions during plant development have and adaption (www.mirbase.org, Mallory and Vaucheret 2006, Voinnet 2009). Among them miR156/157 and their targets, the SQUAMOSA PROMOTER-BINDING PROTEIN-LIKE (SPL) transcription factors, are a well-studied miRNA/target module with a huge impact in diverse developmental processes (Chen et al. 2010). SPLs are plant specific transcription factors. They have been found in all plant linages from monocots and dicots down to mosses and the single cell algae Clamydomonas (Guo et al. 2008). One characteristic feature of this family is its SQUAMOSA PROMOTER-BINDING PROTEIN (SBP)-box, which is a highly conserved ~79 amino acid long domain and exhibit a novel zinc-finger motive for DNA binding (Yamasaki et al. 2004). The first SPB-box protein was found in Anthirrinum majus (Snapdragon) and was shown to bind to the promoter region of the meristem identity gene SQUAMOSA (Klein et al. 1996). The Arabidopsis genome encodes 16 SPL genes (Cardon et al. 1999). The gene structure of SPLs is diverse, but they can be grouped in long and short SPLs comprising 6 and 10 members, respectively and the expression of the short SPLs is post-transcriptionally regulated by miRNA156 and miR157 (Guo et al. 2008, Rhoades et al. 2002, Schwab et al. 2005). MiR156 and miR157 are highly conserved in various plant species (Zhang et al. 2006). Arabidopsis encodes ten MIR156 and four MIR157 loci (www.mirbase.org). As the mature miR156 and miR157 have almost the same sequence and over expression leads to the same mutant phenotype, it has been assumed that miR156 and miR157 regulate the same targets (Schwab et al. 2005, Shikata et al. 2012, Wu and Poethig 2006).

SPL proteins are expressed in different tissues throughout the lifecycle, thereby regulating many different developmental processes (Chen *et al.* 2010). SPLs can be divided in a

miRNA-regulated and a miRNA independent group (Chen *et al.* 2010). SPL6, SPL7 and SPL8 are well studied members of the miRN156/mir157 independent group. SPL8 is important for fertility by influencing mircro- and mega sporogenesis as well as Gibberellin (GA) biosynthesis and signaling in a tissue specific manner (Unte *et al.* 2003, Zhang *et al.* 2007). SPL7 controls transcription of several *MIRNA* genes, like *MIR398*, *MIR408*, *MIR857* and *MIR397*, in order to regulate copper homeostasis (Yamasaki *et al.* 2009). Tobacco and Arabidopsis SPL6 are important for the resistance against tobacco mosaic virus and *Pseudomonas syringae*, respectively by binding to NB-LRRs thereby positively promoting immune response (Padmanabhan *et al.* 2013).

The miR156/miR157 dependent clades SPL3/4/5, SPL9/15 and SPL2/10/12 regulate all steps of phase transition in a miRNA dependent manner, including vegetative phase change, the transition from juvenile to adult growth phase as well as the transition from the vegetative to the reproductive growth followed by flower and fruit development (Cardon *et al.* 1997, Klein *et al.* 1996, Manning *et al.* 2006, Shikata *et al.* 2009, Wang *et al.* 2009, Wu and Poethig 2006, Yamaguchi *et al.* 2009). During the phase transitions, SPLs have overlapping but also distinct functions (Chen *et al.* 2010). For instance, during vegetative phase change SPL3 mainly mediates changes in epidermal patterning, whereas SPL9 and SPL10 additionally influence the laminar shape of the leaf (Wu *et al.* 2009).

It is well known that *MIR156* regulates the developmental timing of the plant by gradually decreasing its expression with proceeding age and this in turn leads to an increase in SPLs (Wang *et al.* 2009, Wu and Poethig 2006). For a long time it was not clear, which signal induces the decrease of miR156. But recently, it has been shown that increasing sucrose levels, which accumulate during plant aging, are responsible for the decrease of at least *MIR156A* and *MIR156C* (Yu *et al.* 2013).

MiRNA mutants have reduced levels of miR156, which is due to impaired pri-miRNA processing, miRNA destabilization or defects in miRNA activity. Therefore miRNA mutants accumulate high amounts of SPLs. This leads to misregulation of SPL-mediated processes causing typical miRNA mutant phenotypes such as acceleration of phase transition (Chen *et al.* 2010, Smith *et al.* 2009). Recent studies in metazoans and plants discovered a eukaryotic scaffold protein, RECEPTOR FOR ACTIVATED C KINASE (RACK1), which influences the miRNA pathway at several steps, including miRNA biogenesis and miRNA action (Jannot *et al.* 2011, Otsuka *et al.* 2011, Speth *et al.* 2013). Interestingly, we discovered that the typical vegetative phase change phenotype of miRNA mutants is delayed in the newly identified miRNA mutant *rack1*, even though *rack1* mutants accumulate low levels of mature miRNAs (Speth *et al.* 2013). Moreover, the central players of vegetative phase change, the SPLs, are unexpectedly misregulated in *rack1* mutants, suggesting that RACK1 scaffold proteins influence SPL-mediated developmental changes by a miRNA independent mechanism.

Results

RACK1, a newly identified miRNA component positively influences miRNA abundance via several distinct mechanisms, thereby regulating miRNA-mediated gene expression (Speth *et al.* 2013). In order to gain insights into the function of RACK1 in the miRNA pathway, we phenotyped *rack1* mutants for some characteristic miRNA regulated traits like ABA hypersensitivity, leaf serrations, phyllotaxy defects and phase change. For the latter, we observed some unexpected differences in *rack1* mutants.

SPL mediated developmental processes are positively affected by RACK1

Phase change, the transition from the juvenile to adult growth phase, is regulated by the miR156/SPL module (Chen *et al.* 2010). In young seedlings *MIR156* expression is high and therefore *SPL* levels are low. But, proceeding age of the plant leads to a decrease in miR156 expression, which results in *SPL* accumulation. These changes in *SPL* levels are associated with altered leave morphology and the appearance of abaxial trichomes. Therefore, juvenile leaves lack abaxial tichomes and shaped rounded, whereas adult leaves have abaxial trichomes and a lanceolate laminar shape. MiRNA mutants, like *ago1-27*, accumulate high levels of SPL from the beginning on due to low miR156 levels, leading to an adult leaf phenotype from leaf two or three onwards compared to wild-type, which starts its adult stage with leaf number five to six (Figure 1a). Unexpectedly, the appearance of abaxial trichomes is delayed in *rack1a* single and *rack1ab* double by 1.73 and 2.77 plastochrons, respectively (Figure 1a), even though *rack1* mutants accumulate low levels of mature miR156 like *ago1-27* mutants (Figure 2b).

SPLs have been shown to negatively regulate anthocyanin production in the stem in an agropetal manner by directly affecting transcription of anthocyanin/flavonoid biosynthesis genes (Gou *et al.* 2011). Transgenic lines over expressing *MIR156* have low levels of SPL transcription factors. Those lines accumulate high levels of anthocyanins at the stem near the inflorescences, which results in a purple stain at those regions (Gou *et al.* 2011). Interestingly, *rack1a* single mutants also exhibit a purple stain at the stem of the inflorescences (Figure 1b).

These results demonstrate that although miR156 is down regulated, *rack1* mutants exhibit a delayed phase change and enhanced anthocyanin accumulation, which suggest an additional role for RACK1 in the miR156/SPL regulatory network besides RACK1's function in the miRNA pathway.

Chapter V





(a) Phase change analysis of wild-type (WT), *ago1-27*, *rack1a* and *rack1ab* mutants as indicated in the right column. In the middle column, leaf shape of wild-type, *ago1-27* and *rack1* mutants are documented in a developmental ascending order. Juvenile leaves and adult leaves are indicated in black and light grey, respectively. The average first leaf with abaxial trichomes is colored in medium-grey. The right column shows the average number +/- SEM (n=10) of the first leaf exhibiting abaxial trichomes.

(b) Inflorescences of wild-type (WT) and *rack1a* mutants. Arrow heads marking the identical regions in wild-type and *rack1a* mutants where *rack1a* mutants have a purple stain.

RACK1 positively influences SPL accumulation in a miRNA independent manner

Next, we sought to determine the reason for this unexpected function of RACK1 in miR156-regulated phase change and anthocyanin accumulation. Therefore we quantified steady-state levels of two miR156-targeted mRNAs, *SPL3* and *SPL9*, which are central players of phase change and anthocyanin accumulation (Chen *et al.* 2010, Gou *et al.* 2011). Surprisingly, *SPL3* transcripts accumulate to lower extend in *rack1a* and *rack1a,b*, mutants as well as *SPL3* and *SPL9* in *rack1a,b,c* mutants, whereas *ago1-27* effector mutants accumulate higher levels of *SPL3* transcripts (Figure 1b,c). SPL3 protein was undetectable in *rack1a* single or *rack1ab, rack1ac* double mutants which may be the result of reduced *SPL3* transcript levels (Figure 1c,d). In *ago1-27* mutants, SPL3 protein accumulates to higher extend, correlating with the increase in *SPL3* transcript in this mutant background (Figure 1d). The reduced accumulation of miRNA targets in *rack1* mutants might be the reason for the delay of vegetative phase change and the accumulation of purple stain at the stem in *rack1* mutants.



Figure 2: Expression analyses of the miR156/SPL module in rack1 mutants

(a) - (c) Quantitative real-time PCR of miR156, SPL3 and SPL9 in wild-type (WT), ago1-27 and various rack1 mutants. Error bars indicate the range of two independent biological replicates.
(d) Immunoblot analysis of SPL3 and TUBULIN levels in wild-type (WT), ago1-27 and various rack1 mutants.

Plants grown on plates and on soil were used for experiments (a, b) and (c, d), respectively.

Previous studies showed that all Arabidopsis *RACK1 (A, B, C)* genes are ubiquitously expressed in all organs and during every developmental stage, whereas *RACK1A* is the most and *RACK1C* the least abundant (Guo and Chen 2008, Guo *et al.* 2009). Furthermore, they act redundantly in a dosage dependent manner. Therefore, the intensity of the Arabidopsis *rack1* mutant phenotype correlates with the amount of expressed *RACK1* (Guo and Chen 2008, Guo *et al.* 2009). Interestingly, quantification of *SPL3* in different *rack1* mutant backgrounds suggested a RACK1 dose dependent reduction of the *SPL3* transcript. Only *rack1a*, but not *rack1b* and *rack1c* single mutants, have reduced *SPL3* levels and this is enhanced in the *rack1ab* and *rack1ac* but not in the *rack1bc* double mutant background (Figure 1c). This is in line with the observation that vegetative phase change is even more delayed in the *rack1a,b* double mutants when compared to the *rack1a* single mutants, which supports the idea of a RACK1 dosage dependent effect also in the regulation of phase change.

In summary, RACK1 may affect SPL-mediated processes in Arabidopsis by a miRNA dependent and miRNA independent mechanism.

Discussion

Molecular analyses revealed that loss of *RACK1* leads to a reduced expression of the transcription factors *SPL3* and *SPL9*, which are both regulated by miR156. But the reduction seems to be miR156-independent, as mature miR156 also accumulated to lower extend in *rack1* mutants. The molecular phenotype observed in *rack1* mutants is reflected in the developmental phenotype leading to misregulation of SPL-mediated processes like vegetative phase change and anthocyanin production in the stem.

How could RACK1 scaffold proteins influence SPL transcript levels on the molecular level? Some miRNA target mRNAs accumulate to higher extend in *rack1* mutants, therefore low levels of miRNA targets are not a general effect caused by mutations in *RACK1* (Speth *et al.* 2013). This suggests a more specific function for RACK1 in *SPL* regulation. Reduced steady-state levels of SPL transcription factors in *rack1* mutants may be caused by impaired transcriptional regulation or reduced transcript stability. In metazoans it has been shown that RACK1 influences transcriptional changes in different ways. It mediates chromatin remodeling in the promoter region of the *BRAIN-DERIVED NEUROTROPHIC FACTOR* (*BDNF*) gene, thereby inducing transcription. Binding of RACK1 to transcription factors modulates their ability to suppress or activate transcription by several mechanisms including DNA binding, protein degradation or changes in subcellular localization (Liu *et al.* 2007, Neasta *et al.* 2012, Okano *et al.* 2006, Robles *et al.* 2010, Zhang *et al.* 2012). Recently, it 70

has been proposed that RACK1 may function in regulating transcription and/or transcript stability of some *MIRNA* transcripts (Speth *et al.* 2013). As *MIRNA* genes are transcribed by the DNA-dependent RNA-polymerase II machinery like protein coding genes and both transcripts share some down-stream RNA-binding and processing components (Rogers and Chen 2013), one could imagine that RACK1 influences transcription and/or transcript stability of *SPL* transcripts similar to *MIRNA* genes. If RACK1 is associated with *SPL* promoter regions or has the potential to bind to *SPL* transcripts and influence there stability, could be an interesting subject for future studies. This may provide some insights into the mechanism of RACK1 dependent regulation of *SPL* expression.

Arabidopsis encodes 16 different *SPL* transcription factors which are grouped in 7 different clades based on their SBP-domain amino acid sequences (Guo *et al.* 2008). It has been shown that the members of the different clades have overlapping and distinct functions in plant development (Chen *et al.* 2010). As we have only studied *SPL3* and *SPL9* gene expression, it might be interesting for future studies to analyze to what extent other SPL transcription factors are affected by RACK1 and whether this has an impact on other SPL-mediated processes. This can be addressed by quantifying other *SPL* transcripts in *rack1* mutant background and by screening *rack1* mutants for other mutant phenotypes caused by misregulation of *SPL* expression like changes in flowering time and leaf development, impaired GA or copper responses (Chen *et al.* 2010, Wang *et al.* 2009, Wu and Poethig 2006, Yamaguchi *et al.* 2009, Yamasaki *et al.* 2009, Yu *et al.* 2012, Zhang *et al.* 2007). It has been shown, that *rack1* mutants indeed flower late and act hypersensitive towards GA (Chen *et al.* 2006). Whether these mutant phenotypes are caused by misexpression of *SPLs* or other RACK1-mediated processes remains elusive.

RACK1 positively influences miRNA abundance via several mechanisms (Speth *et al.* 2013) and in addition, positively affects *SPL* accumulation. Hence, RACK1 modulates the miR156/SPL regulatory network by two independent steps: RACK1 influences the abundance of mature miR156 and thereby indirectly *SPL* accumulation. Additionally, RACK1 affects *SPL* accumulation via a miRNA-independent mechanism, which could be transcriptional regulation or transcript stability (Figure 3).

In order to distinguish between both processes, the miRNA-dependent and independent, a system is needed, which uncouples RACK1's effect on the miR156 biogenesis and RACK1's effect on the *SPL* transcription or transcript stabilization. Expressing different *SPLs* under the control of a constitutive promoter (e. g. 35s) may compensate RACK1's influence on *SPL* transcription and transcript stabilization. This would allow the analyses of miR156-dependent effects on *SPL* expression. Using a *mir156* knock-out line would be the perfect tool to analyze RACK1's impact on miR156-independent regulation of *SPL*. But there are 10 different *MIR156* loci and 4 *MIR157* loci (mirbase.org), which probably act in a redundant



Figure 3: Putative mechanism by which RACK1 influences the miR156/SPL regulatory module

Exogenous or endogenous signals may affect RACK1-mediated changes in SPL accumulation and/or changes in miR156 biogenesis and /or action. Finally, both regulatory mechanisms affect SPL expression.

manner (Schwab *et al.* 2005, Shikata *et al.* 2009, Wu and Poethig 2006, Yu *et al.* 2013). Nevertheless, miRNA activity can be reduced by expressing miRNA target mimicries, which sequester mature miRNAs. MiRNA target mimicries are RNA transcript with have a miRNA binding site with a bulge in the middle, so that miRNAs can associate to the miRNA target mimicry but not cleave anymore (Franco-Zorrilla *et al.* 2007). Due to the sequestering, the miRNA it is not able to regulate its endogenous target mRNA. Such a target mimicry for miR156 could reduce the impact of miR156 regulation on *SPL* expression, allowing the analyses of the miRNA-independent influences of RACK1 on *SPL* expression. Analyzing

miR156 target mimicries or *SPL* over expression in wild-type and *rack1* mutant backgrounds may help to uncover RACK1's impact on the miR156/SPL regulatory network.

RACK1 scaffold proteins are thought to act as signaling integrators in different pathways, promoting adaptive processes in response to exogenous or endogenous signals (Adams *et al.* 2011, McCahill *et al.* 2002, Nilsson *et al.* 2004). We proposed a model, in which RACK1 acts as a signal integrator, thereby influencing miRNA-mediated gene expression amongst others on transcriptional level (Speth and Laubinger 2014). In analogy to this, RACK1-mediated SPL accumulation may be as well dynamically regulated in this way (Figure 3). One challenge for future studies is to decipher how RACK1, as a signaling hub, integrates different exogenous and endogenous signals to influence the miR156/SPL regulatory module.

Material and Methods

Plant material and growth conditions

All mutants plants used in this study were described before in other publications (Chen *et al.* 2006, Grigg *et al.* 2005, Guo and Chen 2008, Morel *et al.* 2002). The following *rack1* alleles were used in this study for all experiments: *rack1a-1*, *rack1b-2*, *rack1c-1*, *rack1a-1 rack1b-2*, *rack1c-1*, *rack1a-1 rack1b-2*, *rack1c-1*, *rack1a-1 rack1c-1*.

Plants were grown on soil for 21 days or on ½ MS media supplemented with 2 % (w/v) sucrose for 10 days both under long day conditions (16 h light, 22 °C).

Total RNA isolation, cDNA synthesis and quantitative real-time PCR

Total RNA was extracted using TRIZOL (Life technologies) reagent. Up to 100 mg of ground plant material was resuspended in 1 ml TRIZOL reagent. Plant debris was collected by centrifugation. Supernatant was supplemented with 1/5 Vol of chloroform. Subsequently, the sample was mixed by vigorous vortexing and organic and aqueous phases were separated by centrifugation step (16.000g, 5 min, and 4°C). The upper aqueous phase containing total RNA was transferred to a new tube and washed several times with 500 µl chloroform until the interphase was clear. The upper phase was supplemented with 1 Vol of isopropanol and total RNA was precipitated during a 1 h incubation step at -80 °C and subsequently collected by centrifugation (16.000g, 30 min, and 4°C). After additional washing with 80 % (v/v) ethanol sedimented RNA was resuspended in 20 – 50 µl nuclease-free water. The integrity of 500 ng RNA was analyzed on a 1 % (w/v) agarose gel.

Between 250 ng and 2 μ g total RNA were used DNase treatment in a total volume of 10 μ l. The whole DNAse treated RNA was reverse transcribed with oligo-dT and a miRNA specific stem-loop oligonucleotide using the components of the First Aid cDNA synthesis Kit (Thermo Fisher) according to the method described by (Varkonyi-Gasic *et al.* 2007).

Quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR) was performed in the Bio-Rad CFX384 system using SYBR green containing 2xPCR Master-Mix (Thermo Fisher Scientific). All experiments were performed twice with two independent biological replicates. Amplification efficiency was calculated using a standard curve of amplification and *TUBULIN* was used for normalization. Relative expression levels were calculated using the $\Delta\Delta$ ct-method.

All oligonucleotides are listed in Supplemental Table 1.

Immunoblot analysis

Total proteins were extracted by resuspending ground plant material in protein extraction buffer (50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 10 % (w/v) glycerol, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM DTT, Complete protease inhibitor (Roche)). Cell debris was collected by centrifugation (16.000g; 30 min, 4 °C) and the supernatant was used for further analyses.

Protein concentration was measured using Bio-Rad protein assay (Bio-Rad) according to the manufactures protocol. 20 µg total proteins for each sample was separated on a 15 % SDS-PAGE and transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (2h, 200mA, RT) using tank blot system. Nitrocellulose membrane was blocked for 1h using 1x Roti-Block (Roth) followed by 1.5 h incubation with the primary antibodies in 5 % (w/v) milk powered resuspended in 1x PBS (xx) detecting TUBULIN (Sigma) or SPL3 (xx). After three times washing with 1xPBS, 0.1 % (v/v) Tween-20 membranes were incubated for 1 h with corresponding secondary antibodies coupled to horse-reddish-peroxidase. Signals were detected using luminol based substrate (GE Healthcare) and a CCD-camera.

Phase change analyses

Single plants were grown under long day conditions on soil (16h light, 22 °C). Leaves were numbered in a developmental ascending order. Before plants start bolting abaxial trichome appearance was documented by counting the leaf with the first abaxial trichomes. For each genotype 10 plants were analyzed. In order to get an image file of the leaf shape, single leaves were scanned and further processed using an image processing application (Adobe Photoshop). The color information was replaced by a single color mode to obtain only the leaf shape. Wounded regions which have no impact on the overall shape were repaired by coloring.

Author Contribution

C.S. and S.L. designed the research; C.S. performed research; C.S. wrote the manuscript with contributions from S.L.

References

- Adams, D.R., Ron, D. and Kiely, P.A. (2011) RACK1, A multifaceted scaffolding protein: Structure and function. *Cell Commun Signal*, 9, 22.
- Cardon, G., Hohmann, S., Klein, J., Nettesheim, K., Saedler, H. and Huijser, P. (1999) Molecular characterisation of the Arabidopsis SBP-box genes. *Gene*, 237, 91-104.
- Cardon, G.H., Hohmann, S., Nettesheim, K., Saedler, H. and Huijser, P. (1997) Functional analysis of the Arabidopsis thaliana SBP-box gene SPL3: a novel gene involved in the floral transition. *The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology*, **12**, 367-377.
- Chen, J.G., Ullah, H., Temple, B., Liang, J., Guo, J., Alonso, J.M., Ecker, J.R. and Jones, A.M. (2006) RACK1 mediates multiple hormone responsiveness and developmental processes in Arabidopsis. *J Exp Bot*, **57**, 2697-2708.
- Chen, X., Zhang, Z., Liu, D., Zhang, K., Li, A. and Mao, L. (2010) SQUAMOSA promoter-binding protein-like transcription factors: star players for plant growth and development. *Journal of integrative plant biology*, 52, 946-951.
- Franco-Zorrilla, J.M., Valli, A., Todesco, M., Mateos, I., Puga, M.I., Rubio-Somoza, I., Leyva, A., Weigel, D., Garcia, J.A. and Paz-Ares, J. (2007) Target mimicry provides a new mechanism for regulation of microRNA activity. *Nature genetics*, **39**, 1033-1037.
- Gou, J.Y., Felippes, F.F., Liu, C.J., Weigel, D. and Wang, J.W. (2011) Negative regulation of anthocyanin biosynthesis in Arabidopsis by a miR156-targeted SPL transcription factor. *Plant Cell*, 23, 1512-1522.
- Grigg, S.P., Canales, C., Hay, A. and Tsiantis, M. (2005) SERRATE coordinates shoot meristem function and leaf axial patterning in *Arabidopsis*. *Nature*, **437**, 1022-1026.
- Guo, A.Y., Zhu, Q.H., Gu, X., Ge, S., Yang, J. and Luo, J. (2008) Genome-wide identification and evolutionary analysis of the plant specific SBP-box transcription factor family. *Gene*, **418**, 1-8.
- Guo, J. and Chen, J.G. (2008) RACK1 genes regulate plant development with unequal genetic redundancy in Arabidopsis. *BMC Plant Biol*, **8**, 108.
- Guo, J., Wang, J., Xi, L., Huang, W.D., Liang, J. and Chen, J.G. (2009) RACK1 is a negative regulator of ABA responses in Arabidopsis. *J Exp Bot*, **60**, 3819-3833.
- He, D.Y., Neasta, J. and Ron, D. (2010) Epigenetic regulation of BDNF expression via the scaffolding protein RACK1. *J Biol Chem*, **285**, 19043-19050.
- Jannot, G., Bajan, S., Giguere, N.J., Bouasker, S., Banville, I.H., Piquet, S., Hutvagner, G. and Simard, M.J. (2011) The ribosomal protein RACK1 is required for microRNA function in both C. elegans and humans. *EMBO reports*, **12**, 581-586.
- Klein, J., Saedler, H. and Huijser, P. (1996) A new family of DNA binding proteins includes putative transcriptional regulators of the Antirrhinum majus floral meristem identity gene SQUAMOSA. *Molecular & general genetics : MGG*, **250**, 7-16.
- Liu, Y.V., Baek, J.H., Zhang, H., Diez, R., Cole, R.N. and Semenza, G.L. (2007) RACK1 competes with HSP90 for binding to HIF-1alpha and is required for O(2)-independent and HSP90 inhibitor-induced degradation of HIF-1alpha. *Mol Cell*, **25**, 207-217.
- Mallory, A.C. and Vaucheret, H. (2006) Functions of microRNAs and related small RNAs in plants. *Nature genetics*, **38 Suppl**, S31-36.
- Manning, K., Tor, M., Poole, M., Hong, Y., Thompson, A.J., King, G.J., Giovannoni, J.J. and Seymour, G.B. (2006) A naturally occurring epigenetic mutation in a gene encoding an SBPbox transcription factor inhibits tomato fruit ripening. *Nature genetics*, **38**, 948-952.
- McCahill, A., Warwicker, J., Bolger, G.B., Houslay, M.D. and Yarwood, S.J. (2002) The RACK1 scaffold protein: a dynamic cog in cell response mechanisms. *Mol Pharmacol*, **62**, 1261-1273.
- Morel, J.B., Godon, C., Mourrain, P., Beclin, C., Boutet, S., Feuerbach, F., Proux, F. and Vaucheret, H. (2002) Fertile hypomorphic *ARGONAUTE* (*ago1*) mutants impaired in post-transcriptional gene silencing and virus resistance. *Plant Cell*, **14**, 629-639.
- Neasta, J., Kiely, P.A., He, D.Y., Adams, D.R., O'Connor, R. and Ron, D. (2012) Direct Interaction between Scaffolding Proteins RACK1 and 14-3-3 zeta Regulates Brain-derived Neurotrophic Factor (BDNF) Transcription. J Biol Chem, 287, 322-336.
- Nilsson, J., Sengupta, J., Frank, J. and Nissen, P. (2004) Regulation of eukaryotic translation by the RACK1 protein: a platform for signalling molecules on the ribosome. *EMBO Rep*, **5**, 1137-1141.
- Okano, K., Schnaper, H.W., Bomsztyk, K. and Hayashida, T. (2006) RACK1 binds to Smad3 to modulate transforming growth factor-beta1-stimulated alpha2(I) collagen transcription in renal tubular epithelial cells. *J Biol Chem*, **281**, 26196-26204.
- Otsuka, M., Takata, A., Yoshikawa, T., Kojima, K., Kishikawa, T., Shibata, C., Takekawa, M., Yoshida, H., Omata, M. and Koike, K. (2011) Receptor for activated protein kinase C:

requirement for efficient microRNA function and reduced expression in hepatocellular carcinoma. *PLoS One*, **6**, e24359.

- Padmanabhan, M.S., Ma, S., Burch-Smith, T.M., Czymmek, K., Huijser, P. and Dinesh-Kumar, S.P. (2013) Novel positive regulatory role for the SPL6 transcription factor in the N TIR-NB-LRR receptor-mediated plant innate immunity. *PLoS pathogens*, 9, e1003235.
- Rhoades, M.W., Reinhart, B.J., Lim, L.P., Burge, C.B., Bartel, B. and Bartel, D.P. (2002) Prediction of plant microRNA targets. *Cell*, **110**, 513-520.
- Robles, M.S., Boyault, C., Knutti, D., Padmanabhan, K. and Weitz, C.J. (2010) Identification of RACK1 and protein kinase Calpha as integral components of the mammalian circadian clock. *Science*, **327**, 463-466.
- Rogers, K. and Chen, X. (2013) Biogenesis, turnover, and mode of action of plant microRNAs. *Plant Cell*, **25**, 2383-2399.
- Schwab, R., Palatnik, J.F., Riester, M., Schommer, C., Schmid, M. and Weigel, D. (2005) Specific effects of microRNAs on the plant transcriptome. *Developmental cell*, **8**, 517-527.
- Shikata, M., Koyama, T., Mitsuda, N. and Ohme-Takagi, M. (2009) Arabidopsis SBP-box genes SPL10, SPL11 and SPL2 control morphological change in association with shoot maturation in the reproductive phase. *Plant & cell physiology*, **50**, 2133-2145.
- Shikata, M., Yamaguchi, H., Sasaki, K. and Ohtsubo, N. (2012) Overexpression of Arabidopsis miR157b induces bushy architecture and delayed phase transition in Torenia fournieri. *Planta*, 236, 1027-1035.
- Smith, M.R., Willmann, M.R., Wu, G., Berardini, T.Z., Moller, B., Weijers, D. and Poethig, R.S. (2009) Cyclophilin 40 is required for microRNA activity in Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **106**, 5424-5429.
- Speth, C. and Laubinger, S. (2014) RACK1 and the microRNA pathway: Is it déjà-vu all over again? *Plant Signaling & Behavior*, 9, e27909.
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2013) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis. *The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology*, 76, 433-445.
- Unte, U.S., Sorensen, A.M., Pesaresi, P., Gandikota, M., Leister, D., Saedler, H. and Huijser, P. (2003) SPL8, an SBP-box gene that affects pollen sac development in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, **15**, 1009-1019.
- Varkonyi-Gasic, E., Wu, R., Wood, M., Walton, E.F. and Hellens, R.P. (2007) Protocol: a highly sensitive RT-PCR method for detection and quantification of microRNAs. *Plant Methods*, **3**, 12.
- Voinnet, O. (2009) Origin, biogenesis, and activity of plant microRNAs. Cell, 136, 669-687.
- Wang, J.W., Czech, B. and Weigel, D. (2009) miR156-regulated SPL transcription factors define an endogenous flowering pathway in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Cell*, **138**, 738-749.
- Wu, G., Park, M.Y., Conway, S.R., Wang, J.-W., Weigel, D. and Poethig, R.S. (2009) The Sequential Action of miR156 and miR172 Regulates Developmental Timing in Arabidopsis. *Cell*, **138**, 750-759.
- Wu, G. and Poethig, R.S. (2006) Temporal regulation of shoot development in Arabidopsis thaliana by miR156 and its target SPL3. *Development*, **133**, 3539-3547.
- Yamaguchi, A., Wu, M.F., Yang, L., Wu, G., Poethig, R.S. and Wagner, D. (2009) The microRNAregulated SBP-Box transcription factor SPL3 is a direct upstream activator of LEAFY, FRUITFULL, and APETALA1. *Developmental cell*, **17**, 268-278.
- Yamasaki, H., Hayashi, M., Fukazawa, M., Kobayashi, Y. and Shikanai, T. (2009) SQUAMOSA Promoter Binding Protein-Like7 Is a Central Regulator for Copper Homeostasis in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, **21**, 347-361.
- Yamasaki, K., Kigawa, T., Inoue, M., Tateno, M., Yamasaki, T., Yabuki, T., Aoki, M., Seki, E., Matsuda, T., Nunokawa, E., Ishizuka, Y., Terada, T., Shirouzu, M., Osanai, T., Tanaka, A., Seki, M., Shinozaki, K. and Yokoyama, S. (2004) A Novel Zinc-binding Motif Revealed by Solution Structures of DNA-binding Domains of Arabidopsis SBP-family Transcription Factors. Journal of molecular biology, 337, 49-63.
- Yu, S., Cao, L., Zhou, C.-M., Zhang, T.-Q., Lian, H., Sun, Y., Wu, J., Huang, J., Wang, G., Wang, J.-W. and Amasino, R. (2013) Sugar is an endogenous cue for juvenile-to-adult phase transition in plants. *eLife*, 2.
- Yu, S., Galvao, V.C., Zhang, Y.C., Horrer, D., Zhang, T.Q., Hao, Y.H., Feng, Y.Q., Wang, S., Schmid, M. and Wang, J.W. (2012) Gibberellin regulates the Arabidopsis floral transition through miR156-targeted SQUAMOSA promoter binding-like transcription factors. *Plant Cell*, 24, 3320-3332.

- Zhang, B., Pan, X., Cannon, C.H., Cobb, G.P. and Anderson, T.A. (2006) Conservation and divergence of plant microRNA genes. *The Plant Journal*, **46**, 243-259.
- Zhang, J., Zhu, F., Li, X., Dong, Z., Xu, Y., Peng, C., Li, S., Cho, Y.Y., Yao, K., Zykova, T.A., Bode, A.M. and Dong, Z. (2012) Rack1 protects N-terminal phosphorylated c-Jun from Fbw7mediated degradation. Oncogene, 31, 1835-1844.
- Zhang, Y., Schwarz, S., Saedler, H. and Huijser, P. (2007) SPL8, a local regulator in a subset of gibberellin-mediated developmental processes in Arabidopsis. *Plant molecular biology*, **63**, 429-439.

Supporting Information

Table S1: List of oligonucleotides.

	Oligonucleotide	Sequence	Figure
cDNA synthesis	miR156-RT	GTCGTATCCAGTGCAGGGTCCGAGGTATTCGCACTGGATACGACGTGCTC	Fig. 2 a
qRT-PCR	miR156-F	GCGGCGGTGACAGAAGAGAGT	Fig. 2 a
	universal miRNA-R	GTGCAGGGTCCGAGGT	Fig. 2 a
	SPL3-F	ACGCTTAGCTGGACACAACGAGAGAAG	Fig. 2 b, c
	SPL3-R	TGGAGAAACAGACAGAGACACAGAGGA	Fig. 2 b, c
	SPL9-F	GGAACCAAGAGATAGGATGG	Fig. 2 b
	SPL9-R	TTGTCATGTGGTTGATGTGG	Fig. 2 b

Appendix

Curriculum vitae

Personal information	Surname, name	Speth, Corinna
	Date of birth	16 July 1983
	Place of birth	Bietigheim-Bissingen, Germany
Education	2010-03 – today	ZMBP Pflanzenphysiologie,
	PhD student	Eberhard-KarlsUniversität Tübingen
	2009-05 – 2009-08	ZMBP Pflanzenphysiologie,
	student assistant	Eberhard-KarlsUniversität Tübingen
	2008-05 – 2009-04	ZMBP Pflanzenphysiologie,
	Diploma thesis	Eberhard-KarlsUniversität Tübingen
	2003-10 – 2009-09	Eberhard-Karls-Universität Tübingen
	Diploma, Biology	
	2003-07 – 1995-08	Herzog-Christoph-Gymnasium
	Abitur	Delistelli

List of Publication

- Schwab, R., Speth, C., Laubinger, S., and Voinnet, O. (2013) Enhanced microRNA accumulation through stemloop-adjacent introns *EMBO Reports* 14, 615-621
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2013) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis The Plant Journal : for cell and molecular biology, 76, 433-445
- Speth, C. and Laubinger, S. (2014) RACK1 and the microRNA pathway: Is it déjà-vu all over again? *Plant Signaling & Behavior*, 9, e27909

Submitted Manuscripts

- Speth, C., Laubinger, S. (2013) Rapid and parallel quantification of small and large RNA species submitted to Methods in Molecular Biology
- Speth, C., Toledo, L., Laubinger, S. (2013) Immunoprecipitation-based analysis of protein-protein interactions *submitted to Methods in Molecular Biology*

Oral Presentations

- Speth, C., Laubinger, S. (2011) A core component of the ribosome functions in miRNA mediated gene regulation in *Arabidopsis thaliana Keystone Meeting: RNA Silencing*, *Monterey*
- Speth, C., Laubinger, S. (2012) RACK1 a new component of the miRNA pathway *PhD Summer Academy*, *Freudenstadt*
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2014) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis *Keystone Meeting: RNA Silencing*, *Seattle*
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2014) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis 27. Tagung Molekularbiologie der *Pflanzen*, Dabringhausen

Poster Presentations

- Speth, C., Laubinger, S. (2010) The function of SERRATE and the nuclear CAP-BINDING COMPLEX in RNA processing *TNAM*, *Salzburg*
- Speth, C., Laubinger, S. (2011) A core component of the ribosome functions in miRNA mediated gene regulation in *Arabidopsis thaliana* **Keystone Meeting: RNA Silencing**, Monterey
- Speth, C., Laubinger, S. (2011) RACK1 a new component of the miRNA pathway *Botanikertagung*, *Berlin*
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2012) RACK1 a novel component of the miRNA pathway in *Arabidopsis thaliana* Congress on Plant Molecular Biology, Jeju
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2013) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis *Botanikertagung*, *Tübingen*
- Speth, C., Willing, E.M., Rausch, S., Schneeberger, K. and Laubinger, S. (2014) RACK1 scaffold proteins influence miRNA abundance in Arabidopsis *Keystone Meeting: RNA Silencing*, *Seattle*

Danksagung

Mein größter Dank gilt Dr. Sascha Laubinger für das Überlassen des spannenden Themas, die tolle Betreuung und Unterstützung während der letzten 4 Jahre. Deine Motivation und positive Einstellung haben mir sehr in den Durststecken der Arbeit geholfen. Und nicht zu vergessen die "Nervennahrung", die in Form von Schokolade, Lakritz und Gummibärchen immer bereit stand.

Bei Prof. Dr. Klaus Harter möchte ich mich recht herzlich für das Erstellen des Zweitgutachtens und die herzliche Aufnahme in seinem Institut bedanken.

Bei allen Labormitgliedern Anja Hofmann, Konrad Weber, Luis Toledo, Marcella Amorin, Margaux Kaster, Rebecca Schwab und Stephanie Rausch, möchte ich mich für die Diskussions- und Hilfsbereitschaft im Labor bedanken. Es macht Spaß mit euch zu arbeiten!

Liebe Pflanzenphysiologie, bei euch allen möchte ich mich für die nette, hilfsbereite und lustige Arbeitsatmosphäre bedanken. Luise, Friederike und Bettina, Danke für die und unterhaltsamen Kaffeepausen. Margaux, Stephi, Anja, Sascha, vielen Danke für erholsame Billiardspiele am Nachmittag.

Zuletzt möchte ich mich bei meiner Familie und meinen Freunden für die schönen Momente, die wir in den letzten 4 Jahren geteilt haben, bedanken - mein Ausgleich zur Arbeit.